REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS
No. 21-R077666CD
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AT
RISK SERVICES FOR SOUTHEAST
WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY
CAPACITY IMPROVEMENTS
(PROJECT NO. 6106080, WW01623,
WW01624, WW01625)
DECEMBER 7, 2021

Manatee County BCC
Procurement Division
1112 Manatee Avenue West Ste 803
Bradenton, FL 34205
purchasing@mymanatee.org



ADVERTISEMENT

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS NO. 21-R077666CD CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AT RISK SERVICES FOR SOUTHEAST WATER RECLAMATION FACILITY CAPACITY IMPROVEMENTS

Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida (hereinafter referred to as County) will receive qualification proposal responses (Proposals) from individuals, corporations, partnerships, and other legal entities authorized to do business in the State of Florida (Proposers), to provide Construction Management at Risk (CMAR) services for Southeast Water Reclamation Facility Capacity Improvements as specified in this Request for Qualifications.

DATE, TIME AND PLACE DUE:

The Due Date and Time for submission of Proposals in response to this RFQ is January 11, 2022 by 3:00 P.M. ET. Proposals must be delivered to the following location: Manatee County Administration Building, 1112 Manatee Ave. W., Suite 803, Bradenton, FL 34205 and time stamped by a Procurement representative by the Due Date and Time. Proposals will be opened immediately following the Due Date and Time at the Manatee County Administration Building, Suite 803.

SOLICITATION INFORMATION CONFERENCE:

A non-mandatory Information Conference will be held at 1:00 PM on December 15, 2021 at the Southeast Water Reclamation Facility Maintenacne Conference Room, 3331 Lena Road, Bradenton, FL 34211. A site tour will be conducted immediately following the Information Conference. .

DEADLINE FOR QUESTIONS AND CLARIFICATION REQUESTS:

The deadline to submit all questions, inquiries, or requests concerning interpretation, clarification or additional information pertaining to this Request for Qualifications to the Manatee County Procurement Division is December 31, 2021. Questions and inquiries should be submitted via email to the Designated Procurement Contact shown below.

Important: A prohibition of lobbying is in place. Review Section A.13 carefully to avoid violation and possible sanctions.

DESIGNATED PROCUREMENT CONTACT: Chris Daley, CPPO, CPPB, Procurement Project

Manager

(941) 749-3048, Fax (941) 749-3034 Email: chris.daley@mymanatee.org

Manatee County Financial Management Department

Procurement Division

AUTHORIZED FOR RELEASE:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section		Page	
A	Instructions to Proposers	4	
В	Evaluation of Proposals	16	
C	Negotiation of the Agreement	18	

Section D, Forms (to be executed and return with the Proposal)

Form 1	Acknowledgement of Addenda
Form 2	Proposal Signature Form
Form 3	Public Contracting and Environmental Crimes Certification
Form 4	Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form
Form 5	Non-Collusion Affidavit
Form 6	Truth-in Negotiation Certificate
Form 7	Scrutinized Company Certification
Form 8	Insurance Statement
Form 9	Indemnity and Hold Harmless

Section E, Exhibits

Exhibit 1	Scope of Services
Exhibit 2	Proposal Response
Exhibit 3	Sample Agreement

SECTION A, INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS

In order to receive consideration, Proposers must meet the minimum qualification requirements, submit the required forms and information, and comply with the instructions as follows. Proposals will be accepted from a single business entity, joint venture, partnership or corporation. The County intends to award an agreement(s) for the provision of Construction Management at Risk (CMAR) services as identified in this RFQ.

A.01 INFORMATION CONFERENCE AND SITE VISIT

A non-mandatory Information Conference will be held at 1:00 PM on December 15, 2021 at the Southeast Water Reclamation Facility Maintenance Conference Room, 3331 Lena Road, Bradenton, FL 34211. A site tour will be conducted immediately following the Information Conference. Attendance is not mandatory, but is strongly encouiraged.

A.02 DUE DATE AND TIME

The Due Date and Time for submission of Proposals in response to this Request for Qualifications (RFQ) is January 11, 2022 by 3:00 P.M. ET. Proposals must be delivered to the following location: Manatee County Administration Building, 1112 Manatee Ave. W., Suite 803, Bradenton, FL 34205 prior to the Due Date and Time.

Proposal(s) received after the Due Date and Time will not be considered. It will be the sole responsibility of the Proposer to deliver its Proposal to the Manatee County Procurement Division for receipt on or before the Due Date and Time. If a Proposal is sent by U.S. Mail, courier or other delivery services, the Proposer will be responsible for its timely delivery to the Procurement Division. Proposals delayed in delivery will not be considered, will not be opened at the public opening, and arrangements will be made for their return at the Proposer's request and expense.

A.03 PUBLIC OPENING OF RESPONSES

Sealed Proposals will be publicly opened at Manatee County Administration Procurement Division, 1112 Manatee Avenue West, 8th Floor, Suite 803, Bradenton, Florida 34205, in the presence of County officials immediately upon expiration of the Due Date and Time. Proposers or their representatives may attend the Proposal opening.

Manatee County will make public at the opening the names of the business entities which submitted a Proposal and city and state in which they reside. No review or analysis of the Proposals will be conducted at the Proposal opening.

A.04 SUBMISSION OF RESPONSES

The contents of the Proposal sealed package must include:

- One (1) bound original clearly identifying Proposer and marked "ORIGINAL".
- Three (3) bound copy(s) clearly identifying Proposer and marked "COPY" with all required information and identical to the original.
- One (1) electronic format copy(s) clearly identifying Proposer.

Electronic format copies should be submitted on separate Universal Serial Bus (USB) portable flash memory drives or compact disc (CD) in MicroSoft Office® or Adobe Acrobat® portable document format (PDF) in one continuous file. Do not password protect or otherwise encrypt electronic Proposal copies. Electronic copies must contain an identical Proposal to the original.

Upon submission, all Proposals become the property of Manatee County which has the right to use any or all ideas presented in any Proposal submitted in response to this Request for Qualifications whether, or not, the Proposal is accepted.

Submit the Proposal package in a sealed container with the following information clearly marked on the outside of the package: RFQ No. 21-R077666CD, Construction Management at Risk Services for Southeast Water Reclamation Facility Capacity Improvements, Proposer's name, and Proposer's address. Proposals must be received by the Manatee County Procurement Division prior to the Due Date and Time at the following address:

Manatee County Procurement Division 1112 Manatee Avenue West, Suite 803 Bradenton, FL 34205

A.05 ORGANIZATION OF RESPONSES

Proposals must be organized and arranged with tabs in the same order as listed in the subsections within Exhibit 2, Proposal Response, identifying the response to each specific item.

Proposals must clearly indicate the legal name, address and telephone number of the Proposer. Proposal Signature Form must be signed by an official or other individual authorized to make representations for the Proposer.

A.06 DISTRIBUTION OF SOLICITATION DOCUMENTS

All documents issued pursuant to this RFQ are distributed electronically and available for download at no charge at www.mymanatee.org > Business > Bids and Proposals. Documents may be viewed and downloaded for printing using Adobe Reader® or Microsoft software, as applicable.

At its sole discretion, the County may utilize a third-party provider to distribute Proposals. For more information regarding this service visit the Procurement webpage of the County website. Utilization of this third-party service is not a requirement for doing business with Manatee County.

Additionally, the RFQ and all related documents are available for public inspection at the Manatee County Procurement Division, 1112 Manatee Avenue West, Suite 803, Bradenton, FL 34205. Call (941) 749-3014 to schedule an appointment. Documents are available between the hours of 8:00 A.M. and 5:00 P.M., Monday through Friday, with the exception of County holidays.

As a courtesy, Manatee County notifies the Manatee County Chamber of Commerce and the Manasota Black Chamber of Commerce of all active solicitations, who then distributes the information to its members.

A.07 ADDENDA

Any interpretations, corrections or changes to this RFQ will be made by addendum. Addenda will be posted on the Procurement Division's web page of the County website at http://www.mymanatee.org/ Business > Bids and Proposals. For those solicitations that are advertised on a third-party website, addenda will likewise be posted on the third-party website.

All addenda are a part of the RFQ and each Proposer will be bound by such addenda. It is the responsibility of each Proposer to obtain, read and comprehend all addenda issued. Failure of any Proposer to acknowledge an issued addendum in its Proposal will not relieve the Proposer from any obligation contained therein.

A.08 RESPONSE EXPENSES

All costs incurred by Proposer in responding to this RFQ and to participate in any interviews/presentations/demonstrations, including travel, will be the sole responsibility of the Proposer.

A.09 QUESTION AND CLARIFICATION PERIOD

Each Proposer shall examine all RFQ documents and will judge all matters relating to the adequacy and accuracy of such documents. Any questions or requests concerning interpretation, clarification or additional information pertaining to this RFQ shall be made in writing via email to the Manatee County Procurement Division to the Designated Procurement Contact or to purchasing@mymanatee.org. All questions received and responses given will be provided to potential Proposers via an addendum to this RFQ

Manatee County will not be responsible for oral interpretations given by other sources including County staff, representative, or others. The issuance of a written addendum by the Procurement Division is the only official method whereby interpretation, clarification or additional information will be given.

A.10 FALSE OR MISLEADING STATEMENTS

Proposals which contain false or misleading statements, or which provide references which do not support an attribute or condition claimed by the Proposer, may be rejected. If, in the opinion of the County, such information was intended to mislead the County in its evaluation of the Proposal, and the attribute, condition or capability is a requirement of this RFQ. Such Proposer will be disqualified from consideration for this RFQ and may be disqualified from submitting a response on future solicitation opportunities with the County.

A.11 WITHDRAWAL OR REVISION OF RESPONSES

Proposers may withdraw Proposals under the following circumstances:

a. If Proposer discovers a mistake(s) prior to the Due Date and Time. Proposer may withdraw its Proposal by submitting a written notice to the Procurement Division. The notice must be

received in the Procurement Division prior to the Due Date and Time for receiving Proposals. A copy of the request shall be retained, and the unopened Proposal returned to the Proposer; or

- b. After the Proposals are opened but before a contract is signed, Proposer alleges a material mistake of fact if:
 - 1. The mistake is clearly evident in the solicitation document; or
 - 2. Proposer submits evidence which clearly and convincingly demonstrates that a mistake was made in the Proposal. Request to withdraw a Proposal must be in writing and approved by the Procurement Official.

A.12 JOINT VENTURES

Proposers intending to submit a Proposal as a joint venture with another entity are required to have filed proper documents with the Florida Department of Business and Professional Regulation and all other State or local licensing agencies as required by Florida Statute Section 489.119, prior to the Due Date and Time.

A.13 LOBBYING

After the issuance of any solicitation, no prospective Proposer, or their agents, representatives or persons acting at the request of such Proposer, shall contact, communicate with or discuss any matter relating in any way to the solicitation with any County officers, agents or employees, other than the Procurement Official or designee, unless otherwise directed by the Procurement Official or designee. This prohibition includes copying such persons on written communications (including email correspondence) but does not apply to presentations made to evaluation committees or at a County Commission meeting where the Commission is considering approval of a proposed contract/purchase order. This requirement ends upon final execution of the contract/purchase order or at the time the solicitation is cancelled. Violators of this prohibition will be subject to sanctions as provided in the Manatee County Code of Ordinances Section 2-26-31 and 2-26-32. Sanctions may include (a) written warning; (b) termination of contracts; and (c) debarment or suspension.

A.14 EXAMINATION OF RESPONSES

The examination and evaluation of the Proposals submitted in response to this solicitation generally requires a period of not less than ninety (90) calendar days from the Due Date and Time.

A.15 ERRORS OR OMISSIONS

Once a Proposal is opened, the County will not accept any request by Proposer to correct errors or omissions in the Proposal other than as identified in paragraph A.11.

A.16 DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIBLENESS AND RESPONSIVENESS

The County will conduct a due diligence review of all Proposals received to determine if the Proposer is responsible and responsive.

To be responsive a Proposer must submit a Proposal that conforms in all material respects to the requirements of this RFQ and contains all the information, fully completed attachments and forms, and other documentation required. Proposals that are deemed non-responsive will not be considered or evaluated.

To be responsible, a Proposer must meet the minimum qualification requirements and have the capability to perform the Scope of Services contained in this RFQ. Proposals submitted by Proposers that are deemed non-responsible will not be considered or evaluated.

A.17 RESERVED RIGHTS

The County reserves the right to accept or reject any and all Proposals, to waive irregularities and technicalities, to request additional information and documentation, and to cancel this solicitation at any time prior to execution of the contract. In the event only one Proposal is received, the County reserves the right to negotiate with the Proposer. The County reserves the right to award the contract to a responsive and responsible Proposer which in its sole determination is the best value and in the best interests of the County.

The County reserves the right to conduct an investigation as it deems necessary to determine the ability of any Proposer to perform the work or service requested. Upon request by the County, Proposer shall provide all such information to the County. Additional information may include, but will not be limited to, current financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and certified by an independent CPA or official of Proposer; verification of availability of equipment and personnel; and past performance records.

A.18 APPLICABLE LAWS

Proposer must be authorized to transact business in the State of Florida. All applicable laws and regulations of the State of Florida and ordinances and regulations of Manatee County will apply to any resulting contract. This solicitation process will be conducted in accordance with Manatee County Code of Ordinances, Chapter 2-26.

A.19 TAXES

Manatee County is exempt from Federal Excise and State Sales Taxes. (F.E.T. Cert. No. 59-78-0089K; Florida Sales Tax Exempt Cert. No. 85-8012622206C-6). Therefore, the Proposer is prohibited from delineating a separate line item in its Proposal for any sales or service taxes.

The Successful Proposer will be responsible for the payment of taxes of any kind, including but not limited to sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes payable on account of the work performed and/or materials furnished under the award in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations.

A.20 SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES

Pursuant to Florida Statute Section 287.135, as of July 1, 2012, a company that, at the time of submitting a response for a new contract or renewal of an existing contract, is on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, created pursuant to Florida Statute Section 215.473, is

ineligible for, and may not submit a response for or enter into or renew a contract with an agency or local governmental entity for goods or services of \$1 million or more.

A.21 COLLUSION

Proposer certifies that its Proposal is made without prior understanding, agreement, or connection with any other corporation, firm or person submitting a Proposal for the same materials, services, supplies, or equipment and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud.

Any such violation may result in contract cancellation, return of materials or discontinuation of services and the possible removal of Proposer from participation in future County solicitations for a specified period.

The County reserves the right to disqualify a Proposer during any phase of the solicitation process and terminate for cause any resulting contract upon evidence of collusion with intent to defraud on the part of the Proposer.

A.22 CODE OF ETHICS

With respect to this Request for Qualifications, if any Proposer violates, directly or indirectly, the ethics provisions of the Manatee County Procurement Code and/or Florida criminal or civil laws related to public procurement, including but not limited to Florida Statutes Chapter 112, Part II, Code of Ethics for Public Officers and Employees, such Proposer will be disqualified from eligibility to perform the work described in this RFQ, and may also be disqualified from submitting any future bids or proposals to supply goods or services to Manatee County.

A.23 PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES

In accordance with Section 287.133, Florida Statutes, a person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a proposal on a contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a proposal on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit proposals on leases or real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, Successful Proposer, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017 for Category Two for a period of 36 months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.

In addition, Manatee County Code of Laws Chapter 2-26 Article V prohibits the award of County contracts to any person or entity who/which has, within the past 5 years, been convicted of, or admitted to in court or sworn to under oath, a public entity crime or of any environmental law that, in the reasonable opinion of the Purchasing Official, establishes reasonable grounds to believe the person or business entity will not conduct business in a reasonable manner.

To ensure compliance with the foregoing, Manatee County Code of Laws requires all persons or entities desiring to contract with Manatee County to execute and file with the Purchasing Official an affidavit, executed under the pain and penalties of perjury, confirming that person,

entity, and any person(s) affiliated with the entity, does not have such a record and is therefore eligible to seek and be awarded business with Manatee County. Proposer is to complete Form 3 and submit with your Proposal.

A.24 AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES

Manatee County does not discriminate upon the basis of any individual's disability status. This non-discrimination policy involves every aspect of County's functions including one's access to participation, employment, or treatment in its programs or activities. Anyone requiring reasonable accommodation for an information conference or Proposal opening should contact the person named on the cover page of this document at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance of either activity.

A.25 EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

In accordance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title 15, Part 8 of the Code of Federal Regulations and the Civil Rights Act of 1992, Manatee County hereby notifies all Proposers that it will affirmatively ensure minority business enterprises are afforded full opportunity to participate in response to this Request for Qualifications and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color, national origin, religion, sex, age, handicap, or marital status in consideration of award.

A.26 MINORITY AND/OR DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE

The State of Florida Office of Successful Proposer Diversity provides the certification process and maintains the database of certified MBE/DBE firms. Additional information may be obtained at http://www.osd.dms.state.fl.us/iframe.htm or by calling (850) 487-0915.

A.27 DISCLOSURE

Upon receipt, all inquiries and responses to inquiries related to this Request for Proposal become "Public Records", and shall be subject to public disclosure consistent with Florida Statute, Chapter 119.

Proposals become subject to disclosure thirty (30) days after the opening or if a notice of intent to award decision is made earlier than this time as provided by Florida Statutes § 119.071(1)(b). No announcement or review of the Proposals shall be conducted at the public opening.

If County rejects all Proposals and concurrently notices its intent to reissue the solicitation, the rejected Proposals are exempt from public disclosure until such time the County provides notice of an intended decision concerning the reissued solicitation or until County withdraws the reissued solicitation. A Proposal is not exempt for longer than twelve (12) months after the initial notice of rejection of all Proposals.

Pursuant to Florida Statute 119.0701, to the extent Successful Proposer is performing services on behalf of County, Successful Proposer must:

a. Keep and maintain public records required by public agency to perform the service. That information and data it manages as part of the services may be public record in accordance

with Chapter 119, Florida Statutes and Manatee County public record policies. Proposer agrees, prior to providing goods/services, it will implement policies and procedures, which are subject to approval by County, to maintain, produce, secure, and retain public records in accordance with applicable laws, regulations, and County policies including but not limited to Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes.

- b. Upon request from the public agency's custodian of public records, provide the public agency with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Florida Statutes, Chapter 119, or as otherwise provided by law.
- c. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the contract term and following completion of the contract if the Successful Proposer does not transfer the records to the public agency.
- d. Upon completion of the contract, transfer, at no cost, to the public agency all public records in possession of contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the public agency to perform the service. If the Successful Proposer transfers all public records to County upon completion of the contract, the Successful Proposer shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Successful Proposer keeps and maintains public records upon completion of the contract, the Successful Proposer shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to County, upon request from County's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of County.

IF THE SUCCESSFUL PROPOSER HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO ITS DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO ANY RESULTING CONTRACT, CONTACT COUNTY'S CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT:

PHONE: (941) 742-5845

EMAIL: DEBBIE.SCACCIANOCE@MYMANATEE.ORG

ATTN: RECORDS MANAGER 1112 MANATEE AVENUE WEST

BRADENTON, FL 34205

A.28 TRADE SECRETS

Manatee County is subject to Chapter 119, Florida Statutes. Therefore, all documents, materials, and data submitted as part of a Proposal in response to a Request for Proposal are governed by the disclosure, exemption and confidentiality provisions relating to public records in Florida Statutes.

Notwithstanding any other provision in this solicitation, designation of the entire proposal as 'trade secret', 'proprietary', or 'confidential' is not permitted and may result in a determination that the Proposal is non-responsive and therefore the proposal will not be evaluated or considered.

Except for materials that are 'trade secrets' as defined by Chapter 812, Florida Statutes, ownership of all documents, materials and data submitted as part of a Proposal in response to the Request for Proposal shall belong exclusively to County.

To the extent that Proposer desires to maintain the confidentiality of materials that constitute trade secrets pursuant to Florida law, trade secret material submitted must be segregated from the portions of the Proposal that are not declared as trade secret. In addition, Proposer shall cite, for each trade secret claimed, the Florida Statute number which supports the designation. Further, Proposer shall offer a brief written explanation as to why the cited Statute is applicable to the information claimed as trade secret. Additionally, Proposer shall provide a hard copy of its Proposal that redacts all information designated as trade secret.

In conjunction with trade secret designation, Proposer acknowledges and agrees that:

- a. Trade secret requests made after the opening will not be considered. However, County reserves the right to clarify the Proposers request for trade secret at any time; and
- b. County and its officials, employees, agents, and representatives are hereby granted full rights to access, view, consider, and discuss the information designated as trade secret throughout the evaluation process and until final execution of any awarded purchase order or contract; and
- c. That after notice from County that a public records request has been made pursuant to Proposer's proposal, the Proposer at its sole expense, shall be responsible for defending its determination that submitted material is a trade secret and is not subject to disclosure. Action by Proposer in response to notice from the County shall be taken immediately, but no later than 10 calendar days from the date of notification or Proposer will be deemed to have waived the trade secret designation of the materials.

Proposer shall indemnify and hold County, and its officials, employees, agents and representatives harmless from any actions, damages (including attorney's fees and costs), or claims arising from or related to the designation of trade secrets by the Proposer, including actions or claims arising from County's non-disclosure of the trade secret materials.

A.29 CONFIDENTIALITY OF SECURITY RELATED RECORDS

- a. Pursuant to Florida Statutes § 119.071(3), the following records (hereinafter referred to collectively as "the Confidential Security Records") are confidential and exempt from the disclosure requirements of Florida Statutes § 119.07(1):
 - 1. A Security System Plan or portion thereof for any property owned by or leased to County or any privately owned or leased property held by County.

- 2. Building plans, blueprints, schematic drawings, and diagrams, including draft, preliminary, and final formats, which depict the internal layout and structural elements of a building, arena, stadium, water treatment facility, or other structure owned or operated by County.
- 3. Building plans, blueprints, schematic drawings, and diagrams, including draft, preliminary, and final formats, which depict the internal layout or structural elements of an attractions and recreation facility, entertainment or resort complex, industrial complex, retail and service development, office development, or hotel or motel development in the possession of, submitted to County.
- b. Successful Proposer agrees that, as provided by Florida Statute, it shall not, as a result of a public records request, or for other reason disclose the contents of, or release or provide copies of the Confidential Security Records to any other party absent the express written authorization of County's Property Management Director or to comply with a court order requiring such release or disclosure. To the extent Successful Proposer receives a request for such records, it shall immediately contact the County's designated Contract administrator who shall coordinate County's response to the request.

A.30 E-VERIFY

Prior to the employment of any person under this contract, the Successful Proposer shall utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of (a) all persons employed during the contract term by the Successful Proposer to perform employment duties within Florida and (b) all persons, including subcontractors, assigned by the Successful Proposer to perform work pursuant to the contract with Manatee County. For more information on this process, please refer to United States Citizenship and Immigration Service site at: http://www.uscis.gov/.

Only those individuals determined eligible to work in the United States shall be employed under this contract.

By submission of a Proposal in response to this RFQ, the successful Proposer commits that all employees and subcontractors will undergo e-verification before placement on this contract.

The successful Proposer shall maintain sole responsibility for the actions of its employees and subcontractors. For the life of the contract, all employees and new employees brought in after contract award shall be verified under the same requirement stated above.

A.31 LICENSES AND PERMITS

The successful Proposer shall be solely responsible for obtaining all necessary license and permit fees, including, but not limited to, all license fees, permit fees, impact fees, or inspection fees, and responsible for the costs of such fees. Successful Proposer is solely responsible for ensuring all work complies with all Federal, State, local, and Manatee County ordinances, orders, codes, laws, rules, regulations, directives, and guidelines.

A.32 MINIMUM WAGE REQUIREMENTS

The successful Proposer shall comply with all minimum wage requirements, such as Living Wage requirements, minimum wages based on Federal Law, minimum wages based on the Davis-Bacon Act, and the provisions of any other employment laws, as may be applicable to the Agreement.

A.33 PROTEST

Any actual bidder, Proposer, or contractor who is aggrieved in connection with the notice of intent to award of a contract with a value greater than \$250,000 where such grievance is asserted to be the result of a violation of the requirements of the Manatee County Procurement Code or any applicable provision of law by the officers, agents, or employees of the County, may file a protest to the Procurement Official.

Protest must be in writing and delivered via email at purchasing@mymanatee.org or by hand delivery to the Procurement Division at 1112 Manatee Avenue West, Suite 803, Bradenton, FL 34205 by 5:00 p.m. on the fifth business day following the date of posting of the Notice of Intent to Award on the County website. There is no stay of the procurement process during a protest. The Procurement Official shall have the authority to settle and resolve a protest concerning the intended award of a contract.

For additional information regarding the County protest process, visit the Procurement Division webpage on the County website.

A.34 BINDING OFFER

Proposals will remain valid for a period of 120 days following the Due Date and Time and will be considered a binding offer to perform the required services and/or provide the required goods. The submission of a Proposal will be taken as prima facie evidence that the Proposer has familiarized itself with the contents of this Solicitation

A.35 ACCESSIBILITY

The County is committed to making its documents and information technologies accessible to individuals with disabilities by meeting the requirements of Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act and best practices (W3C WCAG 2). For assistance with accessibility regarding this solicitation, contact the Manatee County Procurement Division via email at purchasing@mymanatee.org or by phone at 941-748-4501, X3014.

Successful Proposer shall ensure all its electronic information, documents, applications, reports, and deliverables required in the proposal are in a format that meets the requirements of Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act and best practices (W3C WCAG 2).

Where not fully compliant with these requirements and best practices, Successful Proposer shall provide clear points of contact for each document and information technology to direct users in how to obtain alternate formats. Further, Successful Proposer shall develop accommodation strategies for those non-compliant resources and implement strategies to resolve the discrepancies.

A.36 SOLICITATION SCHEDULE

The following schedule has been established for this Solicitation process. Refer to the County's website (www.mymanatee.org > Business > Bids & Proposals) for meeting locations and updated information pertaining to any revisions to this schedule.

Scheduled Item	Scheduled Date
Non-Mandatory Information Conference	December 15, 2021 at 1:00 p.m.
Question and Clarification Deadline	December 31, 2021
Final Addendum Posted	January 5, 2022
Proposal Due Date and Time	January 11, 2022, by 3:00 p.m.
Technical Evaluation Meeting	January 27, 2022
Technical Evaluation Meeting	January 28, 2022
Interviews/Presentations/Demonstrations (if conducted)	February 4, 2022
Final Evaluation Meeting	February 7, 2022
Projected Award	March 2022

END SECTION A

SECTION B, EVALUATION OF RESPONSES

B.01 EVALUATION

A due diligence review will be conducted to determine if the Proposal is responsive to the submission requirements outlined in this Solicitation and to determine if the Proposer is a responsible Proposer.

A responsive Proposal is one that follows the requirements of this Solicitation, includes all documentation, is submitted in the format outlined in this Solicitation, is of timely submission, and has the appropriate signatures as required on each document. Failure to comply with these requirements may result in the Proposal being deemed non-responsive. A responsible Proposer is a Proposer which the County affirmatively determines has the ability, capability and skill to perform under the terms of the agreement; can provide the materials and/or service promptly within the time specified, without delay or interference; has a satisfactory record of integrity and business ethics; and meets the minimum qualification requirements in this RFQ.

Evaluation of Proposals will be conducted by an evaluation committee. Each evaluation committee member will evaluate and score the Proposals for each of the evaluation criteria. The committee will consider all information submitted by each responsible and responsive Proposer; clarification information provided by Proposer; information obtained during the interviews, presentations, or demonstrations; feedback received from Proposer's references; and any other relevant information received during any investigation of Proposer to ascertain the ability of the Proposer to perform the Scope of Services as stated in this RFQ.

B.02 EVALUATION CRITERIA

The following evaluation criteria have been established for this RFQ.

Evaluation Criteria	Maximum Points
Proposer & Team's Experience	30
Approach to Project Management and	30
Construction	
Organizational Structure and Capacity	20
Similar Completed Projects	20

B.03 CLARIFICATIONS, INTERVIEWS, PRESENTATIONS, DEMONSTRATIONS

As part of the evaluation process, the evaluation committee will determine a list of those responsive and responsible Proposals that are deemed by the committee as having a reasonable probability of being selected for award (Short List). At a minimum, the evaluation committee shall conduct discussions with the Short List Proposers and may request additional information or clarification from Proposers for the purpose of further evaluation of (a) conformance to the solicitation requirements, (b) the abilities of the Proposer, and (c) understanding of the Proposal submitted. Additional information and clarification must be submitted by Proposer within the requested time-period.

Additionally, interviews, presentations or demonstrations may be conducted with Proposers as part of the evaluation process. If conducted, the Short List Proposers will be invited to meet with the committee. The information gained from these interviews, presentations, or demonstrations will be part of the committee's consideration in making a recommendation for award. Therefore, Proposers should make arrangements to attend, if invited.

The interviews, presentations and demonstrations are closed to the public to the extent permitted by law.

In the final evaluations, each evaluator will consider the information obtained from the proposals as well as the discussions and clarifications presented during the presentations. As part of the final evaluations, the initial technical evaluation scores for each short-listed firm, in each of the evaluation criterion, will be discussed by the evaluation committee and are subject to change.

B.04 RECOMMENDATION FOR NEGOTIATION

The evaluation committee will determine from the responses to this RFQ and subsequent investigations, the Proposer(s) who best meets the County's requirements. Upon completion of the technical evaluations, the evaluation committee will make a recommendation as to the Proposer(s) which the County should enter into negotiations, if any. The County will notice the Intent to Negotiate, in the same manner the original Request for Qualifications document was noticed prior to commencing negotiations.

Upon approval to commence negotiations, the recommended Proposer(s) shall submit one original hard copy and one electronic copy on a CD or USB flash drive of its pricing proposal. The pricing information should show a categorical breakout of the pricing, with any alternates or options clearly identified. The pricing information shall be clear and unambiguous to facilitate evaluation of the prices submitted.

The County will conduct negotiations with the highest scoring Proposer. If the County and the highest-scored Proposer cannot reach agreement on a contract, the County reserves the right to terminate negotiations and may, at its sole discretion, begin negotiations with the next highest-scored Proposer(s). This process may continue until a contract acceptable to the County has been negotiated or all Proposals are rejected.

B.05 RECOMMENDATION FOR AWARD

Upon successful completion of negotiations, a recommendation for award to the successful Proposer(s) will be presented for approval per County ordinances, policies and procedures.

END SECTION B

SECTION C, AWARD OF THE AGREEMENT

C.01 GENERAL

By submitting a Proposal, Proposer understands and agrees:

- a. The Proposal and all subsequent information requested by the County during the procurement process will serve as a basis for the Agreement.
- b. All products and papers produced during the Agreement period become the property of Manatee County upon termination or completion of the engagement.

C.02 AGREEMENT

The successful Proposer(s) will be required to execute the Agreement in a form and with provisions acceptable to the County (See Exhibit 3, Sample Agreement). The County (as Owner) will execute this Agreement with the successful Proposer (as Consultant).

The negotiated Agreement may or may not include all elements of this RFQ or the Proposal submitted by the successful Proposer(s) where alternatives provide best value, are desirable to the County, and the parties agree to such terms. Negotiations of the terms of the Agreement, may include specifications, scope of project, price, the Agreement period, renewal, or any other relevant provisions.

C.03 AWARD

County does not make award to a Proposer who is delinquent in payment of any taxes, fees, fines, contractual debts, judgments, or any other debts due and owed to County, or is in default on any contractual or regulatory obligation to County. By submitting this solicitation response, Proposer attests that it is not delinquent in payment of any such debts due and owed to County, nor is it in default on any contractual or regulatory obligation to County. In the event the Proposer's statement is discovered to be false, Proposer will be subject to suspension and debarment and County may terminate any contract it has with Proposer.

Award of the Agreement is subject to approval as provided for in the Manatee County Procurement Code.

END SECTION C

SECTION D, FORMS

FORM 1 - ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF ADDENDA

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda:

Addendum No	Date Receiv	ved:		
Addendum No	Date Received:			
Addendum No	Date Receiv	ved:		
Addendum No	Date Receiv	ved:		
Addendum No	Date Received:			
Addendum No	Date Receiv	ved:		
Addendum No	Date Received:			
Addendum No	Date Received:			
Addendum No Date Receiv		ved:		
Print or type Proposer's information below:				
Name of Proposer		Telephone Number		
Street Address		City/State/Zip		
Email Address		Website Address		
Print Name & Title of Authorized	Officer	Signature of Authorized Official Date		

FORM 2 - PROPOSAL SIGNATURE FORM

The undersigned represents that by signing this Proposal Signature Form that:

- (1) He/she has the authority and approval of the legal entity purporting to submit the Proposal and any additional documentation which may be required such as the Joint Venture Agreement or Joint Venture Affidavit, if applicable; and
- (2) All facts and responses set forth in the Proposal are true and correct; and
- (3) If the Proposer is selected by County to negotiate an agreement, that Proposer's negotiators will negotiate in good faith to establish an agreement to provide the services described in this RFQ; and
- (4) By submitting a Proposal and signing below, the Proposer agrees to the terms and conditions in this RFQ, which incorporates all addenda, appendices, exhibits, and attachments, in its entirety, and is prepared to sign the Agreement, of which a sample is incorporated into this RFQ as Exhibit 3. The Proposer understands that if it submits exceptions to the Sample Agreement in its Proposal, the Proposer may be determined non-responsive.

Print or type Proposer's information below:	
Name of Proposer	Telephone Number
Street Address	City/State/Zip
Email Address	Web Address
Print Name & Title of Authorized Officer	Signature of Authorized Officer Date

FORM 3 - PUBLIC CONTRACTING AND ENVIRONMENTAL CRIMES CERTIFICATION SWORN STATEMENT PURSUANT TO MANATEE COUNTY PROCUREMENT CODE SECTION 2-26 ARTICLE V.

THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED AND SWORN TO IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICIAL AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

This sworn statement is submitted to Manatee County by			
	[print individual's name and title]		
for			
	submitting sworn statement]		
whose business address is:			
and (if applicable) its Federal Employer Identi:	fication Number (FEIN) is		
If the entity has no FEIN, include the	Social Security Number of the individual signing this		
sworn statement:			

- I, the undersigned, understand that no person or entity shall be awarded or receive a County contract for public improvements, procurement of goods or services (including professional services) or a county lease, franchise, concession or management agreement, or shall receive a grant of County monies unless such person or entity has submitted a written certification to County that it has not:
- (1) been convicted of bribery or attempting to bribe a public officer or employee of Manatee County, the State of Florida, or any other public entity, including, but not limited to the Government of the United States, any state, or any local government authority in the United States, in that officer's or employee's official capacity; or
- (2) been convicted of an agreement or collusion among Proposers or prospective Proposers in restraint of freedom of competition, by agreement to bid a fixed price, or otherwise; or
- (3) been convicted of a violation of an environmental law that, as determined by the County, reflects negatively upon the ability of the person or entity to conduct business in a responsible manner; or
- (4) made an admission of guilt of such conduct described in items (1), (2) or (3) above, which is a matter of record, but has not been prosecuted for such conduct, or has made an admission of guilt of such conduct, which is a matter of record, pursuant to formal prosecution. An admission of guilt shall be construed to include a plea of nolo contendere; or
- (5) where an officer, official, agent or employee of a business entity has been convicted of, or has admitted guilt to, any of the crimes set forth above on behalf of such and entity and pursuant

to the direction or authorization of an official thereof (including the person committing the offense, if he/she is an official of the business entity), the business shall be chargeable with the conduct herein above set forth. A business entity shall be chargeable with the conduct of an affiliated entity, whether wholly owned, partially owned, or one which has common ownership or a common board of directors.

For purposes of this Form, business entities are affiliated if, directly or indirectly, one business entity controls or has the power to control another business entity, or if an individual or group of individuals controls or has the power to control both entities. Indicia of control shall include, without limitation, interlocking management or ownership, identity of interests amount family members, shared organization of a business entity following the ineligibility of a business entity under this Article, or using substantially the same management, ownership or principles as the ineligible entity.

Any person or entity who claims that this Article is inapplicable to him/her/it because a conviction or judgment has been reversed by a court of competent jurisdiction, shall prove the same with documentation satisfactory to Manatee County's Purchasing Official. Upon presentation of such satisfactory proof, the person or entity shall be allowed to contract with Manatee County.

I UNDERSTAND THAT ANY CONTRACT OR BUSINESS TRANSACTION SHALL PROVIDE FOR SUSPENSION OF PAYMENTS, OR TERMINATION, OR BOTH, IF THE PROCUREMENT DIVISION OR THE COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR DETERMINES THAT SUCH PERSON OR ENTITY HAS MADE FALSE CERTIFICATION.

Signature of Contractor Representative		
STATE OF		
COUNTY OF		
Sworn to and subscribed before me this		
following identification	Personally known	OR Produced the
[Type of identification]		
Notary Public Signature		

My commission expires	
[Print, type or stamp Commissioned name of Notary	Publicl
[1 fint, type of stamp commissioned name of focally	i donej

Signatory Requirement - In the case of a business entity other than a partnership or a corporation, this affidavit shall be executed by an authorized agent of the entity. In the case of a partnership, this affidavit shall be executed by the general partner(s). In the case of a corporation, this affidavit shall be executed by the corporate president.

FORM 4 - CONFLICT OF INTEREST DISCLOSURE FORM

The award of an agreement resulting from this RFQ is subject to the provisions of Manatee County Code of Laws. Proposer must disclose within its Proposal: the name of any officer, director, or agent who is also an employee of Manatee County. Furthermore, Proposer must disclose the name of any County employee who owns, directly or indirectly, an interest of more than five percent (5%) in the Proposer's firm or any of its branches, divisions, or affiliates.

By signing below, Proposer confirms that it is not currently engaged or will not become engaged in any obligations, undertakings or contracts that will require the firm to maintain an adversarial role against the County or that will impair or influence the advice or recommendations it provides to the County.

Please check one of the following statements and attach additional documentation if necessary:			
	To the best of my knowledge, the undersigned firm has no potential conflict of interest for this RFQ.		
	The undersigned firm, by execution of this form, submits information which may be a potential conflict of interest for this RFQ.		
Acknowledge	ed and attested to by:		
Firm	Name		
Signa	ture		
Name	e and Title (Print or Type)		
Date			

Return this fully executed form with your Proposal.

FORM 5 - NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

STA	TE OF		
COU	JNTY OF		
Befo after	ore me, the undersigned authority, person being by me first duly sworn, deposes a	ally appearednd says of his/her personal knowledge	, who,
a.	He/She is Proposer that has submitted a Propose	of of to perform work for the following:	, the
		Title:	
b.		ne preparation and contents of the attac cumstances respecting such Solicitatio	
	Such Proposal is genuine and is not a	collusive or sham Proposal.	
c.	employees, or parties in interest, inclucionnived, or agreed, directly or indirecollusive or sham Proposal in connect attached Proposal has been submitted Solicitation and contract, or has in any collusion or communication or confer price or prices in the attached Proposal cost element of the Proposal price or the statement of t	ts officers, partners, owners, agents, reading this affiant, has in any way colluctly, with any other Proposer, firm, or tion with the Solicitation and contract to or to refrain from proposing in connect y manner, directly or indirectly, sought ence with any other Proposer, firm, or all or any other Proposer, or to fix any other Proposal price of any other Proposer, nnivance, or unlawful agreement any are proposed contract.	ded, conspired, person to submit a for which the ction with such t by agreement or person to fix the overhead, profit, or er, or to secure
d.	collusion, conspiracy, connivance, or	all be fair and proper and shall not be tunlawful agreement on the part of the aployees, or parties in interest, including	Proposer or any of
Sign	ature:		
	scribed and sworn to (or affirmed) before , who is personally known		
iden	tification.	<u> </u>	
Nota Nota	ary Signatureary Name:ary Public (State):		
My (Expi	Commission No:ires on:	SEAL	

FORM 6 - TRUTH - IN - NEGOTIATION CERTIFICATE

The undersigned warrants (i) that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than bona fide employees working solely for the undersigned, to solicit or secure the Agreement and (ii) that it has not paid or agreed to pay any person, company, corporation, individual, or firm other than its bona fide employees working solely for the undersigned or agreed to pay any fee, commission, percentage, gift, or any other consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of the Agreement.

The undersigned certifies that the wage rates and other factual unit costs used to determine the compensation provided for in the Agreement are accurate, complete, and current as of the date of the Agreement.

(This document must be executed by an authorized official of Proposer (e.g., President, CEO, Partner, Managing Partner)

Name:	
Title:	
Date:	
Signature:	

FORM 7 – SCRUTINIZED COMPANY CERTIFICATION

This certification is required pursuant to Florida State Statute Section 287.135 and must be executed and returned with Proposer's Proposal.

As of July 1, 2011, a company that, at the time of bidding or submitting a Proposal for a new contract or renewal of an existing contract, is on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List is ineligible for, and may not bid on, submit a Proposal for, or enter into or renew a contract with an agency or local governmental entity for goods or services of \$1 million or more.

Companies must complete and return this form with its response.

Company:	
FEIN:	
Address.	
City/State/Zip.	
I,, a	s a representative of
certify and affirm that this entity	y is not on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan
List or the Scrutinized Companies with	Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List.
Signature	Title
Printed Name	Date

FORM 8, INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

The Successful Proposer will not commence work under the resulting Agreement until all insurance coverages indicated by an "X" herein have been obtained. The Successful Proposer shall obtain and submit to the Procurement Division within ten (10) calendar days from the date of notice of intent to award, at its expense, the following minimum amounts of insurance (inclusive of any amounts provided by an umbrella or excess policy): Work under this Agreement cannot commence until all insurance coverages indicated herein have been obtained on a standard ACORD form (inclusive of any amounts provided by an umbrella or excess policy):

Automobile Liability Insurance Required Limits

Coverage must be afforded under a per occurrence policy form including coverage for all owned, hired and non-owned vehicles for bodily injury and property damage of not less than:

- \$1,000,000 Combined Single Limit; OR
- \$500,000 Bodily Injury and \$500,000 Property Damage
- \$10,000 Personal Injury Protection (No Fault)
- \$500,000 Hired, Non-Owned Liability
- \$10,000 Medical Payments

This policy shall contain severability of interests' provisions.

Commercial General Liability Insurance Required Limits (per Occurrence form only; claims-made form is not acceptable)

Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name 'Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida' as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:

- \$1,000,000 Single Limit Per Occurrence
- \$2,000,000 Aggregate
- \$1,000,000 Products/Completed Operations Aggregate
- \$1,000,000 Personal and Advertising Injury Liability
- \$50,000 Fire Damage Liability
- \$10,000 Medical Expense, and
- \$1,000,000, Third Party Property Damage
- \$ Project Specific Aggregate (Required on projects valued at over \$10,000,000)

This policy shall contain severability of interests' provisions.

Employer's Liability Insurance

Coverage limits of not less than:

- \$100,000 Each Accident
- \$500,000 Disease Each Employee
- \$500,000 Disease Policy Limit

 ✓ Worker's Compensation Insurance ☐ US Longshoremen & Harbor Workers Act ☐ Jones Act Coverage
Coverage limits of not less than:
 Statutory workers' compensation coverage shall apply for all employees in compliance with the laws and statutes of the State of Florida and the federal government. If any operations are to be undertaken on or about navigable waters, coverage must be included for the US Longshoremen & Harbor Workers Act and Jones Act.
Should 'leased employees' be retained for any part of the project or service, the employee leasing agency shall provide evidence of Workers' Compensation coverage and Employer's Liability coverage for all personnel on the worksite and in compliance with the above Workers' Compensation requirements. NOTE: Workers' Compensation coverage is a firm requirement. Elective exemptions are considered on a case-by-case basis and are approved in a very limited number of instances.
Aircraft Liability Insurance Required Limits Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name 'Manatee County a political subdivision of the State of Florida' as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:
 \$ Each Occurrence Property and Bodily Injury with no less than \$100,000 per passenger each occurrence or a 'smooth' limit. \$ General Aggregate.
Un-Manned Aircraft Liability Insurance (Drone) Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name 'Manatee County a political subdivision of the State of Florida' as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:
 \$ Each Occurrence Property and Bodily Injury; Coverage shall specifically include operation of Unmanned Aircraft Systems (UAS), including liability and property damage. \$ General Aggregate
Installation Floater Insurance

When the contract or agreement does not include construction of, or additions to, above ground building or structures, but does involve the installation of machinery or equipment, Installation Floater Insurance shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:

100% of the completed value of such addition(s), building(s), or structure(s)

are

☐ Professional Liability and/or Errors and Omissions (E&O) Liability Insurances

Coverage shall be afforded under either an occurrence policy form or a claims-made policy form. If the coverage form is on a claims-made basis, then coverage must be maintained for a minimum of three years from termination of date of the contract. Limits must not be less than:

- \$ 1,000,000 Bodily Injury and Property Damage Each Occurrence
- \$2,000,000 General Aggregate

Builder's Risk Insurance

When the contract or agreement includes the construction of roadways and/or the addition of a permanent structure or building, including the installation of machinery and/or equipment, Builder's Risk Insurance shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:

- An amount equal to 100% of the completed value of the project, or the value of the equipment to be installed
- The policy shall not carry a self-insured retention/deductible greater than \$10,000

Coverage shall be for all risks and include, but not be limited to, storage and transport of materials, equipment, supplies of any kind whatsoever to be used on or incidental to the project, theft coverage, and Waiver of Occupancy Clause Endorsement, where applicable.

Union Cyber Liability Insurance

Coverage shall comply with Florida Statute 501.171, shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name 'Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida' as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:

- \$ Security Breach Liability
- \$ Security Breach Expense Each Occurrence
- \$ Security Breach Expense Aggregate
- \$ Replacement or Restoration of Electronic Data
- \$ Extortion Threats
- \$ Business Income and Extra Expense
- \$ Public Relations Expense

NOTE: Policy must not carry a self-insured retention/deductible greater than \$25,000.

Hazardous Materials Insurance (As Noted Below)

Hazardous materials include all materials and substances that are currently designated or defined as hazardous by the law or rules of regulation by the State of Florida or federal government.

All coverage shall be afforded under either an occurrence policy form or a claims-made policy form, and the policy shall be endorsed and name 'Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida' as an Additional Insured. If the coverage form is on a claims-made basis, then coverage must be maintained for a minimum of three years from termination of date of the contract. Limits must not be less than:

☐ <i>Pollution Liability</i> Amount equal to the value of the contract, subject to a \$1,000,000 minimum, for Bodily Injury and Property Damage to include sudden and gradual release, each claim and aggregate.
Asbestos Liability (If handling within scope of Contract) Amount equal to the value of the contract, subject to a \$1,000,000 minimum, for Bodily Injury and Property Damage to include sudden and gradual release, each claim and aggregate.
☐ <i>Disposal</i> When applicable, Successful Proposer shall designate the disposal site and furnish a Certificate of Insurance from the disposal facility for Environmental Impairment Liability Insurance covering liability.
 Amount equal to the value of the contract, subject to a \$1,000,000 minimum, for Liability for Sudden and Accidental Occurrences, each claim and an aggregate. Amount equal to the value of the contract, subject to a \$1,000,000 minimum, for Liability for Non-Sudden and Accidental Occurrences, each claim and an aggregate.
☐ Hazardous Waste Transportation Insurance Successful Proposer shall designate the hauler and have the hauler furnish a Certificate of Insurance for Automobile Liability insurance with Endorsement MCS-90 for liability arising out of the transportation of hazardous materials. EPA identification number shall be provided.
All coverage shall be afforded under either an occurrence policy form or a claims-made policy form and the policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured. If the coverage form is on a claims-made basis, then coverage must be maintained for a minimum of three years from termination of date of the contract. Limits must not be less than:
• Amount equal to the value of the contract, subject to a \$1,000,000 minimum, per accident.
Liquor Liability Insurance Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:
• \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence and Aggregate

Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:

Coverage shall be required if the maintenance, servicing, cleaning or repairing of any County motor

☐ Garage Keeper's Liability Insurance

vehicles is inherent or implied within the provision of the contract.

 Property and asset coverage in the full replacement value of the lot or garage.
Bailee's Customer Liability Insurance Coverage shall be required for damage and/or destruction when County property is temporarily under the care or custody of a person or organization, including property that is on, or in transit to and from the person or organization's premises. Perils covered should include fire, lightning, theft, burglary, robbery, explosion, collision, flood, earthquake and damage or destruction during transportation by a carrier.
Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:
 Property and asset coverage in the full replacement value of the County asset(s) in the Successful Proposer'S care, custody and control.
☐ Hull and Watercraft Liability Insurance Coverage shall be afforded under a per occurrence policy form, policy shall be endorsed and name "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured, and include limits not less than:
 \$ Each Occurrence \$ General Aggregate \$ Fire Damage Liability \$10,000 Medical Expense, and \$ Third Party Property Damage \$ Project Specific Aggregate (Required on projects valued at over \$10,000,000)
Other [Specify]
BOND REQUIREMENTS Bid Bond A Bid Bond in the amount of \$ or% of the total offer. Bid bond shall be submitted with the sealed response and shall include project name, location, and / or address and project number. In lieu of the bond, the bidder may file an alternative form of security in the amount of \$ or% of the total offer. in the form of a money order, a certified check, a cashier's check, or an irrevocable letter of credit issued to Manatee County. NOTE: A construction project over \$200,000 requires a Bid Bond in the amount of 5% of the total bid offer.

notice of intent to award. NOTE: A construction project over \$200,000 requires a Payment and Performance Bond.

INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

I. THE POLICIES ARE TO CONTAIN, OR BE ENDORSED TO CONTAIN, THE FOLLOWING PROVISIONS:

Commercial General Liability and Automobile Liability Coverages

- a. "Manatee County, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida," is to be named as an Additional Insured in respect to: Liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the Successful Proposer, his agents, representatives, and employees; products and completed operations of the Successful Proposer; or automobiles owned, leased, hired or borrowed by the Successful Proposer. The coverage shall contain no special limitation(s) on the scope of protection afforded to the COUNTY, its officials, employees or volunteers. In addition to furnishing a Certificate of Insurance, the Successful Proposer shall provide the endorsement that evidences Manatee COUNTY being listed as an Additional Insured. This can be done in one of two ways: (1) an endorsement can be issued that specifically lists "Manatee County, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida," as Additional Insured; or, (2) an endorsement can be issued that states that all Certificate Holders are Additional Insured with respect to the policy.
- b. The Successful Proposer'S insurance coverage shall be primary insurance with respect to the COUNTY, its officials, employees and volunteers. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the COUNTY, its officials, employees or volunteers shall be excess of Successful Proposer's insurance and shall be non-contributory.
- c. The insurance policies must be on an occurrence form.

Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability Coverages

The insurer shall agree to waive all rights of subrogation against the COUNTY, its officials, employees and volunteers for losses arising from work performed by the Successful Proposer for the COUNTY.

II. General Insurance Provisions Applicable to All Policies

- 1. Prior to the execution of contract, or issuance of a Purchase Order, and then annually upon the anniversary date(s) of the insurance policy's renewal date(s) for as long as this contract remains in effect, Successful Proposer shall furnish the COUNTY with a Certificate(s) of Insurance (using an industry accepted certificate form, signed by the Issuer, with applicable endorsements, and containing the solicitation or contract number, and title or description) evidencing the coverage set forth above and naming "Manatee County, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida" as an Additional Insured on the applicable coverage(s) set forth above.
- 2. If the policy contains an aggregate limit, confirmation is needed in writing (letter, email, etc.) that the aggregate limit has not been eroded to procurement representative when supplying Certificate of Insurance. In addition, when requested in writing from the COUNTY, Successful Proposer will provide the COUNTY with a certified copy of all

applicable policies. The address where such certificates and certified policies shall be sent or delivered is as follows:

Manatee County, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida Attn: Risk Management Division 1112 Manatee Avenue West, Suite 969 Bradenton, FL 34205

- **3.** The project's solicitation number and title shall be listed on each certificate.
- **4.** Successful Proposer shall provide thirty (30) days written notice to the Risk Manager of any cancellation, non-renewal, termination, material change, or reduction in coverage of any insurance policies to procurement representative including solicitation number and title with all notices.
- 5. Successful Proposer agrees that should at any time Successful Proposer fail to meet or maintain the required insurance coverage(s) as set forth herein, the COUNTY may terminate this contract.
- **6.** The Successful Proposer waives all subrogation rights against COUNTY, a Political Subdivision of the State of Florida, for all losses or damages which occur during the contract and for any events occurring during the contract period, whether the suit is brought during the contract period or not.
- 7. The Successful Proposer has sole responsibility for all insurance premiums and policy deductibles.
- 8. It is the Successful Proposer'S responsibility to ensure that his agents, representatives and subcontractors comply with the insurance requirements set forth herein. Successful Proposer shall include his agents, representatives, and subcontractors working on the project or at the worksite as insured under its policies, or Successful Proposer shall furnish separate certificates and endorsements for each agent, representative, and subcontractor working on the project or at the worksite. All coverages for agents, representatives, and subcontractors shall be subject to all of the requirements set forth to the procurement representative.
- **9.** All required insurance policies must be written with a carrier having a minimum A.M. Best rating of A- FSC VII or better. In addition, the COUNTY has the right to review the Successful Proposer's deductible or self-insured retention and to require that it be reduced or eliminated.
- 10. Successful Proposer understands and agrees that the stipulated limits of coverage listed herein in this insurance section shall not be construed as a limitation of any potential liability to the COUNTY, or to others, and the COUNTY'S failure to request evidence of this insurance coverage shall not be construed as a waiver of Successful Proposer'S obligation to provide and maintain the insurance coverage specified.
- 11. Successful Proposer understands and agrees that the COUNTY does not waive its immunity and nothing herein shall be interpreted as a waiver of the COUNTY'S rights, including the limitation of waiver of immunity, as set forth in Florida Statutes 768.28, or any other statutes, and the COUNTY expressly reserves these rights to the full extent allowed by law.
- **12.** No award shall be made until the Procurement Division has received the Certificate of Insurance in accordance with this section.

BONDING REQUIREMENTS

Bid Bond/Certified Check. By submitting a proposal, the Successful Proposer agrees should its proposal be accepted, to execute the form of Agreement and present the same to COUNTY for approval within ten (10) calendar days after notice of intent to award. The Successful Proposer further agrees that failure to execute and deliver said form of Agreement within ten (10) calendar days will result in damages to COUNTY and as guarantee of payment of same a bid bond/certified check shall be enclosed within the submitted sealed proposal in the amount of five (5%) percent of the total amount of the proposal. The Successful Proposer further agrees that in case the Successful Proposer fails to enter into an Agreement, as prescribed by COUNTY, the bid bond/certified check accompanying the proposal shall be forfeited to COUNTY as agreed liquidated damages. If COUNTY enters into an agreement with a Successful Proposer, or if COUNTY rejects any and/or all proposals, accompanying bond will be promptly returned.

Payment and Performance Bonds. Prior to commencing work, the Successful Proposer shall obtain, for the benefit of and directed to COUNTY, a Payment and Performance Bond satisfying the requirements of Florida Statutes § 255.05, covering the faithful performance by the Successful Proposer of its obligation under the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the construction of the project on the project site and the payment and obligations arising thereunder, including all payments to Subcontractors, laborers, and materialmen. The surety selected by the Successful Proposer to provide the Payment and Performance Bond shall be approved by COUNTY prior to issuance of such Bond, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed provided that surety is rated A- or better by Best's Key Guide, latest edition.

Failure to provide the required bonds on the prescribed form may result in Successful Proposer being deemed nonresponsive. Bonds must be in the form prescribed in Florida Statutes § 255.05, and must not contain notice, demand or other terms and conditions, including informal pre-claim meetings, not provided for in Florida Statutes § 255.05.

Bonds shall be in an amount equal to 100% of the contract price issued by a duly authorized and nationally recognized surety company, authorized to do business in the State of Florida, satisfactory to COUNTY. Surety shall be rated as "A-" or better by Best's Key Guide, latest edition. The attorney-in-fact who signs the bonds must file with the bonds, a certificate and effective dated copy of power-of-attorney. Payment and Performance Bonds shall be issued to "Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida", within ten (10) calendar days after issuance of notice of intent to award.

In addition, pursuant to Florida Statutes § 255.05(1)(b), Florida Statutes, prior to commencing work, the Successful Proposer shall be responsible and bear all costs associated to record the Payment and Performance Bond with the Manatee County Clerk of the Circuit Court. A certified copy of said recording shall be furnished to the Procurement Division upon filing. Pursuant to Florida Statutes § 255.05(1)(b), Florida Statutes, COUNTY will make no payment to the Successful Proposer until the Successful Proposer has complied with this paragraph.

Furnishing Payment and Performance Bonds shall be requisite to execution of an Agreement with COUNTY. Said Payment and Performance Bonds will remain in force for the duration of this

Agreement with the premiums paid by the Successful Proposer. Failure of the Successful Proposer to execute such Agreement and to supply the required bonds shall be just cause for cancellation of the award. COUNTY may then contract with the next lowest, responsive and responsible Successful Proposer or re-advertise this RFP.

Failure of COUNTY at any time to require performance by the Successful Proposer of any provisions set out in the resulting Agreement will in no way affect the right of COUNTY, thereafter, to enforce those provisions.

FORM 8, INSURANCE STATEMENT RFQ NO. 21-R077666CD

THE UNDERSIGNED has read and understands the insurance requirements applicable to any Agreement resulting from this solicitation and shall provide the insurances required in this RFQ within ten (10) days from the date of Notice of Intent to Award.

Proposer Name:	Date:
Signature (Authorized Official):	
Printed Name/Title:	
Insurance Agency:	
Agent Name:	Agent Phone:

Return this signed statement with your proposal.

FORM 9, INDEMNITY AND HOLD HARMLESS

MANATEE COUNTY, A POLITICAL SUBDIVISION OF THE STATE OF FLORIDA

The Successful Proposer shall indemnify and hold harmless County, its officers, and employees from liabilities, damages, losses, and costs, including but not limited to reasonable attorney's fees, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentionally wrongful conduct of the Successful Proposer, its personnel, design professionals and other persons employed or utilized by the Successful Proposer in the performance of the Agreement, including without limitation, defects in design, or errors or omissions that result in material cost increases to County. Such indemnification shall include the payment of all valid claims, losses, and judgments of any nature whatsoever in connection therewith and the payment of all related fees and costs. County reserves the right to defend itself with its own counsel or retained counsel at Successful Proposer's expense.

Signature of Authorized Official of Proposer:	
Title: Date:	
Project Number and /or Name:	
Insurance Agent:	
Acknowledgement:	
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF	
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this 20 by	
Personally known to me	
OR has produced as identification.	
Notary Signature	
Print Name	
Seal	

SECTION E, EXHIBITS

Exhibit 1, Scope of Services Exhibit 2, Proposal Requirements Exhibit 3, Sample Agreement

EXHIBIT 1, SCOPE OF SERVICES

1.01 PURPOSE

The purpose of this Request for Qualifications (RFQ) is to solicit responses from qualified firms or individuals to provide Construction Manager at Risk (CMAR) services for the Southeast Water Reclamation Facility (SEWRF) Capacity Improvements Project (Project No. 6106080), SEWRF Belt Filter Press Rehab (Project No. WW01623), SEWRF Clarifier Rehab (Project No. WW01624), and SEWRF Slide/Sluice Gates Replacement (Project No. WW01625)- hereinafter collectively referred to as the Project.

The intent of this solicitation is to select a firm to provide professional CMAR services (hereinafter referred to in this Scope as CMAR) as part of a team that includes County representatives and the County's selected design team.

1.02 PROJECT SCOPE (CONSTRUCTION REQUIREMENTS)

The Southeast Water Reclamation Facility is located at 3331 Lena Road, Bradenton. The Project will address several components of the treatment plant to provide enhanced biological treatment as well as increase hydraulic capacity of those processes. The proposed improvements may include but not be limited to: new headworks, new flow splitter box, improved mixed liquor recycle conveyance, modifications to the biological treatment process to improve nutrient removal including the addition of reaeration tankage, a new oxidation ditch (Basin 4), replacement of anoxic mixers and aerators in existing Basins 1, 2 and 3, structural evaluation and repairs to Basin 3, adjustments of sidestream piping to reduce peak biological loadings, possible modifications to piping and flow control to the existing equalization tanks to aid in managing biological loads, electrical system improvements to support the plant modifications, upgrades to the instrumentation and SCADA systems to include process monitoring and control and network system improvements to support the plant modifications, replacement of Basin #3 fiberglass covers and return mixed liquor gates, and ancillary improvements.

Other improvements proposed for the SEWRF may include rehabilitation of the clarifier mechanisms and structural repairs for Secondary Clarifier Nos. 1 and 2; gate and equipment replacement and the addition of fiberglass covers at the Chlorine Contact Chambers; and sludge dewatering and conveyance improvements.

1.03 CMAR SCOPE OF SERVICES

CMAR services to be provided by the CMAR shall include, but are not limited to, preconstruction, bidding, and construction phase services. Compensation to the CMAR for these services shall be a negotiated fee, based on a percentage of the cost of the work. A portion of the fixed fee for services shall be incrementally paid to the CMAR for preconstruction phase services.

1.04 CMAR PRECONSTRUCTION AND CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

A. <u>PRE-CONSTRUCTION SERVICES</u>

During the preconstruction phase the CMAR shall provide service to include, but not limited to the following:

- 1. Consulting with, advising, assisting, and making recommendations to the County and the Design Team.
- 2. Preliminary site investigations.
- 3. Quality assurance.
- 4. Develop and maintain baseline schedule. Ongoing monitoring and controlling of the schedule and advising the County of ways to gain efficiencies in project delivery and reduce overall project delivery time.
- 5. Analyze the scope for any potential long lead items, including possible work packaging, that could impact the schedule and advise the County and Design Team of schedule impacts.
- 6. Identify items that have the potential to be procured directly by the County.
- 7. Recommendations for material and systems alternatives.
- 8. Value Engineering.
- 9. Review all plans and specifications developed by the Design Team and make recommendations with respect to construction feasibility, availability of material and labor, and time requirements for procurement and construction. Reviews will be conducted at the 30%, 60%, and 90% design phase of pre-construction services phase.
- 10. Develop project costs:
 - a. Provide a detailed estimate of construction costs at the 30% design completion level. The cost estimate summary will be organized in the same manner as the proposed construction and equipment packages.
 - b. Provide an updated cost estimate after 60% design completion and prior to the 90% submittal to reflect changes agreed upon during the 60% review.
- 11. Support in assistance and development of sequence of construction, start-up and MOPO operations.
- 12. Code compliance review to ensure permits are attainable.
- 13. Attend in-person progress design meetings or conference calls, if, and when, required by the County and/or the Design Team.
- 14. Make recommendations to the County and the Design Team regarding the division of work in the plans and specifications to facilitate the bidding process and awarding of work packages.
- 15. Advertise/solicit qualified "open book" bids for the various bid packages and obtain a minimum of three quantified bids for each bid package. The County shall have the ability to review and dis-approve any proposed

- subcontractor or equipment supplier. The County shall have the opportunity to be present during all bid openings.
- 16. Presentation of a GMP to the County based on 90% plans and specifications.
- 17. Pre-construction services may also include the oversight of any early preconstruction work deemed beneficial to the project by the County.

B. CONSTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

The construction phase shall commence upon the County's acceptance of the GMP. The CMAR shall become the single point of responsibility for the performance of the construction contract for the Project. The selected firm shall be required to provide payment and performance bonds each in a value equal to 100% of the GMP.

The GMP shall be inclusive of all elements of construction from the submission of all required upfront documents to final inspection and acceptance by the County as a completed project including all required final close out documents. The CMAR shall be responsible for all elements of work that require subcontractors and shall be held responsible for replacement of subcontractors that fail to perform.

The services required for the construction phase shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

- 1. Development and management of all electronic records shall be performed via e-Builder Enterprise TM (e-Builder), an internet web-based project management tool required by the County Standards. The CMAR shall follow the protocols included in the software and take any training courses required by the County, at no additional cost to the County. The sharing of user accounts is prohibited. Individuals who are granted log-in access to the County e-Builder platform shall be responsible for the proper use of their passwords and access to data as agents of the CMAR. For documents requiring original signature such as Contracts, Change Orders, Application and Certification for Payment, and Field Directives, paper documents may be required in addition to submittal via e-Builder. User licenses for e-Builder will be provided by the County and paid for by the CMAR based on assigned roles for the project including Project Manager, Project Fiscal, Project Superintendent, and others as may be required.
- 2. Project management to ensure performance of the work in accordance with the resulting Agreement.
- 3. Construction supervision to ensure compliance with design documents and permit conditions.
- 4. Contracting with all sub-contractors, materials suppliers, surveying firms, testing and inspection firms, and equipment suppliers as necessary for the construction of the project.

- 5. Coordination and cooperation with any third-party contracts or contractors that the County may provide for this project.
- 6. Development and administration of quality control systems to ensure the work is performed in strict accordance with design requirements, applicable building codes and the County's objectives.
- 7. Process payment requests for approval by the Design Team and appropriate County representatives.
- 8. Preparation of Owner direct purchase documents.
- 9. Provide construction phase accounting and reporting to the County.
- 10. Administration of jobsite security and safety programs.
- 11. Providing temporary facilities for use by others.
- 12. Maintenance of on-site and off-site traffic.
- 13. Maintenance of all project records.
- 14. Scheduling of inspections by authorities having jurisdiction over the project.
- 15. Supervision of third-party testing to assure independence and proper conduct.
- 16. Oversight of field surveying services.
- 17. Maintain an updated progress schedule identifying the critical path for the Project.
- 18. Establish and implement procedures for the coordination among the CMAR, the County, Design Team, and sub-contractors with respect to all aspects of the Project.
- 19. Submit shop drawings for Design Team review and approval prior to purchases.
- 20. Receive and manage equipment and materials.
- 21. Make recommendations, process, and maintain records of requests for changes in the work through change orders.
- 22. Maintain records of Construction remarks and provide As-built notes.
- 23. Manage stormwater runoff, dust, and dewatering activities.
- 24. Provide high quality Pre, progress and Post Construction photos and video.
- 25. Schedule and conduct regularly scheduled and non-scheduled job-related meetings to ensure orderly progress of the work. Provide meeting minutes for each meeting.
- 26. Develop and monitor the project progress schedule, coordinate, and expedite the work of all contractors, and provide periodic status reports to Manatee County and the Design Team.
- 27. Establish and maintain a cost control system and conduct meetings to review costs.
- 28. Prepare and submit permit applications and supporting documentation identified during Pre-Construction Services. Pay permit fees.
- 29. Maintain compliance with approved permits.
- 30. Coordinate MOPO operations with County operations staff

- 31. Supervise and direct the Work and be responsible for the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures for the Work.
- 32. Administer post construction closeout, final completion, and start-up and warranty periods.

1.05 OPEN BOOK PROCESS

The Project will be administered in accordance with a Negotiated Open Book Process which provides for the County's review and verification that charges and costs reflected therein, and payments requested are reasonable, necessary and within the GMP. All requests for payment shall be accompanied by sufficient documentation and records that allow the County to conduct an Open Book Process and verify that all costs, fees, expenses, and charges reflected therein are reasonable, necessary and within the GMP.

With the exception of sole source subcontracts or purchase orders, all subcontracts or purchase orders shall be awarded to the lowest responsible and responsive bidder as determined by the CMAR, and subject to review and approval by the County.

Negotiated Open Book deliverables required to be submitted to the County by the CMAR either initially or on an ongoing monthly basis shall include, but are not limited to:

Monthly Deliverables

- Monthly Pay Application including all supporting documentation
- Project Cost Report (updated monthly)
- Project Schedule
- Contingency Register (updated monthly)
- Change Order Register (updated monthly)

Preconstruction and Construction Phase Deliverables, as applicable

- Master Bidders List
- Subcontractor pre-qualification packages
- Copies of Subcontractor bid packages
- Copies of major material bid packages
- Copies of equipment bid packages
- Market value analysis of all sole source procurements
- Copies of all subcontracts
- Copies of all purchase orders
- Copies of all change orders
- Non-collusion affidavits for subcontractors
- Any other documents requested by the County necessary to conduct Open Book Process.

1.06 ABILITY TO SELF-PERFORM

The CMAR, will briefly describe the trade packages it has the ability to self-perform and the labor and equipment resources available to deliver in general and those that are projected to be available for this specific project scope of work. CMAR will state its proposed level of self-performance and identify services it proposes to self-perform, and services that will be subcontracted.

The CMAR will submit a narrative report that describes how the mix of self-performed and sub-contracted work ensures that the overall division of work and pricing will be most advantageous to the Owner.

The CMAR shall provide detailed negotiated open book cost pricing for the scope it wishes to self-perform, and should the CMAR wish to self-perform work that is more than 40% of the cost of work, the CMAR shall compete the proposed self-perform work with the market (a minimum of 2 other competitive bids and more if possible) and identify work in the proposed GMP that the CMAR proposes to self-perform. The CMAR shall submit their bid for any defined scope of work package they would like to self-perform to the Owner 24 hours in advance of when other bidders from the market submit. The CMAR will recommend to the Owner the best value firm to perform the work in their GMP for each work package. Assuming all bidders have been prequalified by the CMAR, this recommendation will be reviewed by the Owner and ultimately Owner will provide final approval on who is awarded the work for each package.

1.07 ESTIMATED PROJECT COMPLETION TIME

The estimated Project completion time frame for the pre-construction and construction phase is 36 months from the award of this solicitation.

1.08 ESTIMATED PROJECT COST

The County has budgeted the project construction cost at approximately \$58 million.

END OF EXHIBIT 1

EXHIBIT 2, PROPOSAL RESPONSE

This section identifies specific information which must be contained within the Proposal response and the order in which such information should be organized. The information each Proposer provides will be used to determine those Proposers with the background, experience and capacity to perform the scope of services as stated in this RFQ and which Proposer(s) best meets the overall needs of the County. For more information on the evaluation process, refer to Section C, Evaluation of Responses.

B.01 INFORMATION TO BE SUBMITTED

The contents of each Response will be organized and arranged with tabs in the same order as listed below and with the same TAB numbers. The Response should contain sufficient detail to permit the County to conduct a meaningful evaluation. However, overly elaborate responses are not requested or desired.

B.02 RESPONSE FORMAT

TAB 1 - INTRODUCTION

Include the following in Tab 1 of the Response.

- 1. A cover page that identifies Proposer, the RFQ by title and the RFQ number.
- 2. An introductory letter/statement that describe your Response in summary form (limit 2 pages).
- 3. A table of contents.

TAB 2 – MINIMUM QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

In Tab 2 submit the information and documentation requested that confirms Proposers meets the following minimum qualification requirement(s):

1. Must be registered with the State of Florida, Division of Corporations to do business in Florida.

No documentation is required. The County will verify registration.

2. Proposer and/or its subcontractor(s) must possess current, valid licenses and certifications required under Florida Statute to perform Construction Management at Risk services, for a minimum of three years prior to the due date for the Proposal.

Submit information and documentation from the issuing agency that confirms Proposer, and/or its subcontractor(s) meet the following:

- a. Certified under Section 489.119, Florida Statutes, for a minimum of three years since December 10, 2018 to engage in contracting through a certified or registered general contractor.
- 3. Proposer or its subcontractor has served as a construction manager or prime contractor for a minimum of three completed projects (which means that final payment has been issued) for the construction of or expansion of wastewater facilities with a rated capacity of 10MGD or more and a construction value of \$25 Million or greater since January 1, 2007.

Provide the following information for each qualifying project.

- a) Identify who was contracted to complete the project (Proposer or subcontractor)
- b) Project name and location
- c) Client/Organization name
- d) Contact name
- e) Contact phone
- f) Contact email
- g) Project dates (Start/End)
- 4. Proposer Is NOT listed on the Florida State Board of Administration, Scrutinized List of Prohibited Companies.

No documentation is required. The County will verify

5. Proposer is not on the Florida Suspended or Debarred Vendor List

No documentation is required. The County will verify

6. Proposer is not on the Federal Convicted Vendor or Excluded Parties list (SAM/EPLS)

No documentation is required. The County will verify

7. Proposer is not on the Florida Department of Transportation Contractor Suspended List

No documentation is required. The County will verify

8. If Proposer is submitting as a joint venture, it must have filed the required documents with the Florida Department of Business and Professional Regulation as required by Florida Statute Section 489.119, prior to the Due Date and Time.

If Proposer is a joint venture, provide a copy of Proposer's approved filing with the Florida Department of Business and Professional Regulation. If Proposer is not a joint venture, provide a statement to that effect.

9. Proposer has no reported conflict of interests in relation to this RFQ.

Disclose the name of any officer, director or agent who is also an employee of the County. Disclose the name of any County employee who owns, directly or indirectly, any interest in the Proposer's firm or any of its branches. If no conflicts of interests are present, Proposer must submit a statement to that affect.

TAB 3 – FORMS

Provide the completed and executed Forms listed below in Tab 3.

- Form 1, Acknowledgement of Addenda
- Form 2, Response Signature Form
- Form 3, Public Contracting and Environmental Crimes Certification
- Form 4, Conflict of Interest Disclosure
- Form 5, Non-Collusion Affidavit
- Form 6, Truth in Negotiation Certification
- Form 7, Scrutinized Company Certification
- Form 8, Insurance Statement
- Form 9, Indemnity and Hold Harmless

TAB 4 - TRADE SECRETS

Pursuant to Section A.24, Trade Secrets, in Tab 4 identify any trade secret being claimed. Proposer must submit purported trade secret as follows:

- 1. Trade secret material must be segregated, within the applicable TAB, from the portions of the Response that are not being declared as trade secret. NOTE: Responses cannot be designated as 'Proprietary' or 'Confidential' in their entirety.
- 2. Proposer shall cite, for each trade secret being claimed, the Florida Statute number which supports the designation.
- 3. Proposer shall offer a brief written explanation as to why information claimed as trade secret fits the cited Statute.
- 4. Proposer shall provide an additional electronic copy of its Response that redacts all designated trade secrets.

TAB 5 - PROPOSER STATEMENT OF ORGANIZATION (Limit 5 pages)

In Tab 5, provide information and documentation on Proposer as follows:

- 1. Legal contracting name including any dba.
- 2. State of organization or incorporation.
- Ownership structure of Proposer's company.
 (e.g., Sole Proprietorship, Partnership, Limited Liability Corporation, Corporation)
- 4. Federal Identification Number.
- 5. A fully completed (signed and dated) copy of Proposer's W-9.
- 6. Contact information for Proposer's corporate headquarters and local office (if different) NOTE: local is defined as Manatee, DeSoto, Hardee, Hillsborough, Pinellas or Sarasota counties.
 - i. Address
 - ii. County, State, Zip
 - iii. Phone
 - iv. Number of years at this location
- 7. List of officers, owners and/or partners, or managers of the firm. Include names, addresses, email addresses, and phone numbers.
- 8. Provide supporting documentation from the certifying agent indicating Proposer is a certified Minority-owned Business Enterprise, if applicable.
- 9. Contact information for Proposer's primary and secondary representatives during this RFQ process to include the following information:

- i. Name
- ii. Phone
- iii. E-mail
- iv. Mailing Address
- v. County, State, Zip
- 10. Provide a brief summary regarding any prior or pending litigation, either civil or criminal, involving a governmental agency or which may affect the performance of the services to be rendered herein, in which the Proposer, any of its partners, employees or subcontractors is or has been involved within the last three years.
- 11. Provide details of any ownership changes to Proposer's organization in the past three years or changes anticipated within six months of the Due Date and Time (e.g., mergers, acquisitions, changes in executive leadership).

TAB 6 – RESPONDENT AND TEAM'S EXPERIENCE (Limit 20 pages)

In Tab 6, provide details of Proposer and its team's experience to include the following:

- 1. Provide a summary of Proposer's background, size and years in business.
- 2. Describe Proposer's experience in construction management services for other government agencies, particularly those within Florida.
- 3. Provide Proposer's years of experience in construction management projects for water and wastewater facility projects (particularly those for municipalities).
- 4. Identify and include information regarding experience and qualifications of Proposer's key staff to be assigned to the services, with a highlight on their CMAR related project background. Include a resume for each with the name of the firm(s) for their current and previous employers, their full names, professional credentials (e.g., certifications and/or licenses), and roles and duties which the individuals will provide to the County. Include the address of their current primary office location, email address and phone number.
- 5. Describe any significant or unique accomplishments, recognition, or awards received by Proposer, its key personnel, or its subcontractors for previous similar services.
- 6. Provide a minimum of three (3) client references for Construction Management at Risk services, or where Proposer has been the Prime General Contractor, for the construction of or expansion of wastewater facilitates with a rated capacity of 10 MGD or more performed by Proposer, who are agreeable to responding to an inquiry by the County. References should include the following information:
 - a. Client name
 - b. Client address
 - c. Client contact name
 - d. Client contact phone and fax numbers
 - e. Client contact email address
 - f. Brief description of work (1-2 sentences)
 - g. Performance period (start/end dates)
 - h. Total dollar value of contract

TAB 7 - APPROACH (Limit 20 pages)

In Tab 7, provide Proposer's project approach to include the following:

- 1. A narrative of the project approach and an explanation of how this approach meets County objectives and requirements as specified in this RFQ.
- 2. An explanation of Proposer's technical ability to perform all facets of the scope of services defined in Exhibit 1. If more than one Proposer is jointly filing a Response, details must be provided to clearly demonstrate individual roles and responsibility for all components of the project.
- 3. Written overview of CMAR's concepts and approach to managing the overall cost of the project. Provide an explanation of Proposer's open-book procurement process; proposed schedule of values to establish the GMP.
- 4. Describe the firm's scheduling and cost control system and methods for securing subcontractor's adherence to schedule.
 - a. Describe the process used to schedule the submittal and approach of drawings.
 - b. Describe the firm's experience in cost loading schedules.
 - c. Attach a sample schedule with your proposal which best illustrates the firm's overall scheduling capabilities. Include in your sample, scheduled anticipated tasks to be performed in providing these services, include the documentation which the County will have to provide and when they would be required.
- 5. If planning to self-perform, provide a self-performance plan detailing aspect and type of work (i.e. site civil, concrete, yard pipping, mechanical, etc.) for the Project that is planned to be self-performed, and how Proposer will demonstrate that County is getting the best value.
- 6. Include a subcontractor plan for detailing subcontractor work packages, the type of work performed, how they will be used and to what extent.
- 7. Provide a narrative of the methodology for engaging with County representatives in-the-course of performing the duties.
- 8. Proposer shall thoroughly explain:
 - a. Its accessibility in the areas of availability for meetings, general communications, coordination, and supervision
 - b. How Proposer physically plans on attending pre-scheduled meetings
 - c. How Proposer plans on ensuring accessibility and availability during the term of the Agreement
- 9. Proposer's Risk Management and Safety Plan that includes a list of risks related to the provision of services and Proposer's proposed mitigation procedures for each item.
- 10. Demonstrate that the Proposer (or lead licensed General Contractor for joint ventures) has an effective safety program, measured through industry standard safety metric including the Experience Modification Rate (EMR) with a maximum rate of 1.0 for each year for the most recent 3 years.
- 11. Include a detailed description of the Proposer's safety plan to control the environment of the work site during on site construction.
- 12. Provide sample reports Proposer has previously used on construction management projects that demonstrate the following:
 - a. Knowledge of local site conditions and applicable regulatory requirements.
 - b. Ability to creatively resolve problems and construction challenges.
- 13. Provide a statement on company letterhead and signed by an authorized official of Proposer attesting to its commitment to meet the County's time and budget requirements for all assigned work.

14. Submit any additional information not previously requested which Proposer believes would assist County in the evaluation of Proposer's approach to provide the required services.

TAB 8 - ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE AND CAPACITY (Limit 12 pages)

In Tab 8, provide Proposer's organizational structure and capacity to include the following

- 1. Identify whether or not the Proposer is a certified minority business enterprise and include as copy of the applicable document from the certifying agency.
- 2. Submit details of Proposer's staffing resources, at the location that will provide services to the County as well as corporately; by discipline and the number of personnel within each discipline.
- 3. Detail the location of the managing office and what plans will be adopted to ensure County citizens receive consideration for employment; and suppliers located within the County will be used for the acquisition of goods and services needed to perform the scope of services.
- 4. If Proposer's staffing resources includes sub-consultants, submit the name of the firm(s) who will perform each discipline. If more than one firm is listed for a discipline, then label which firm is the primary firm for that discipline. Firms may perform more than one discipline.
- 5. Submit an organizational diagram clearly identifying key personnel as well as other staffing resources who are designated to provide services to the County. For each individual in the organization diagram, include each individual's name, title, firm and indicate their functional relationship to each other.
- 6. If Proposer is teaming with other entities to provide the required goods and services, detail any prior similar work any two or more team members have jointly performed.
- 7. If a joint venture is proposed, provide an affidavit attesting to the formulation of the joint venture and provide proof of incorporation as a joint venture or a copy of the formal joint venture agreement between all joint venture parties, indicating their respective roles, responsibilities, and levels of participation in the project.
- 8. An explanation, in general terms, of Proposers' financial capacity to perform the scope of services. If Proposer is jointly filing a Response with other entities, details must be provided to demonstrate financial capacity of each entity.
- 9. Provide a statement on company letterhead and signed by a company official authorizing a County auditor and/or financial analysts access to your financial records, including all records prepared by an independent firm, or the financial records of other entities for which you have ownership interest. Such access will occur at the primary location of the Proposer, or such other location as may be agreed, for the purposes of verifying financial representations, and/or to review and assess the historical and current financial capacity of Proposer's business entity and its expected ability to meet ongoing financial obligations related to the required services, if awarded a contract. If an audit is conducted, the County's audit and/or financial analysts will report their findings in a summary report to the Procurement Official, which will be placed in the Response files for subsequent use, review, and discussions during evaluations.
- 10. Disclose any ownership interest in other entities proposed for services. This ownership disclosure includes ownership by the Proposer through a parent, subsidiary or holding company or any other form of business entity. Submit entity names and the percent of ownership for each.

- 11. Detail Proposer and any subcontractor's current workloads and any projected changes to the workload within the next six months.
- 12. Provide a list of construction projects that have been awarded to the Proposer by Manatee County in the past two years since January 1, 2020. Include the following information for each:
 - i. Name of the project.
 - ii. Date of award.
 - iii. Dollar value of the design work.
- 13. Provide details of Proposer's capacity to bond a project. Include a letter of intent form Proposer's bonding company which confirms Proposer's bonding capacity.
- 14. Describe your experience in permitting with agencies having jurisdiction in Manatee County or surrounding Counties including but not limited to local, state and federal agencies. Permitting experience shall include the required permitting needed for projects listed in Tab 9.
- 15. Submit any additional information not previously requested which Proposer believes would assist County in the evaluation of Proposer's capacity to provide the required services.

TAB 9 - SIMILAR COMPLETED PROJECTS (Limit 10 pages)

Provide a list of up to ten construction projects, particularly those for construction or expansion of wastewater facilities with a rating of 10 MGD or more, which Proposer has provided Construction Management at Risk services or has been the Prime General Contractor, since January 1, 2007. Include the following information:

- a. Organization/Owner name
- b. Project Title and Location
- c. Project date (Start/End)
- d. Proposer's role in the project (e.g., prime/lead, sub)
- e. Scope of work (Brief description 1-2 sentences)
- f. Total project costs

NOTE: Representative photographs and exhibits supporting the above projects are permitted as an attachment to this section.

END OF EXHIBIT 2

EXHIBIT 3, SAMPLE AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT

for

CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AT RISK SERVICES

bitneen

MANALES COUNTY (AS OWNER)

and

_(AS CONSTRUCTION MANAGER)

AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AT RISK SERVICES [PROJECT NAME]

THIS AGREEMENT (Agreement) is made and entered into by and between Manatee
County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida, referred to herein as "Owner", and the firm
of, incorporated in the State of and registered and licensed to do
business in the State of Florida (License #), referred to herein as "Construction
Manager."
WHEREAS, the Owner intends to construct [PROJECT DESCRIPTION], the
improvements being hereinafter referred to and defined as the "Project"; and
WHEREAS, Owner desires Construction Manage to provide the professional construction management services requisite to the implementation of the Project, and
WHEREAS, in response to Owner's Request ar Proposal No (the "RFP"),
Construction Manager has submitted its Proposal the Trope al "to provide the services.
NOW THEREFORE , the Owner are the Scastruction Manager, in consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, the the ciency of which is hereby acknowledged, agree as follows:

RELET

- 1.1 RELATION IN POR ARTIES. The Construction Manager accepts the relationship of trust and confidence estal tipled with the Owner by this Agreement, and covenants with the Owner to furnish the Construction Manager's reasonable skill and judgment and to cooperate with the Architect/Engineer in furth ang the interests of the Owner. The Construction Manager shall furnish construction administration and management services and use the Construction Manager's best efforts to perform the Project in an expeditious and economical manner consistent with the interests of the Owner. The Owner shall endeavor to promote harmony and cooperation among the Owner, Architect/Engineer, Construction Manager and other persons or entities employed by the Owner for the Project.
- **1.2 GENERAL CONDITIONS.** The general conditions of the contract shall be the attached General Conditions of the Construction Agreement, which is incorporated herein by reference. The term "Contractor" as used in the General Conditions shall mean the Construction Manager. The term "Contract Sum" as used in the General Conditions shall mean Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP).

ARTICLE 2 CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

The Construction Manager shall perform the services described in this Article. The services to be provided under Sections 2.1 and 2.2 constitute the Preconstruction services. If the Owner and Construction Manager agree, after consultation with the Architect/Engineer, the Construction Phase may commence before the Preconstruction Phase is completed, in which case both phases will proceed concurrently.

2.1 PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE.

- A. <u>PRELIMINARY EVALUATION</u>. The Construction Manager shall provide a preliminary evaluation of the Owner's program and Project budget requirements, each in terms of the other.
- CONSULTATION. with В. The Construc anager, the Architect/Engineer, shall jointly schedule and attend egular meets as with the Owner. The Construction Manager shall consult with the Owner hitect/Eagineer regarding site use and improvements and the selection of materials, building sistematical equipment. The Construction Manager shall provide recommendations on construction feasibility; actions designed to minimize quirements for procurement, installation and adverse effects of labor or material shortage time construction completion; and factors related t estruction cost, including estimates of alternative designs or materials, preliminary bud ats and loss le économies.
- C. PRELIMINARY I <u>**ROJEST SCHEDULE.**</u> When Project requirements described in Section 3.1.A has sufficiently identified, the Construction Manager shall prepare, and periodically update a premainary Project schedule for the Architect/Engineer's review and the Orner's ap oval. The Construction Manager shall obtain Architect/Engineer's If the portion of the preliminary Project schedule relating to the pprov performance of the Archiect/Engineer's services. The Construction Manager shall coordinate and integrate the preliminary Prefect schedule with the services and activities of the Owner, Architect/Engineer and Construction Manager. As design proceeds, the preliminary Project schedule shall be updated to indicate proposed activity sequences and durations, milestone dates for receipt and approval of pertinent information, submittal of a Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) proposal, preparation and processing of shop drawings and samples, delivery of materials or equipment requiring long-lead-time procurement, Owner's occupancy requirements showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority, and proposed date of Substantial Completion. If preliminary Project schedule updates indicate that previously approved schedules may not be met, the Construction Manager shall make appropriate recommendations to the Owner and Architect/Engineer.
- D. <u>PHASED CONSTRUCTION</u>. The Construction Manager shall make recommendations to the Owner and Architect/Engineer regarding the phased issuance of Project Plans and Specifications to facilitate phased construction of the Work, if such phased construction

is appropriate for the Project, taking into consideration such factors as economies, time of performance, availability of labor and materials, and provisions for temporary facilities.

E. <u>PRELIMINARY COST ESTIMATES</u>.

- 1. When the Owner has sufficiently identified the Project requirements and the Architect/Engineer has prepared other basic design criteria, the Construction Manager shall prepare, for the review of the Architect/Engineer and approval of the Owner, a preliminary cost estimate utilizing area, volume or similar conceptual estimating techniques.
- 2. When schematic design documents have been prepared by the Architect/Engineer and approved by the Owner are Construction Manager shall prepare, for the review of the Architect/Engineer and approval of the Owner, a more detailed estimate with supporting data. Paring the preparation of the design development documents, the Construction Manager shall update and refine this estimate at appropriate intervals acceed to by the Owner, Architect/Engineer and Construction Manager.
- 3. When design development doc ments have been prepared by the Architect/Engineer and approved by the Owner, the Construction Manager shall prepare a detailed estimate was supporting data for review by the Architect/Engineer and approva by the Owner. During the preparation of the construction documents, the Construction Manager shall update and refine this estimate at appropriate intervals agreed to by the Owner, Architect/Engineer and Construction Conage.
- 4. If ar estimate abmitted to the Owner exceeds previously approved estimates or the Owner's judget, the Construction Manager shall make appropriate recommendations to the Owner and Architect/Engineer.
- F. <u>SUBCONTRACTORS AND SUPPLIERS</u>. The Construction Manager shall seek to develop Subcontractor interest in the Project and shall furnish to the Owner and Architect/Engineer for their information a list of possible Subcontractors, including suppliers who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design, from whom proposals will be requested for each principal portion of the Work. The Architect/Engineer will promptly reply in writing to the Construction Manager if the Architect/Engineer or Owner know of any objection to such Subcontractor or supplier. The receipt of such list shall not require the Owner or Architect/Engineer to investigate the qualifications of proposed Subcontractors or suppliers, nor shall it waive the right of the Owner or Architect/Engineer later to object to or reject any proposed Subcontractors or suppliers.
- G. <u>LONG-LEAD-TIME ITEMS</u>. The Construction Manager shall recommend to the Owner and Architect/Engineer a schedule for procurement of long-lead-time items which

will constitute part of the Work as required to meet the Project schedule. If such long-lead-time items are procured by the Owner, they shall be procured on terms and conditions acceptable to the Construction Manager. Upon the Owner's acceptance of the Construction Manager's GMP proposal, all contracts for such items shall be assigned by the Owner to the Construction Manager, who shall accept responsibility for such items as if procured by the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall expedite the delivery of long-lead-time items.

- H. <u>EXTENT OF RESPONSIBILITY</u>. The Construction Manager does not warrant or guarantee estimates and schedules except as may be included as part of the GMP. The recommendation and advice of the Construction Manager concerning design alternatives shall be subject to the review and approval of the Owner and the Owner's professional consultants. It is not the Construction Manager's responsibility to ascertain that the Project Plans and Specifications are in accordance with applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, building codes, rules and regulations. However, if the Construction Manager recognizes that portions of the Project Plans and Specifications are at variance therewith, the Construction Manager chall promptly notify the Architect/Engineer and Owner in writing.
- I. <u>EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OF ORTUNIT</u> AND AFFIRMATIVE <u>ACTION</u>. The Construction Manager shall comply with a plicable laws, regulations and special requirements of the Contract Documents regarding equal employment opportunity and affirmative action programs.

2.2 GUARANTEED MAXIMUM FAISE A OPOSAL AND CONTRACT TIME.

- A. <u>TIMING</u>. When a Poject Plans and Specifications are sufficiently complete, the Construction Marager shall, ropose a GMP, which shall be the sum of the estimated Cost of the Work and the Contractor. Fee.
- B. SPECIFICATIONS. As the Tried Plans and Specifications may not be finished at the time the GMP proposal is prepared, the Construction Manager shall provide in the GMP for further development of the Project Plans and Specifications by the Architect/Engineer that is consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable therefrom. Such further development does not include such things as changes in scope, systems, kinds and quality of materials, finishes or equipment, all of which, as required, shall be incorporated by Change Order.
- C. <u>CONTINGENCY</u>. The estimated Cost of the Work shall include the Construction Manager's contingency, a sum established by the Construction Manager for the Construction Manager's exclusive use to cover costs arising under Section 2.2.B and other costs which are properly reimbursable as Cost of the Work but not the basis for a Change Order.
- D. <u>BASIS OF GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE</u>. The Construction Manager shall include with the GMP proposal a written statement of its basis, which shall include:

- 1. A list of the Project Plans and Specifications, including all addenda thereto and the Conditions of the Contract, which were used in preparation of the GMP proposal.
- 2. A list of allowances and a statement of their basis.
- 3. A list of the clarifications and assumptions made by the Construction Manager in the preparation of the GMP proposal to supplement the information contained in the Project Plans and Specifications.
- 4. The proposed GMP, including a statement of the estimated costs organized by trade categories, allowances, contingency, and other items and the Fee that comprise the GMP.
- 5. The Date of Substantial Completion upon which the proposed GMP is based, and a schedule of the construction document is dance dates upon which the date of Substantial Completion is based.
- E. <u>MEETING OF CONSTRUCTION TEAM</u> The Construction Manager shall meet with the Owner and Architect/Engine r to a view by GMP proposal and the written statement of its basis. In the event that the Owner or Architect/Engineer discover any inconsistencies or inaccuracies in the influential presented, they shall promptly notify the Construction Manager, who shall make appropriate agreements to the GMP proposal, its basis, or both.
- F. <u>ACCEPTANCE</u>. Taless the Owner accepts the GMP proposal in writing on or before the date specified in the proposal for such acceptance and so notifies the Construction Manager, the GMP proposal shall not be exective without written acceptance by the Construction Manager.
- G. COS'S IN ADVANCE. Prior to the Owner's acceptance of the Construction Manager's CMP proposal and issuance of a Notice to Proceed, the Construction Manager shall not incur any cost to be reimbursed as part of the Cost of the Work, except as the Owner may specifically authorize in writing.
- H. <u>GMP ADDENDUM</u>. Upon acceptance by the Owner of the GMP proposal, the GMP and its basis shall be set forth in the GMP Addendum. The GMP shall be subject to additions and deductions by a change in the Work as provided in the Contract Documents, and the Substantial Completion Date shall be subject to adjustment as provided in the Contract Documents.
- I. <u>REVISIONS TO PROJECT PLANS AND SPECIFICATONS</u>. The Owner shall authorize and cause the Architect/Engineer to revise the Project Plans and Specifications to the extent necessary to reflect the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications contained in the GMP Addendum. Such revised Project Plans and Specifications shall be furnished to the Construction Manager in accordance with schedules agreed to by the Owner, Architect/Engineer

and Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall promptly notify the Architect/Engineer and Owner if such revised Project Plans and Specifications are inconsistent with the agreed-upon assumptions and clarifications.

J. <u>TAXES</u>. The GMP shall include in the Cost of the Work only those taxes which are enacted at the time the GMP is established.

2.3 CONSTRUCTION PHASE.

A. GENERAL.

- 1. The Construction Phase shall commence on the earlier of:
 - i. the owner's acceptance of the Construction Manager's GMP proposal and issuance of a Notice to Proceed, or
- ii. the Owner's first authorization to be Construct of Manager to:
 - (a) award a Subcontract.
 - (b) undertake construction work with the Construction Manager's own forces, or
 - (c) issue a purch set de for materials or equipment required for the Work

B. APMINIS ATION.

1. The aution of the Work that the Construction Manager does not customarily perform with the Construction Manager's own personnel shall be performed under Suscontracts or by other appropriate agreements with the Construction Manager. The Construction Manager shall obtain bids from Subcontractors and from suppliers of materials or equipment fabricated to a special design for the Work from the list previously reviewed and, after analyzing such bids, shall deliver such bids to the Owner and Architect/Engineer. The Owner will then determine, with the advice of the Construction Manager and subject to the reasonable objection of the Architect/Engineer, which bids will be accepted. The Owner may designate specific persons or entities from whom the Construction Manager shall obtain bids; however, if the GMP has been established, the Owner may not prohibit the Construction Manager from obtaining bids from other qualified bidders. The Construction Manager shall not be required to contract with anyone to whom the Construction Manager has reasonable objection.

- 2. If the GMP has been established, and a specific bidder among those whose bids are delivered by the Construction Manager to the Owner and Architect/Engineer (1) is recommended to the Owner by the Construction Manager; (2) is qualified to perform that portion of the Work; and (3) has submitted a bid which conforms to the requirements of the Contract Documents without reservations or exceptions, but the Owner requires that another bid be accepted, then a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Time and the GMP by the difference between the bid of the person or entity recommended to the Owner by the Construction Manager and the amount of the Subcontract or other agreement actually signed with the person or entity designated by the Owner.
- 3. Subcontracts and agreements with suppliers furnishing materials or equipment fabricated to a special design shall conform to the payment provisions of Sections 7.1.H and 7.1.I and shall not be awarded or the basis of cost plus a fee without the prior consent of the Owner.
- 4. The Construction Manager shall scholule and consect a meeting at which the Owner, Architect/Engineer, Construction Manager and appropriate Subcontractors can discuss the status of the Wark. The Construction Manager shall prepare and promptly distribute meeting minutes.
- 5. Promptly after the Owner a cepta ce of the GMP proposal, the Construction Manager shall prepare a schodul in accordance with Section 2.3 of the General Conditions, including the Owner's occupancy requirements.
- 6. The Construction Squage shall provide monthly written reports to the Owner and Architectaling neer on the progress of the entire Work. The Construction Marager shall maintain a daily log containing a record of weather, Su contracts to orking on the Project Site, number of workers, Work accomplished problems encountered and other similar relevant data as the Owner may ceasonably require. The log shall be available to the Owner and Architect/Engineer.
- 7. The Construction Manager shall develop a system of cost control for the Work, including regular monitoring of actual costs for activities in progress and estimates for uncompleted tasks and proposed changes. The Construction Manager shall identify variances between actual and estimated costs and report the variances to the Owner and Architect/Engineer at regular intervals.
- **2.4 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES.** Sections 2.1 and 2.2 of the General Conditions shall apply to both the Preconstruction and Construction Phases.
- **2.5 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS.** Sections 2.4.U and 5.5 of the General Conditions shall apply to both the Preconstruction and Construction Phases.

ARTICLE 3 OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

3.1 INFORMATION AND SERVICES.

- A. <u>GENERAL INFORMATION</u>. The Owner shall provide full information in a timely manner regarding the requirements of the Project, including a program which sets forth the Owner's objectives, constraints and criteria, including space requirements and relationships, flexibility and expandability requirements, special equipment and systems, and site requirements.
- B. <u>BUDGET</u>. The Owner shall establish and update an overall budget for the Project, based on consultation with the Construction Manager and Architect/Engineer, which shall include contingencies for changes in the Work and other costs which are the responsibility of the Owner.
- C. <u>STRUCTURAL AND ENVIRONMENTA</u> <u>TEGAS</u>, <u>SURVEYS AND REPORTS</u>. In the Preconstruction Phase, the Owner shall furnish the following with reasonable promptness and at the Owner's expense. Except to the extend that the Construction Manager knows of any inaccuracy, the Construction Manager shall be intitle to rely upon the accuracy of any such information, reports, surveys, drawings and estate escribed in subsections 1 through 5, below, but shall exercise customary precautions relating to be performance of the Work.
 - 1. Reports, surveys, the ings and lests concerning the conditions of the Project Site which are require by .
 - 2. Surveys describing posical characteristics, legal limitations and utility location for the project Site, and a written legal description of the Project Site. The survey and regal information shall include, as applicable, grades and lines of states, all ys, pavements and adjoining property and structures; adjacent drainage rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries and contours of the Project Site; locations, dimensions and necessary data pertaining to existing buildings, other improvements and trees; and information concerning available utility services and lines, both public and private, above and below grade, including inverts and depths. All information on the survey shall be referenced to a Project benchmark.
 - 3. The services of a geotechnical engineer when such services are requested by the Construction Manager. Such services may include but are not limited to test borings, test pits, determinations of soil bearing values, percolations tests, evaluations of hazardous materials, ground corrosion and resistivity tests, including necessary operations for anticipating subsoil conditions, with reports and appropriate professional recommendations.

- 4. Structural, mechanical, chemical, air and water pollution tests, tests for hazardous materials, and other laboratory and environmental tests, inspections and reports which are required by law.
- 5. The services of other consultants when such services are reasonably required by the scope of the Project and are requested by the Construction Manager.
- **3.2 OWNER'S DESIGNATED REPRESENTATIVE.** The Owner shall designate in writing its Owner's Project Representative who shall have authority to perform those duties set forth in Section 7.8 of the General Conditions. The Owner's Project Representative shall render decisions promptly and furnish information expeditiously, to avoid unreasonable delay in the services or Work of the Construction Manager.
- 3.3 ARCHITECT/ENGINEER. The Owner shall retain an Architect/Engineer to provide basic services, including normal structural, mechanical and rectrical engineering services, other than cost estimating services, described in Article VI of the General conditions. The Owner shall authorize and cause the Architect/Engineer to provide those additional services requested by the Construction Manager which must necessarily harvoyaled by the Architect/Engineer for the Preconstruction and Construction Phases of the Word. Such services shall be provided in accordance with time schedules agreed to by a Owner, Architect/Engineer and Construction Manager. Upon request of the Construction and the Owner's Agreement with the Architect/Engineer.
- 3.4 LEGAL REQUIREM. The Owner shall determine and advise the Architect/Engineer and Construction M pager of any special legal requirements relating specifically to the Project while different those generally applicable to construction in the jurisdiction of the Project. The Owner shall furnish such legal services as are necessary to provide the information and seconds required under Section 3.1.

ARTICLE 4 C MPENSATION AND PAYMENTS FOR PRECONSTRUCTION SERVICES

The Owner shall compensate and make payments to the Construction Manager for Preconstruction Services as follows:

4.1 COMPENSATION.

A. <u>PRECONSTRUCTION SERVICES</u>. For the Preconstruction Services described in Section 2.1, the Construction Manager's compensation shall be calculated as follows:

(State basis of compensation, whether a stipulated sum, multiple of Direct Personnel Expense, actual cost, etc. Include a statement of reimbursable cost items as applicable.)

- B. <u>ADJUSTMENT</u>. Compensation for Preconstruction Services shall be equitably adjusted if such services extend beyond ____ (__) days from the date of this Agreement or if the originally contemplated scope of services is significantly modified.
- C. <u>PERSONNEL EXPENSE</u>. If compensation is based on a multiple of Direct Personnel Expense, "Direct Personnel Expense" shall mean the direct salaries of the Construction Manager's personnel engaged in the Project and the portion of the cost of their mandatory and customary contributions and benefits related thereto, such as employment taxes and other statutory employee benefits, insurance, sick leave, holidays, vacations, pensions and similar contributions and benefits.

4.2 PAYMENTS.

- A. <u>TIMING</u>. Subject to the requirements Article III of the General Conditions, payments for Preconstruction Services shall be made monthly following presentation of the Construction Manager's invoice and, where applicable, a be in proportion to services performed.
- B. <u>DUE DATES</u>. Payments share in the by wher in accordance with the requirements of Section 218.735, Florida Statutor.

COMPENSATION FOR COASTRUCTION PHASE SERVICES

The Owner shall compensate the Construction Manager for Construction Phase services as follows:

5.1 COMPE SALOT For the Construction Manager's performance of the Work as described in Section 2.3, the Contract Sum consisting that Cost of the Work as defined in Article 6 and the Construction Manager's Fee determined as follows:

(State a lump sum, percentage of actual Cost of the Work or other provision for determining the Construction Manager's Fee, and explain how the Construction Manager's Fee is to be adjusted for changes in the Work.)

5.2 GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE. The sum of the Cost of the Work and the Construction Manager's Fee are guaranteed by the Construction Manager not to exceed the amount provided as the GMP in the GMP Addendum, subject to additions and deductions by changes in the Work as provided in the Contract Documents. Such maximum sum as adjusted by approved changes in the Work is referred to in the Contract Documents as the GMP. Costs which would cause the GMP to be exceeded shall be paid by the Construction Manager without reimbursement by the Owner.

(Insert specific provisions if the Construction Manager is to participate in any savings.)

5.3 CHANGES IN THE WORK

- A. <u>ADJUSTMENTS TO GMP</u>. Adjustments to the GMP on account of changes in the Work subsequent to the execution of the GMP Addendum may be determined by any of the methods listed in Article V of the General Conditions.
- B. "COST". In calculating adjustments to Subcontracts (except those awarded with the Owner's prior consent on the basis of cost plus a fee), the Owner and Construction Manager shall proceed in accordance with Section 5.6 of the General Conditions. Adjustments to subcontracts awarded with the Owner's prior consent on the basis of cost plus a fee shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of those subcontracts. In calculating adjustments to the Agreement, the terms "cost" and "costs" as used in the above-represental Conditions shall mean the Cost of the Work as defined in Article 6 of this Agreed en
- C. <u>CONSTRUCTION MANAGER</u> FEE. If no Socific provision is made in Section 5.1 for adjustment of the Construction Manager's the in the case of changes in the Work, or if the extent of such changes is such that, in the agreegate the application of the adjustment provisions of Section 5.1 will cause substantial nequity to the Owner or Construction Manager, the Construction Manager's Fee shall be equably a justed on the basis of the Fee established for the original Work.

COST OF THE WORK FOR CONSTRUCTION PHASE

6.1 COSTS TO BE RE MP JRS. 2D

A. COST CORK. The term "Cost of the Work" shall mean costs necessarily incurred by the Construction Manager in the proper performance of the Work. Such costs shall be at rates not kind than those customarily paid at the place of the Project except with prior consent of the Owner. The Cost of the Work shall include only the items set forth in this Article 6.

B. <u>LABOR COSTS</u>.

- 1. Wages or salaries of construction workers directly employed by the Construction Manager to perform the construction of the Work at the Project Site or, with the Owner's written approval, at off-site workshops.
- 2. Wages or salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory and administrative personnel when stationed at the Project Site and performing Work, with the Owner's prior written approval.

<u>Classification</u> <u>Name</u>

(If it is intended that the wages or salaries of certain personnel stationed at the Construction Manager's principal office or offices other than the site office shall be included in the Cost of the Work, such personnel shall be identified below.)

- 3. Wages or salaries of the Construction Manager's supervisory or administrative personnel engaged, at factories, workshops or while traveling, in expediting the production or transportation of materials or equipment required for the Work, but only for that portion of their time required for the Work.
- 4. Costs paid or incurred by the Construction Lanager for taxes, insurance, contributions, assessments and benefits required by law or collective bargaining agreements, and, for personnel not covered by dich agreements, customary benefits such as sick leave, medical and health be efits colidays, vacations and pensions, provided that such costs are based on ways and salaries included in the Cost of the Work under Sections 6.1.3.1 through 6.1.B.3.
- C. <u>SUBCONTRACT COS'N</u> Pay lents made by the Construction Manager to Subcontractors in accordance with the recurrent as of the Subcontracts.

D. <u>COSTS OF MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT INCORPORATED IN</u> THE COMPLETED CONSTRUCTION

- 1. Costs, including a seporation, of materials and equipment incorporated or to be incorporated in the completed construction.
- 2. Cots of the jak described in the preceding Section 6.1.D.1 in excess of those actuary installed but required to provide reasonable allowance for waste and for spoilage. Unused excess materials, if any, shall be handed over to the Owner at the completion of the Work or, at the Owner's option, shall be sold by the Construction Manager; amounts realized, if any, from such sales shall be credited to the Owner as a deduction from the Cost of the Work.

E. <u>COSTS OF OTHER MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT, TEMPORARY</u> FACILITIES AND RELATED ITEMS.

1. Costs, including transportation, installation, maintenance, dismantling and removal of materials, supplies, temporary facilities, machinery, equipment, and hand tools not customarily owned by the construction workers, which are provided by the Construction Manager at the Project Site and fully consumed in the performance of the Work; and cost less salvage value on such items if not fully consumed, whether sold to others or retained by the Construction

12

Manager. Cost for items previously used by the Construction Manager shall mean fair market value.

- 2. Rental charges for temporary facilities, machinery, equipment and hand tools not customarily owned by the construction workers, which are provided by the Construction Manager at the Project Site, whether rented from the Construction Manager or others, and costs of transportation, installation, minor repairs and replacements, dismantling and removal thereof. Rates and quantities of equipment rented shall be subject to the Owner's prior approval. The total rental cost of any item may not exceed the purchase price of any comparable item.
- 3. Costs of removal of debris from the Project Site, including proper and legal disposal of same.
- 4. Reproduction costs, costs of telegrams, facing the transmissions and long-distance telephone calls, postage and express descery charges, telephone at the Project Site and reasonable petty cash expenses of the Project Site office.
- 5. That portion of the reason le t vel po subsistence expenses of the Construction Manager's per unel acurred while traveling in discharge of duties connected with the York.

F. MISCELLANPOUS COST

- 1. That portion directly as ributable to this Agreement of premiums for insurance and bonds.
 - (If targes for self-insurance are to be included, specify the basis of reinburs (1)
- 2. Sales, use similar taxes imposed by a governmental authority which are related to the Work and for which the Construction Manager is liable.
- 3. Fees and assessments for the building permit and for other permits, licenses and inspections for which the Construction Manager is required by the Contract Documents to pay.
- 4. Fees of testing laboratories for tests required by the Contract Documents, except those related to nonconforming Work other than that for which payment is permitted by Section 6.1.G.2, reproduction costs, costs of telegrams, facsimile transmissions and long-distance telephone calls, postage and express delivery charges, telephone at the Project Site and reasonable petty cash expenses of the Project Site office.

- 5. Royalties and license fees paid for the use of a particular design, process or product required by the Contract Documents; the cost of defending suits or claims for infringement of patent or other intellectual property rights arising from such requirement by the Contract Documents; payments made in accordance with legal judgments against the Construction Manager resulting from such suits or claims and payments of settlements made with the Owner's consent; provided, however, that such costs of legal defenses; judgment and settlements shall not be included in the calculation of the Construction Manager's Fee or the GMP and provided that such royalties, fees and costs are not excluded by the Contract Documents.
- 6. Costs for communications services, electronic equipment and software, directly related to the Work and located at the Project Site, with the Owner's prior written approval.
- 7. Deposits lost for causes other than the Consection Manager's negligence or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility to be Owner set forth in this Agreement.
- 8. Legal, mediation and arbitration cost, other can those arising from disputes between the Owner and Construction Manager, reasonably incurred by the Construction Manager in the performance of the Work and with the Owner's written permission, which the mission shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 9. Expenses incurred in a coldance with Construction Manager's standard personnel policy for reaction and temporary living allowances of personnel required for the work, in case it is necessary to relocate such personnel from distant locations, with the Owner's prior written approval.
- 10. Other control red in the performance of the Work if and to the extent apple red in a vance in writing by the Owner.
- G. <u>EMERGENCIES AND REPAIRS TO DAMAGED OR NONCONFORMING WORK</u>. The Cost of the Work shall also include costs described in Section 6.1.A which are incurred by the Construction Manager:
 - 1. In acting to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss in case of emergency affecting the safety of persons and property, as provided in Section 2.4.P of the General Conditions.
 - 2. In repairing or correcting damaged or nonconforming Work executed by the Construction Manager or the Construction Manager's Subcontractors or suppliers, provided that such damage or nonconforming Work was not caused by the negligence or failure to fulfill a specific responsibility to the Owner set forth in this Agreement or by the Construction Manager's foremen, engineers

or superintendents, or other supervisory, administrative or managerial personnel of the Construction Manager, or by the failure of the Construction Manager's personnel to supervise adequately the Work of the Subcontractors or suppliers, and only to the extent that the cost of repair or correction is not recoverable by the Construction Manager from insurance, sureties, Subcontractors, suppliers or others.

H. <u>COSTS TO BE INCLUDED</u>. The costs described in Sections 6.1.A through 6.1.G shall be included in the Cost of the Work notwithstanding any provisions of the General Conditions which may require the Construction Manager to pay such costs, unless such costs are excluded by the provisions of Section 6.2.

6.2 COSTS NOT TO BE REIMBURSED. The Cost of the Work shall not include:

- 1. Salaries and other compensation of the Construction Manager's personnel stationed at the Construction Manager's principal office or office. the than the Project Site office, except as specifically provided in Sections 6.1.B.2 and 1.B.2
- 2. Bonuses, profit sharing, incentive compensation, and any over discretionary payments, paid to anyone hired by the Construction Manager or said to any Subcontractor or vendor, unless the Owner has provide prior written a proval.
- 3. Expenses of the Construction Negages, principal office and offices other than the Project Site office, except as specifically provided in Section 6.1.
- 4. Overhead and general expectes, vc ot as may be expressly included in Section 6.1.
- 5. The Construction Manager's capital employed to the Work.
- 6. Rental costs of realine y and equipment, except as specifically provided in Section 6.1.E.2.
- 7. Costs due to the negligence of the Construction Manager or to the failure of the Construction Manager to fulfill a specific responsibility to the Owner set forth in this Agreement.
- 8. Costs incurred in the performance of Preconstruction Services.
- 9. Except as provided in Section 6.1.F.10, any cost not specifically and expressly described in Section 6.1.
- 10. Costs which would cause the GMP to be exceeded.

6.3 DISCOUNTS, REBATES AND REFUNDS

- A. <u>ACCURAL TO OWNER</u>. Cash discounts obtained on payments made by the Construction Manager shall accrue to the Owner if (1) before making the payment, the Construction Manager included them in an Application for Payment and received payment therefor from the Owner, or (2) the Owner has deposited funds with the Construction Manager with which to make payments; otherwise, cash discounts shall accrue to the Construction Manager. Trade discounts, rebates, refunds and amounts received from sales of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to the Owner, and the Construction Manager shall make provisions so that they can be secured.
- B. <u>DEDUCTION FROM COST OF WORK</u>. Amounts which accrue to the Owner in accordance with the provisions of Section 6.3.A shall be credited to the Owner as a deduction from the Cost of the Work.
- **6.4 ACCOUNTING RECORDS.** The Construction Manager shall keep full and detailed accounts and exercise such controls as may be necessary for proper financial management, in order to substantiate all costs incurred under this Agreement. The accounting and control systems shall be satisfactory to the Owner. The Owner and the Owner's accountants or ther Owner-authorized personnel shall be afforded access to the Construction Manager's records, books, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, subcontracts, purchanger orders, vouchers, memoranda and all other data relating to this Project, and the Construction Manager's serve these for a period of three years after final payment, or for such longer period as may be required by law.

AFT SLE CONSTRUCT, ON PHASE

7.1 PROGESS PAYMENTS.

- A. <u>PROGRE S PAYIMANTS</u>. Subject to the requirements of Article III of the General Conditions, based upon A plications for Payment submitted to the Architect/Engineer by the Construction Manager of Conficates for Payment issued by the Architect/Engineer, the Owner shall make progress payments on account of the GMP to the Construction Manager as provided below and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- B. <u>PERIOD COVERED</u>. The period covered by each Application for Payment shall be one calendar month ending on the last day of the month, or as follows:

(State period to be covered by Applications for Payment.)

- C. <u>DATE OF PAYMENT</u>. Payments shall be made by Owner in accordance with the requirements of Section 218.735, Florida Statutes.
- D. <u>SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION</u>. With each Application for Payment, the Construction Manager shall submit payrolls, petty cash accounts, receipted invoices or invoices with check vouchers attached and any other evidence required by the Owner or Architect/Engineer to demonstrate that cash disbursements already made by the Construction

Manager on account of the Cost of the Work equal or exceed (1) progress payments already received by the Construction Manager; less (2) that portion of those payments attributable to the Construction Manager's Fee; plus (3) payrolls for the period covered by the present Application for Payment.

- E. <u>SCHEDULE OF VALUES</u>. Each Application for Payment shall be based upon the most recent schedule of values submitted by the Construction Manager in accordance with the Contract Documents. The schedule of values shall allocate the entire GMP among the various portions of the Work, except that the Construction Manager's Fee shall be shown as a single separate item. The schedule of values shall be prepared in such form and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the Architect/Engineer may require. This schedule, unless objected to by the Architect/Engineer, shall be used as a basis for reviewing the Construction Manager's Application for Payment.
- F. Applications for Payment shall show the percentage completion of each portion of the Work as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment. The percentage completion shall be the lesser of (1) the percentage of text portion of the Work which has actually been completed or (2) the percentage obtained by dividing (a) the expense which has actually been incurred by the Construction Manager on abount of that portion of the Work for which the Construction Manager has made or in ends a many stual payment prior to the next Application for Payment by (b) the share of the SMP clocated to that portion of the Work in the schedule of values.
- G. <u>COMPUTATION</u> Subject other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each progress payment such as follows:
 - 1. Take that particle of the GMP properly allocable to completed Work as determined by maiplying the percentage completion of each portion of the Work by the stare of the GMP allocated to that portion of the Work in the schedule. Pending final determination of cost to the Owner of changes in the work, a hounts not in dispute may be included as provided in Section 5.6 of the General Conditions, even though the GMP has not yet been adjusted by Change Order.
 - 2. Add that portion of the GMP properly allocable to materials and equipment delivered and suitably stored at the Project Site for subsequent incorporation in the Work or, if approved in advance by the Owner, suitably stored off the Project Site at a location agreed upon in writing, supported by paid receipts.
 - 3. Add the Construction Manager's Fee, less retainage of five percent (5%). The Construction Manager's Fee shall be computed upon the Cost of the Work described in the two preceding Sections at the rate stated in Section 5.1. or, if the Construction Manager's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, shall be an amount which bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Construction

Manager's Fee as the Cost of the Work in the two preceding Sections bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion.

- 4. Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner.
- 5. Subtract the shortfall, if any, indicated by the Construction Manager in the documentation required by Section 7.1.D to substantiate prior Applications for Payment, or resulting from errors subsequently discovered by the Owner in such documentation.
- 6. Subtract amounts, if any, for which the Architect/Engineer has withheld or nullified a Certificate for Payment as provided in Section 3.3.C of the General Conditions.
- H. <u>SUBCONTRATOR RETAINAGE</u>. Except with the Owner's prior approval, payments to Subcontractors shall be subject to reteneous it not less than five percent (5%). The Owner and the Construction Manager shall agree upon a sutually acceptable procedure for review and approval of payments and retention for Subcontracts.
- I. <u>REDUCTION IN RETAY AGA</u> No winstanding the foregoing, upon completion of at least fifty percent (50%) of the Worl as determined by the Architect/Engineer and Owner, the Owner may, with the concentrate of the Architect/Engineer, reduce to two and one-half percent (2.5%) the amount of retains rewithin 1d from the Construction Manager's Fee in each subsequent progress payment.
- J. <u>NO ADYANCE R. YMENTS</u>. Except with the Owner's prior approval, the Construction Manager shall he make advance payments to suppliers for materials or equipment which have not been a livered and stored at the Project Site.
- K. RELUCIEN INFORMATION. In taking action on the Construction Manager's Applications for Palment, the Architect/Engineer shall be entitled to rely on the accuracy and completeness of he information furnished by the Construction Manager and shall not be deemed to represent that the Architect/Engineer has made a detailed examination, audit or arithmetic verification of the documentation submitted in accordance with Section 7.1.D or other supporting data, that the Architect/Engineer has made exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections or that the Architect/Engineer has made examinations to ascertain how or for what purposes the Construction Manager has used amounts previously paid on account of the Contract. Such examinations, audits and verifications, if required by the Owner, will be performed by the Owner acting in the sole interest of the Owner.

7.2 FINAL PAYMENT.

A. <u>CONDITIONS OF FINAL PAYMENT</u>. Final payment shall be made by the Owner to the Construction Manager when (1) the Agreement has been fully performed by the Construction Manager except for the Construction Manager's responsibility to correct

nonconforming Work, as provided in Section 2.4.C of the General Conditions, and to satisfy other requirements, if any, which necessarily survive final payment; (2) a final Application for Payment and a final accounting for the Cost of the Work have been submitted by the Construction Manager and reviewed by the Owner; and (3) a final Certificate for Payment has then been issued by the Architect/Engineer; such final payment shall be made by the Owner not more than thirty (30) days after the issuance of the Architect/Engineer's final Certificate for Payment, or as follows:

- B. <u>CALCULATION</u>. The amount of the final payment shall be calculated as follows:
 - 1. Take the sum of the Cost of the Work substantiated by the Construction Manager's final accounting and the Construction Manager's Fee, but not more than the GMP.
 - 2. Subtract amounts, if any, for which the Archiect/Engineer withholds, in whole or in part, a final Certificate for Payment as rounded in Section 2.4.C of the General Conditions or other provisions of the Contract Documents.
 - 3. Subtract the aggregate of previous says, ats mach by the Owner.

If the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner exceeds the amount due the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager call reimburse the difference to the Owner. Failing reimbursement by the Construction Manager and notwithstanding any other provisions of the Contract Documents to the contract Owner shall have the right to bring a direct action in the Circuit Court to recover such overpayment.

- Construction Manager's final a conting within thirty (30) days after delivery of the final accounting to the Architect-Engineer by the Construction Manager. Based upon such Cost of the Work as the Owner's fiscal and report to be substantiated by the Construction Manager's final accounting, and provided the other conditions of Section 7.2.A have been met, the Architect/Engineer will, within seven days after receipt of the written report of the Owner's fiscal staff, either issue to the Owner a final Certificate for Payment with a copy to the Construction Manager or notify the Construction Manager and Owner in writing of the Architect/Engineer's reasons for withholding a certificate as provided in Section 3.5.C of the General Conditions.
- D. <u>ISSUANCE</u>. If the Owner's fiscal staff report the Cost of the Work as substantiated by the Construction Manager's final accounting to be less than claimed by the Construction Manager, the Construction Manager shall be entitled to proceed in accordance with Article VIII of the General Conditions without a further decision of the Architect/Engineer. A demand shall be made by the Construction Manager within fifteen (15) days after the Construction Manager's receipt of a copy of the Architect/Engineer's final Certificate for Payment. Failure to make such demand within this 15-day period shall result in the substantiated amount reported by the Owner's fiscal staff becoming final and binding on the Construction Manager. Pending a final

resolution of the disputed amount, the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager the amount certified in the Architect/Engineer's final Certificate for Payment.

E. <u>ADDITIONAL REIMBURSEMENTS</u>. If, after final payment and at the Owner's request, the Construction Manager incurs costs described in Section 6.1 and not excluded by Section 6.2, (1) to correct nonconforming Work or (2) arising from the resolution of disputes, the Owner shall reimburse the Construction Manager such costs and the Construction Manager's Fee, if any, related thereto on the same basis as if such costs had been incurred prior to final payment, but not in excess of the GMP. If the Construction Manager has participated in savings, the amount of such savings shall be recalculated and appropriate credit given to the Owner in determining the net amount to be paid by the Owner to the Construction Manager.

ARTICLE 8 INSURANCE AND BONDS

8.1 INSURANCE. If and to the extent required by the RTP ocuments, the Construction Manager shall furnish insurance coverage for (but not necessarily limited to) workers' compensation, commercial general liability, auto liability excess liability, and builder's risk. The Construction Manager shall furnish to the Owner of appropriate olicies and Certificate(s) of Insurance.

8.2 PAYMENT AND PERFORM NCE OND.

- A. <u>BOND REQU</u>(SED. The Construction Manager shall post a Payment and Performance Bond in the amount of the On. P. 1. a form approved by the Owner.
- B. <u>DELIVE Y</u>. Se Construction Manager shall deliver the required bond to the Owner at least three days bether the commencement of any Construction Phase services.

ARTICLE 9 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- **9.1 DISPUTE RESOLUTION.** During both the Preconstruction and Construction Phases, claims, disputes or other matters in question between the parties to this Agreement shall be resolved as provided in Article VIII of the General Conditions.
- **9.2 OTHER PROVISIONS.** Unless otherwise noted, the terms used in this Agreement shall have the same meaning as those in the General Conditions.
- **9.3 EXTENT OF CONTRACT.** This Agreement and the other documents incorporated herein by reference, represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Owner and the Construction Manager and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, either written or oral. This Agreement may be amended only by written instrument signed by both the Owner and Construction Manager. Except as provided in Section 9.13 below, if anything in any

document incorporated into this Agreement is inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement shall govern.

- **9.4 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DOCUMENTS.** Section 10.4 of the General Conditions shall apply to both the Preconstruction and Construction Phases.
- **9.5 GOVERNING LAW; VENUE**. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida. Venue for any petition for writ of certiorari or other court action allowed by this Agreement shall be in the Circuit Court of the Twelfth Judicial Circuit in and for Manatee County, Florida.
- 9.6 ASSIGNMENT. The Owner and Construction Manager respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to the other party hereto and to partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives of such other party in respect to covenants, agreements and obligations contained in the Contract Document. Neither party to the Agreement shall assign the Agreement as a whole without written consent on the them. If either party attempts to make such an assignment without such consent, that party shall new theless remain legally responsible for all obligations under the Agreement.
- **9.7 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION DEF AED.** Substantial Completion shall be defined as provided in Article I of the General Constitions. In the event a temporary certificate of occupancy or completion is issued establishing a bestavtial Completion, the Construction Manager shall diligently pursue the issuance of permarent entificate of occupancy or completion.
- 9.8 PROJECT MEETINGS. Lyring the Construction Phase, there shall be project meetings, at the jobsite or other ocal in acceptable to the parties, on a regularly scheduled basis. The meetings will be attended by the reservative of the Construction Manager, Architect/Engineer and Owner. These representative shall be authorized to make decisions that are not otherwise contrary to the requirements. This agreement.
- **9.9 WEATHER.** Do ng the Construction Phase, any rainfall, temperatures below 32 degrees Fahrenheit or winds greater than 25 m.p.h. which actually prevents Work on a given day, shall be considered lost time and an additional day added to the Contract Time, provided no work could be done on site, and provided written notice has been submitted to the Owner by the Construction Manager documenting same.
- **9.10 SHOP DRAWINGS; CRITICAL SUBMITTALS**. In consideration of the impact of timely review of submittals and shop drawings on the overall progress of the Work, it is hereby agreed that the Owner shall cause his agents and design professionals to accomplish the review of any particular "critical" submittals and/or shop drawings and return same to the Construction Manager within fourteen (14) days.
- **9.11 PUNCH LIST.** Within 30 days after obtainment of Substantial Completion, the Owner shall generate a "punch list" of all work items requiring remedial attention by the

Construction Manager. Within 5 days thereafter the Architect/Engineer shall assign a fair value to the punch list items, which sum shall be deducted from the next scheduled progress payment to the Construction Manager. Upon satisfactory completion of the punch list items, as certified by the Architect/Engineer, the previously deducted sum shall be paid to the Construction Manager.

- **9.12 CLOSEOUT DOCUMENTATION**. Within 30 days after obtainment of Substantial Completion and before final payment, Construction Manager shall gather and deliver to Owner all warranty documentation, all manufacturer's product and warranty literature, all manuals (including parts and technical manuals), all schematics and handbooks, and all as-built drawings.
- **9.13 GOVERNING PROVISIONS; CONFLICTS**. In the event of a conflict between this Agreement and the Specifications or as between the General Conditions and the Specifications, the Specifications shall govern.
- 9.14 E-VERIFY. The Construction Manager's employment of unauthorized aliens is a violation of Section 274(e) of the Federal Immigration and Engloyment Act. The Construction Manager shall utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security 5-Ver's system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired during the term of this Agreement, and shall require the same verification procedure of all Subcontractors.
- **9.15 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTO.** The Construction Manager acknowledges that it is functioning as an independent contract on prorming under the terms of this Agreement, and it is not acting as an employee of the Ow expression of the Construction of the Construction of the Construction Manager acknowledges that it is functioning as an employee of the Ow expression.
- **9.16 WAIVERS**. Neither this a view pet thor any portion of it may be modified or waived orally. However, each party (through its governing body or properly authorized officer) shall have the right, but not the obligation to acceptance of a case-by-case basis, any right or condition herein reserved or intended for the benefit of protection of such party without being deemed or considered to have waived such right of condition for any other case, situation, or circumstance and without being deemed or considered to two waived any other right or condition. No such waiver shall be effective unless made at writin with an express and specific statement of the intent of such governing body or officer to provide such waiver.
- **9.17 VALIDITY**. Each of the Owner and Construction Manager represents and warrants to the other its respective authority to enter into this Agreement.
- 9.18 COVENANT TO DEFEND. Neither the validity of this Agreement nor the validity of any portion hereof may be challenged by any party hereto, and each party hereto hereby waives any right to initiate any such challenge. Furthermore, if this Agreement or any portion hereof is challenged by a third party in any judicial, administrative, or appellate proceeding (each party hereby covenanting with the other party not to initiate, encourage, foster, promote, cooperate with, or acquiesce to such challenge), the parties hereto collectively and individually agree, at their individual sole cost and expense, to defend in good faith its validity through a final judicial determination or other resolution, unless all parties mutually agree in writing not to defend such challenge or not to appeal any decision invalidating this Agreement or any portion thereof.

- **9.19 DISCLAIMER OF THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES; SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS.** This Agreement is solely for the benefit of the parties hereto, and no right, privilege, or cause of action shall by reason hereof accrue upon, to, or for the benefit of any third party. Nothing in this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or give any person, corporation, partnership, trust, private entity, agency, or other governmental entity any right, privilege, remedy, or claim under or by reason of this Agreement or any provisions or conditions hereof. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and its benefits and advantages shall inure to, the successors and assigns of the parties hereto.
- **9.20 HEADINGS AND CAPTIONS**. The headings and captions of articles, sections, and paragraphs used this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not intended to define or limit their contents, nor are they to affect the construction of or be taken into consideration in interpreting this Agreement.
- 9.21 LEGAL REFERENCES. All references to status ry ections or chapters shall be construed to include subsequent amendments to such provisions, and to refer to the successor provision of any such provision. References to "applicable law" as "general law" shall be construed to include provisions of local, state and federal w, whether established by legislative action, administrative rule or regulation, or judicing declaion.
- 9.22 SEVERABILITY. The provious stathis Agreement are declared by the parties hereto to be severable. In the event any term of provision of this Agreement shall be held invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, as hinvalid arm or provision should not affect the validity of any other term or provision hereof; as tax such invalid term or provisions hereof shall be enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law as a such invalid term or provision had never been part of this Agreement; provided, however, along text or provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid due to the scope or extent thereof, the action of the extent permitted by law, such term or provision shall be automatically deem a modified in order that it may be enforced to the maximum scope and extent permitted by law.
- 9.23 ATTORNEYS LES AND COSTS. In any claim dispute procedure or litigation arising from this Agreement, each party hereto shall be solely responsible for paying its attorney's fees and costs regardless of the outcome of any such procedure or litigation.
- **9.24 NOTICES**. All notices, comments, consents, objections, approvals, waivers, and elections under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be given only by hand delivery for which a receipt is obtained, or certified mail, prepaid with confirmation of delivery requested, or by electronic mail with delivery confirmation. All such communications shall be addressed to the applicable addressees set forth below or as any party may otherwise designate in the manner prescribed herein.

To the Owner:	

	Email:
Γο the Construction Manager:	
	Email:

Notices, comments, consents, objections, approvals, waivers and elections shall be deemed given when received by the party for whom such communication is intended at such address herein specified, or such other physical address or email address as such party may have substituted by notice to the other.

9.25 PUBLIC RECORDS LAW. The Construction Manager shall comply with the Florida Public Records Act (Chapter 119, Florida Status,), and shall.

- A. Keep and maintain public records req ired wife Owner to perform the services called for in this Agreement.
- B. Upon request from the Owner's stodian of public records, provide the Owner with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Flor as setules or as otherwise provided by law.
- C. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public record and assured equirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the dreation of this Agreement and following completion of this Agreement if the Construction Manager does not transfer the records to the Owner.
- D. Upon completion of this Agreement, transfer, at no cost, to the Owner all public records in a ssession of the Construction Manager or keep and maintain such public records. If the Construction Manager transfers all public records to the Owner upon completion of the Agreement, the Construction Manager shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Construction Manager keeps and maintains public records upon completion of the Agreement, the Construction Manager shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the Owner, upon request from the Owner's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the Owner.

IF THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGER HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONSTRUCTION MANAGER'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS

RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE OWNER'S CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT 941-748-4501, EXT. 5845; DEBBIE.SCACCIANOCE@mymanatee.org; POST OFFICE BOX 1000, BRADENTON, FLORIDA 34206.

ARTICLE 10 TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION

10.1 TERMINATION PRIOR TO ESTABLISHING GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE.

- A. <u>RIGHT OF TERMINATION</u>. Prior to execution by both parties of the GMP Addendum, the Owner may terminate this Agreement at any one without or without cause pursuant to Sections 14.1 and 14.2 of the General Conditions, are the Construction Manager may terminate this Agreement for any of the reasons described in Section 14.6 of the General Conditions.
- B. <u>COMPENSATION FOR PRECE ISTRUCTION SERVICES</u>. If the Owner or Construction Manager terminates this contact persual to this Section 10.1 prior to commencement of the Construction Phase, the Construction Manager shall be equitably compensated for Preconstruction Services performs, prior to receipt of notice of termination; provided, however, that the compensation follows have been satisfactorial to the compensation set forth in Section 4.1.A.
- C. <u>ADDITIONAL C. MPS. SATION FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES</u>. If the Owner or Construction I is, seer ten inates this Agreement pursuant to this Section 10.1 after commencement of the Construction base, the Construction Manager shall, in addition to the compensation provided in action 10.1.B, be paid an amount calculated as follows:
 - 1. Tak "Cost of the Work incurred by the Construction Manager.
 - 2. Add the Construction Manager's Fee computed upon the Cost of the Work to the date of termination at the rate stated in Section 5.1 or, of the Construction Manager's Fee is stated as a fixed sum in that Section, an amount which bears the same ratio to that fixed-sum Fee as to Cost of the Work at the time of termination bears to a reasonable estimate of the probable Cost of the Work upon its completion.
 - 3. Subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the Owner on account of the Construction Phase.

The Owner shall also pay the Construction Manager fair compensation, either by purchase or rental at the election of the Owner, for any equipment owned by the Construction Manager which the Owner elects to retain and which is not otherwise included in the Cost of the Work under Section

10.1.C.1. To the extent that the Owner elects to take legal assignment of Subcontracts and purchase orders (including rental agreements), the Construction Manager shall as a condition of receiving the payments referred to in this Article 10, execute and deliver all such papers and take all such steps, including the legal assignment of such Subcontracts and other contractual rights of the Construction Manager, as the Owner may require for the purpose of fully vesting in the Owner the rights and benefits of the Construction Manager under such Subcontracts or purchase orders.

Subcontracts, purchase orders and rental agreements entered into by the Construction Manager with the Owner's written approval prior to the execution of the GMP Addendum shall contain provisions permitting assignment to the Owner as described above. If the Owner accepts such assignment, the Owner shall reimburse or indemnify the Construction Manager with respect to all costs arising under the Subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement except those which would not have been reimbursable as Cost of the Work if the contract had not been terminated. If the Owner elects not to accept the assignment of any Subcontract, purchase order or rental agreement which would have constituted a Cost of the Work had this Agreemen not been terminated, the Construction Manager shall terminate such Subcontract, purchase order or cental agreement and the Owner shall pay the Construction Manager the costs necessaring incurred by the Construction Manager by reason of such termination.

- 10.2 TERMINATION AFTER EST BLIS IIN JUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE. After execution by both parties of the CAP Addendum, the Agreement may be terminated as provided in Article 14 of the Caperan conditions.
- A. <u>LIMITATION ON PA M. NT; TERMINATION BY OWNER</u>. In the event of such termination by the Owner the mount payable to the Construction Manager pursuant to Section 14.2 of the General Conditions, half not exceed the amount the Construction Manager would have been entitled to receive a regular, o Sections 10.1.B and 10.1.C of this Agreement.
- B. MANAGER. In the elent of the mination by the Construction Manager, the amount to be paid to the Construction Manager up er Section 14.6 of the General Conditions shall not exceed the amount the Construction Manager would have been entitled to receive pursuant to Sections 10.1.B and 10.1.C above, except that the Construction Manager's Fee shall be calculated as if the Work had been fully completed by the Construction Manager, including a reasonable estimate of the Cost of the Work for Work not actually completed.
- **10.3 SUSPENSION.** The Work may be suspended by the Owner as provided in Section 14.3 of the General Conditions. In such case, the term "Contract Sum" in that Section shall be understood to mean Cost of the Work.

WHEREFORE, the parties hereto have entered into this Agreement as of the date last executed below.

	Name of Construction Manager
	By:
	Printed Name:
	Title:
	Date:
	MANATEE COUNTA, a political subdivision of the State of Florada
	Ву:
	Printed Name
	Tit
	2.2
^	
~ V	•

GENERAL CONDITIONS

of the

CONSTRUCTION ACREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS FOR GENERAL CONDITIONS

		<u>Page</u>
Articl	le I Definitions	GC-1
1.1	Definitions	GC-1
<i>A</i> .	Acceptance	
В.	Application for Payment	
<i>C</i> .	Architect/Engineer	
D.	Change Order	
E.	Construction Services	
F.	Construction Team	
G.		
Н.	Contract SumContract Time	GC-1
I.	Contractor's Personnel	GC-1
J.	Days	
<i>K</i> .	Defective	GC-2
L.	Field Directive	GC-2
M.	Final Completion DateFloat Time	▲
<i>N</i> .	Float Time	GC-2
О.	Force Majeure	GC-2
<i>P</i> .	Notice to Proceed	GC-2
Q.	Owner's Project Representative	GC-2
R.	Owner's Project Representative	GC-2
S.	Payment and Pertormance Rond	(- (- /
<i>T</i> .	Permitting Authority	GC-2
U.	Procurement Ordinance	GC-2
V.	Progress Report	GC-2
W.	Project	GC-2
<i>X</i> .	Project Costs	GC-3
<i>Y</i> .	Project Manager	GC-3
<i>Z</i> .	Project Plans and Cificat ns	GC-3
AA	Project Schedule	GC-3
BB.		
CC.		
DD.	1 1	
EE.	1	GC-3
FF.		
	Unit Price Work	
	. Work	
II.	Work Directive Change	GC-4
Articl	le II Relationship and Responsibilities	GC-4
	Relationship between Contractor and Owner	
	A. Purpose	
	B. Construction Team	
	C. Owner's Reliance on Bid (or GMP)	GC-4

2.2 General Contractor ResponsibilitiesGG	C-5
A. PersonnelGO	
B. Cooperation with Architect/EngineerGG	C-5
C. Timely PerformanceGG	
D. Duty to Defend WorkGO	
E. Trade and Industry TerminologyGG	
2.3 Project ScheduleGG	
2.4 Construction ServicesGO	
A. Construction of ProjectGG	
B. Notice to ProceedGO	
C. Quality of WorkGO	
D. Materials	
E. Accountability for WorkGO	
F. Contract Sum	
G. Governing Specifications	~_8
I. Superintendent	~_8
J. Work Hours	
K. Overtime-Related Costs	_
L. Insurance, Overhead and Utilities	_
M. Classinass	~ n
M. Cleantiness GC N. Loading GC O. Safety and Protection GC P. Emergencies GC Q. Substitutes GC R. Surveys and Stakes GC S. Switchilds of Project Site GC	ر-ر ۲_۵
O Safety and Protection	ر-ر ۲_0
P. Emergencies	ر-ر 10
O Substitutes	10
P. Surveys and Stakes	10 10
S. Suitability of Project SiteGC	11
T. Project Specification Errors	11
U. Remediation of Contamina a	
V. Interfacing	12
V. Interfacing	12
X. Weather Protectif A	
	12
Y. Performance and Payer Boy	12
Z. Construction Ph. , Buildi g Permit; Code Inspections	12
(2) Code Inspections	
(3) Contractor's Personnel	
(4) Lines of Authority	
AA. Quality ControlGC-BB. Management of SubcontractorsGC-	
Θ	
CC. Job Requirements	
DD. As-Built Drawings	
EE. Progress ReportsGC- FF. Contractor's WarrantyGC-	
→	
GG. Apprentices	
HH. Schedule of Values	
II. Other ContractsGC-	-18
Article III CompensationGC	-18
3.1 CompensationGC-	-18

A. Adjustments	
B. Valuation	
C. Unit Price Work	
3.2 Schedule of Compensation	
A. Periodic Payments for Services	
B. Payment for Materials and Equipment	
C. Credit toward Contract Sum	
3.3 Invoice and Payment	
A. Invoices	
B. Additional Information; Processing of Invoices	
C. Architect/Engineer's Approval	
D. Warrants of Contractor with Respect to Payments	
E. All Compensation Included	GC-20
Article IV Subcontractors	GC-21
4.1 Subcontracts	
A. Subcontracts Generally	GC-21
R No Damages for Delay	GC-21
C. Subcontractual Relations	GC-21
D. Insurance; Acts & Omissions	
4.2 Relationship and Responsibilities	GC-22
4.3 Payments to Subcontractors: Monthly Statem ets	GC-22
A. Payment	GC-22
A. Payment	GC-22
4.4 Responsibility for Subcontractors	GC-22
4.5 Contingent Assignment of Subcon 3	GC-23
Article V Changes in Work	GC-23
5.1 General	GC-23
5.2 Minor Changes in the Work	GC-23
5.3 Emergencies	
5.4 Concealed Condit.	
	GC-24
5.5 Hazardous Materials	
5.5 Hazardous Materials	GC-24
	GC-24
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum	
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work	
 5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 	
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25
 5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-26
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes 5.11 Form of Proposed Changes 5.12 Changes to Contract Time	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-26 GC-26
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes 5.11 Form of Proposed Changes 5.12 Changes to Contract Time. Article VI Role of Architect/Engineer	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes 5.11 Form of Proposed Changes 5.12 Changes to Contract Time Article VI Role of Architect/Engineer 6.1 General	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes 5.11 Form of Proposed Changes 5.12 Changes to Contract Time Article VI Role of Architect/Engineer 6.1 General A. Retaining	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes 5.11 Form of Proposed Changes 5.12 Changes to Contract Time. Article VI Role of Architect/Engineer 6.1 General A. Retaining B. Duties	GC-24 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-25 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26 GC-26
5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum A. Change Orders Generally 5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes 5.8 Unauthorized Work 5.9 Defective Work 5.10 Estimates for Changes 5.11 Form of Proposed Changes 5.12 Changes to Contract Time Article VI Role of Architect/Engineer 6.1 General A. Retaining	GC-26

A. Site Visits	
B. Reporting	
6.3 Interpretation of Project Plans and Specifications	GC-27
6.4 Rejection of Non-Conforming Work	GC-27
6.5 Correction of Work	GC-27
6.6 Timely Performance of Architect/Engineer	GC-28
Article VII Owner's Rights and Responsibilities	GC-28
7.1 Project Site; Title	GC-28
7.2 Project Plans and Specifications; Architect/Engineer	
7.3 Surveys; Soil Tests and Other Project Site Information	
7.4 Information; Communication; Coordination	
7.5 Governmental Body	
7.6 Pre-Completion Acceptance7.7 Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications and Other Instruments of Service	GC-29
7.8 Owner's Project Representative	GC-30
7.8 Owner's Project Representative	GC-30
B. Limitations	GC-31
Article VIII Resolution of Disagreements; Claims for Concensation	
8.1 Owner to Decide Disputes	GC-31
8.2 Finality	GC-31
8.3 No Damages for Delay	GC-31
8.4 Permitted Claims Procedure	GC-32
8.5 Contract Claims and Disputes	GC-32
8.6 Claims for Consequential Damages	
Article IX Indemnity	GC-33
9.1 Indemnity	
A. Indemnification Gerally	
B. Indemnification Inforcement Actions	
C. Claims by Employees	
9.2 Duty to Defend	GC-33
Article X Accounting Records; Ownership of Documents	GC-33
10.1 Accounting Personal	00.24
10.1 Accounting Records	
10.2 Inspection and Audit	
10.3 Access	
10.4 Ownership of Documents	GC-34
Article XI Public Contract Laws	GC-35
11.1 Equal Opportunity Employment	GC-35
A. Employment	
B. Participation	
11.2 Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986	
11.3 No Conflict of Interest	

	A. No Interest in Business Activity	GC-35
	B. No Appearance of Conflict	GC-36
11.4	Truth in Negotiations	
11.5	Public Entity Crimes	GC-36
Article	e XII Force Majeure, Fire or Other Casualty	GC-36
12.1	Force Majeure	GC-36
	A. Unavoidable Delays	
	B. Concurrent Contractor Delays	GC-36
	C. Notice; Mitigation	GC-36
12.2	Casualty; Actions by Owner and Contractor	
12.3	Approval of Plans and Specifications	GC-37
	Notice of Loss or Damage	
Article	e XIII Representations, Warranties and Covenants	GC-38
12.1		A GG 20
13.1	Representations and Warranties of Contractor	
13.2	Representations of the Owner	GC-40
Article	e XIV Termination and Suspension	GC-41
14.1	Termination for Cause by Owner	GC-41
	A. Nonperformance B. Insolvency	
	C. Illegality	GC-42
	D. Rights of Owner	
14.2	Termination without Cause by Own	GC-42
	A. Release of Contractor	GC-43
	B. Waiver of Protest	GC-43
14.3	Suspension without Cause	
14.4	Termination Base Upon Aba donment, Casualty or Force Majeure	
14.5	Vacation of Project Sit Vacati	GC-43
14.6	Termination by the contract r	GC-44

GENERAL CONDITIONS ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

- **1.1 Definitions.** For purposes of the Contract Documents, the following terms shall have the following meanings.
- A. <u>Acceptance</u>: The acceptance of the Project into the Owner's operating public infrastructure.
- B. <u>Application for Payment</u>: The form approved and accepted by the Owner, which is to be used by Contractor in requesting progress payments or final payment and which is to include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- C. <u>Architect/Engineer:</u>, a _____, a corporation or limited liability company, registered and license of do by iness in the State of Florida, OR ______, an employee of Owner.
- D. <u>Change Order</u>: A writer of er signed by the Owner, the Architect/Engineer and the Contractor authorizing chan in the Project Plans and/or Specifications and, if necessary, a corresponding diploment in the Contract Sum and/or Contract Time, pursuant to Article V.
- E. <u>Construction</u> <u>Construction</u> Construction Services to be provided by Contractor pursuant to Section 2.4, in a core we with the terms and provisions of the Contract Documents.
- F. <u>Construction 1 eam</u>: The working team established pursuant to Section 2.1.B.
- G. <u>Contract Jum</u>: The total compensation to be paid to the Contractor for Construction Services rent of pursuant to the Contract Documents, as set forth in Contractor's Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum), unless adjusted in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents
- H. <u>Contract Time</u>: The time period during which all Construction Services are to be completed pursuant to the Contract Documents, to be set forth in the Project Schedule.
- I. <u>Contractor's Personnel</u>: The Contractor's key personnel designated by Contractor.
- J. <u>Days</u>: Calendar days except when specified differently. When time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or legal holiday, such day will be omitted from the computation.

- K. <u>Defective</u>: When modifying the term "Work", referring to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty or deficient, or does not conform to the Contract Documents, or that does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or that has been damaged prior to Owner's approval of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner).
- L. <u>Field Directive</u>: A written order issued by Owner which orders minor changes in the Work not involving a change in Contract Time, to be paid from the Owner's contingency funds.
- M. <u>Final Completion Date</u>: The date upon which the Project is fully constructed and all Work required on the Project and Project Site is fully performed as verified in writing by the Owner.
- N. <u>Float Time</u>: The time available in the Project Schedule during which an unexpected activity can be completed without delaying Substantia Completion of the Work.
- O. <u>Force Majeure</u>: Those conditions constituting excuss from performance as described in and subject to the conditions described in Article XII.
- P. <u>Notice to Proceed</u>: Writen ratice Owner (after execution of Contract) to Contractor fixing the date on which be Contract Time will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the lask.
 - Q. Owner: Mana Sount a Mitical subdivision of the State of Florida.
- R. Owner's reject Re resentative: The individual designated by Owner to perform those functions set forth in Section 7.8.
- S. <u>ayment an Performance Bond</u>: The Payment and Performance Bond security posted pursua the center 2.4.Y to guarantee payment and performance by the Contractor of its obligations hereunder.
- T. <u>Permitting Authority</u>: Any applicable governmental authority acting in its governmental and regulatory capacity which is required to issue or grant any permit, certificate, license or other approval which is required as a condition precedent to the commencement or approved of the Work, or any part thereof, including the building permit.
- U. <u>Procurement Ordinance</u>: The Manatee County Procurement Code, Chapter 2-26 of the Manatee County Code of Laws, as amended from time to time.
- V. <u>Progress Report</u>: A report to Owner that includes all information required pursuant to the Contract Documents and submitted in accordance with Section 2.4.EE, hereof.
- W. <u>Project</u>: The total construction of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part and which may include construction by Owner and by separate contractors. For the purposes of the Contract Documents, the term Project shall

include all areas of proposed improvements and all areas which may reasonably be judged to have an impact on the Project.

- X. <u>Project Costs</u>: The costs incurred by the Contractor to plan, construct and equip the Project and included within, and paid as a component of, the Contract Sum.
- Y. <u>Project Manager</u>: Subject to the prior written consent of Owner, the individual designated to receive notices on behalf of the Contractor, or such other individual designated by the Contractor, from time to time, pursuant to written notice in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- Z. <u>Project Plans and Specifications</u>: The one hundred percent (100%) construction drawings and specifications prepared by the Architect/Engineer, and any changes, supplements, amendments or additions thereto approved by the Owner, which shall also include any construction drawings and final specifications required for the repair or construction of the Project, as provided herein.
- AA. <u>Project Schedule</u>: The schedule and quency of events for the commencement, progression and completion of the Project, develop 1 presuant to Section 2.3., as such schedule may be amended as provided herein.
- BB. <u>Project Site</u>: The site depicted in the Loject Plans and Specifications, inclusive of all rights of way, temporary construction easements or licensed or leased sovereign lands.
- CC. <u>Subcontractor</u> is dividual (other than a direct employee of the Contractor) or organization retained by some or to plan, construct or equip the Project pursuant to Article IV.
- DD. Substantial Completion and Substantially Complete: The stage in the progress of the Work when the Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Desuments so that the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use; provided, however, that as a condition precedent to Substantial Completion, the Owner has received all contractes of occupancy or completion and other permits, approvals, licenses, and other documents from any governmental authority which are necessary for the beneficial occupancy of the Project or any designated portion thereof.
- EE. <u>Substantial Completion Date</u>: The date on which the Project or designated portion thereof is deemed to be Substantially Complete, as evidenced by receipt of (i) the Architect/Engineer's certificate of Substantial Completion, (ii) written Acceptance of the Project by the Owner, and (iii) approvals of any other authority as may be necessary or otherwise required.
- FF. <u>Substitute</u>: Materials or equipment offered by the Contractor as an alternative to that set forth in the Project Plans and Specifications, where (i) the Project Plans and Specifications do not authorize an "approved equal", or (ii) the Owner, in its reasonable discretion, determines that a pre-authorized "approved equal" will result in a substantial change to the Work because of cost, quality or other difference in comparison to the materials or equipment specified.
 - GG. Unit Price Work: Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.

- HH. <u>Work</u>: The term "Work" means the construction and services required by the Contract Documents, whether completed or partially completed, and includes all labor, materials, equipment and services provided or to be provided by the Contractor to fulfill the Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project.
- II. <u>Work Directive Change</u>: A written directive to Contractor, issued on or after the effective date of the Agreement pursuant to Section 5.8 and signed by Owner's Project Representative, ordering an addition, deletion or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed or responding to emergencies.

ARTICLE II RELATIONSHIP AND RESPONSIBIL<u>E</u>TIES

- 2.1 Relationship between Contractor and Ow er. The Contractor accepts the relationship of trust and confidence established with Owner purpose to the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall furnish its best skill and judgment and cooperate with Owner and Owner's Project Representative in furthering the interests of the Contractor agrees to provide the professional services required to complete the Project Construction with the Owner's direction and the terms of the Contract Documents. All services revided heretager by Contractor, either directly or through Subcontractors, shall be provided in accordance with sound construction practices and applicable professional construction standars.
- A. <u>Purpose</u>. The consend the Contract Documents is to provide for the provision of construction services for the Forest on the Project Site by the Contractor, and construction of the Project Contractor in accordance with the Project Plans and Specifications. The further purpose is the Contract Documents is to define and delineate the responsibilities and obligations of the parties to the Contract Documents and to express the desire of all such parties to cooperate the accomplish the purposes and expectations of the Contract Documents.
- B. <u>Construction Team</u>. The Contractor, Owner and Architect/Engineer shall be called the "Construction Team" and shall work together as a team commencing upon full execution of the Contract Documents through Substantial Completion. As provided in Section 2.2, the Contractor and Architect/Engineer shall work jointly through completion and shall be available thereafter should additional services be required. The Contractor shall provide leadership to the Construction Team on all matters relating to construction. The Contractor understands, acknowledges and agrees that the Architect/Engineer shall provide leadership to the Construction Team on all matters relating to design.
- C. <u>Owner's Reliance on Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum)</u>. The Contractor acknowledges that the representations, statements, information and pricing contained in its Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum) have been relied upon by the Owner and have resulted in the award of this Project to the Contractor.

- **2.2 General Contractor Responsibilities.** In addition to the other responsibilities set forth herein, the Contractor shall have the following responsibilities pursuant to the Contract Documents:
- A. <u>Personnel</u>. The Contractor represents that it has secured, or shall secure, all personnel necessary to perform the Work, none of whom shall be employees of the Owner. Primary liaison between the Contractor and the Owner shall be through the Owner's Project Representative and Contractor's Project Manager. All of the services required herein shall be performed by the Contractor or under the Contractor's supervision, and all personnel engaged in the Work shall be fully qualified and shall be authorized or permitted under law to perform such services.
- B. <u>Cooperation with Architect/Engineer</u>. The Contractor's services shall be provided in conjunction with the services of the Architect/Engineer. In the performance of professional services, the Contractor acknowledges that time is critical for Project delivery. The Contractor acknowledges that timely construction utilizing the services of an Architect/Engineer and a Contractor requires maximum cooperation between all practes.
- C. <u>Timely Performance</u>. The Contractor skill rafform all services as expeditiously as is consistent with professional skill and are and the orderly progress of the Work, in accordance with the Project Schedule. Verification of estimated roject Schedule goals will be made as requested by the Owner.
- D. <u>Duty to Defend Work.</u> In the event of any dispute between the Owner and any Permitting Authority that relates to the quality concleteness or professional workmanship of the Contractor's services or Work, the Contractor stell, at its sole cost and expense, cooperate with the Owner to defend the quality and workmanship of the Contractor's services and Work.
- Trade an Ind. v Terminology. It is the intent of the Contract Documents E. to describe a functionally comple roject (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documer .. Any Work, materials or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Docume is as an required to produce the intended result will be supplied whether or not specifically called for. When words which have a well-known technical or trade meaning are used to describe Work rials, or equipment, such words shall be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to the laws or regulations of any governmental authority, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the latest standard specification, manual, code or laws or regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or at the time of execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum), except as may be otherwise specifically stated. However, no provision of any referenced standard specification, manual or code (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents) shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of Owner or Contractor, or any of their agents or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents. Computed dimensions shall govern over scaled dimensions.
- 2.3 Project Schedule. The Contractor, within ten (10) days after being awarded the Agreement, shall prepare and submit for the Owner's and Architect/Engineer's information a Contractor's construction schedule for the Work. The schedule shall not exceed time limits current under the Contract Documents, shall be revised at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and Project, shall be related to the entire Project to the

extent required by the Contract Documents, and shall provide for expeditious and practicable execution of Work.

- A. The Project Schedule shall show a breakdown of all tasks to be performed, and their relationship in achieving the completion of each phase of Work, subject to review of Owner and Architect/Engineer and approval or rejection by Owner. The Project Schedule shall show, at a minimum, the approximate dates on which each segment of the Work is expected to be started and finished, the proposed traffic flows during each month, the anticipated earnings by the Contractor for each month and the approximate number of crews and equipment to be used. The Project Schedule shall include all phases of procurement, approval of shop drawings, proposed Change Orders in progress, schedules for Change Orders, and performance testing requirements. The Project Schedule shall include a construction commencement date and Project Substantial Completion Date, which dates shall accommodate known or reasor oly anticipated geographic, atmospheric and weather conditions.
- B. The Project Schedule shall serve as the figure ork for the subsequent development of all detailed schedules. The Project Schedule shall be used to verify Contractor performs celled to allow the Owner's Project Representative to monitorane Contractor refforts.
- C. The Project Schedule to y be sijusted by the Contractor pursuant to Article V. The Owner shall at the right to reschedule Work provided such rescheduling it a accord with the remainder of terms of the Contract Documents.
- D. The Contactor call prepare a submittal schedule, promptly after being awarded the Agreement and thereafter as necessary to maintain a current abmittal schedule, and shall submit the schedule(s) for the Architect ingineer's approval. The Architect/Engineer's approval shall not be unreast hably delayed or withheld. The submittal schedule shall (1) be cool trated with the Contractor's construction schedule, and (2) allow the Architect/Engineer reasonable time to review submittals. If the Contractor fails to submit a submittal schedule, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any increase in Contract Sum or extension of Contract Time based on the time required for review of submittals.
- E. The Contractor shall perform the Work in general accordance with the most recent schedules submitted to the Owner and Architect/Engineer.
- **2.4** Construction Services. The Contractor shall provide the following Construction Services:
- A. <u>Construction of Project</u>. The Contractor shall work from the receipt of a Notice to Proceed through the Substantial Completion of the Project in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents to manage the construction of the Project. The Construction Services provided by the Contractor to construct the Project shall include without limitation (1) all services

necessary and commensurate with established construction standards, and (2) all services described in the Invitation for Bid (or Request for Proposal) and the Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum).

- B. <u>Notice to Proceed</u>. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within thirty (30) days after the effective date of the Agreement. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date specified in the Notice to Proceed, but no Work shall be done at the site prior to the issuance of the Notice to Proceed.
- Quality of Work. If at any time the labor used or to be used appears to the Owner as insufficient or improper for securing the quality of Work required or the required rate of progress, the Owner may order the Contractor to increase its efficiency or to improve the character of its Work, and the Contractor shall conform to such an order. Any such order shall not entitle Contractor to any additional compensation or any increase in Contract Time. The failure of the Owner to demand any increase of such efficiency or any improvement shall not release the Contractor from its obligation to secure the quality of Work or the rate of progress necessary to complete the Work within the limits imposed by the Contract Decumer's. The Owner may require etent, reless, insubordinate the Contractor to remove such personnel as the Owner deems inco or otherwise objectionable, or whose continued employment on he Zoject is deemed to be contrary to the Owner's interest. The Contractor shall rovide good quality workmanship and ition corporation. Acceptance of the shall promptly correct construction defects withou Work by the Owner shall not relieve the Contractor of the responsibility for subsequent correction of any construction defects.
- D. <u>Materials</u>. All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the contract Documents. If required by Architect/Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence a cluding reports of required tests) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, clean d as conditioned in accordance with the instruction of the applicable supplier except as other as provided in the Contract Documents.
- E. Accountable for Work. The Contractor shall be solely accountable for its Work, including plans review are complete submittals. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for means, methods, technique, sequences and procedures of construction. If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is required by the Contract Documents, the Contractor may utilize an alternative means, method, technique, sequence or procedure acceptable to the Architect/Engineer if the Contractor submits sufficient information to allow the Architect/Engineer to determine that the alternative is equivalent to that required by the Contract Documents.
- F. <u>Contract Sum.</u> The Contractor shall construct the Project so that the Project can be built for a cost not to exceed the Contract Sum.
- G. <u>Governing Specifications</u>. In the absence of specified Owner design standards or guidelines, the Architect/Engineer shall use, and the Contractor shall comply with, the most recent version of the applicable FDOT or AASHTO design standards. In general, the Project shall be constructed by the Contractor in accordance with applicable industry standards. The Contractor shall be responsible for utilizing and maintaining current knowledge of any laws,

ordinances, codes, rules, regulations, standards, guidelines, special conditions, specifications or other mandates relevant to the Project or the services to be performed.

- H. <u>Adherence to Project Schedule</u>. The development and equipping of the Project shall be undertaken and completed in accordance with the Project Schedule, and within the Contract Time described therein.
- I. <u>Superintendent</u>. The Contractor shall employ a competent superintendent and necessary assistants who shall be in attendance at the Project Site during performance of the Work. The superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and communications given to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor.
- (1) The Contractor, as soon as practicable after award of the Agreement, shall furnish in writing to the Owner through the Architect/Engineer the name and qualifications of the proposed superintendent. The Architect/Engineer may reply within 14 days to the Contractor in writing stating (1) whether the Owner or the Architect/Engineer has reasonable objection to the proposed superintendent or (2) that the Architect/Engineer requires additional time to review. Failure of the Architect/Engineer to reply within 14 days shall considute practice of no reasonable objection.
- (2) The Contractor shall not express a papose superintendent to whom the Owner or Architect/Engineer has made reasonable and timely spection. The Contractor shall not change the superintendent without the Owner's causes, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- J. Work Hours. Contractor stall provide competent, suitable qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Werk and expform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall acceleting the persons or the Work or property at the site. Except in connection with the safety or prefective of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto and except as otherwise in Veated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the site shall be performed during regular working hours, and Contractor shall not permit overtime work or the performance of Work on state day, Sunday or legal holiday without Owner's written consent given after prior notice to Archivet/Engineer (at least seventy-two (72) hours in advance).
- K. Overtime-Related Costs. Contractor shall pay for all additional Architect/Engineer charges, inspection costs and Owner staff time for any overtime work which may be authorized. Such additional charges shall be an obligation of Contractor and no extra payment shall be made by Owner because such overtime work. At Owner's option, such overtime costs may be deducted from Contractor's monthly payment request or Contractor's retainage prior to release of final payment. Contractor's obligation to pay all overtime-related costs shall not apply if Contractor is directed by Owner to work overtime solely for Owner's convenience.
- L. <u>Insurance, Overhead and Utilities</u>. Unless otherwise specified, Contractor shall furnish and assume full responsibility for all bonds, insurance, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work.

- M. <u>Cleanliness</u>. The Contractor shall keep the premises and surrounding area free from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish caused by operations under the Contract. At completion of the Work, the Contractor shall remove waste materials, rubbish, the Contractor's tools, construction equipment, machinery and surplus materials from and about the Project Site. Contractor shall restore to original conditions all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents If the Contractor fails to clean up as provided in the Contract Documents, the Owner may do so and Owner shall be entitled to reimbursement from Contractor.
- N. <u>Loading</u>. Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.
- O. <u>Safety and Protection</u>. Contractor shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local safety regulations. Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - (1) All employees on the Work and other person are organizations who may be affected thereby;
 - (2) All the Work and materials an equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or of the croject Site; and
 - (3) Other property at the Project site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, salks, payanents, roadways, structures, utilities and underground facilities of designated for removal, relocation or replacent at during anstruction.

Contractor shall comply with all oplicable laws and regulations of any public body having jurisdiction for the safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury or loss, and shall erect and maintain all passageways afeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall provide and maintain all passageways, guard fences, lights and other facilities for the protection required by put authority or local conditions. Contractor shall provide reasonable maintenance of traffic for the public and preservation of the Owner's business, taking into full consideration all local conditions. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection with regard to the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed.

- P. <u>Emergencies</u>. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Project Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor, without special instruction or authorization from Architect/Engineer or Owner, shall act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. Contractor shall give Owner prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby. If Owner determines that a change in the Project is required because of the action taken in response to an emergency, a Work Directive Change or Change Order will be issued to document the consequences of the changes or variation.
- Q. <u>Substitutes</u>. For Substitutes not included with the Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum), but submitted after the effective date of the Agreement (or

Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum), Contractor shall make written application to Architect/Engineer for acceptance thereof, certifying that the proposed Substitute will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar and of equal substance to that specified and be suited to the same use as that specified. The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs and delays or schedule impacts that will result directly or indirectly from review, acceptance and provision of such Substitute, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by the resulting change, all of which will be considered by the Architect/Engineer in evaluating the proposed Substitute. Architect/Engineer may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense, additional data about the proposed Substitute. In rendering a decision, Owner, Architect/Engineer and Contractor shall have access to any available Float Time in the Project Schedule. If Substitute materials or equipment not included as part of the Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum), but proposed after the effective date of the Agreement, are accepted and are less costly than the originally specified materials or equipment, then the net difference in cost shall be credited to the Owner and an appropriate Change Order executed to adjust the Contract Sum.

- (1) Architect/Engineer will be allowed a cason of time within which to evaluate each proposed Substitute. Architect/Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability and no Substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized without Architect/Engineer's prior written acceptance which will be evidenced by either a Chang Coder or an exproved shop drawing. Owner may require Contractor to further acceptance or special performance guarantee or special with respect to any Substitute.
- (2) Contractor shall reimbuse 2wn. for the charges of Architect/Engineer and Architect/Enginee's Consultants for evaluating each proposed Substitute submitted after the end we date of the Agreement and all costs resulting from any collays in the Work while the Substitute was undergoing review.
- R. Surveys an crakes. The Contractor shall furnish, as part of the Contract Sum, all labor, stakes surveys, baser boards for structures, grade lines and other materials and supplies and shall se constate on stakes and batter boards for establishing lines, position of structures, slopes and other consolling points necessary for the proper prosecution of the Work. Where rights-of-way, ease, and, property lines or any other conditions which make the lay-out of the Project or parts of the Project critical are involved, the Contractor shall employ a competent surveyor who is registered in the State of Florida for lay-out and staking. These stakes and marks shall constitute the field control by and in accord with which the Contractor shall govern and execute the Work. The Contractor shall be held responsible for the preservation of all stakes and marks and if for any reason any of the stakes or marks or batter boards become destroyed or disturbed, they shall be immediately and accurately replaced by the Contractor.
- S. <u>Suitability of Project Site</u>. The Contractor has, by careful examination, satisfied itself as to the nature and location of the Work and all other matters which can in any way affect the Work, including, but not limited to details pertaining to borings, as shown on the drawings. Such boring information is not guaranteed to be more than a general indication of the materials likely to be found adjacent to holes bored at the Project Site, approximately at the locations indicated. The Contractor has examined boring data, where available, made its own interpretation of the subsurface conditions and other preliminary data, and has based its Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum) on its own opinion of the conditions likely to be

encountered. Except as specifically provided in Sections 2.4.U., 5.4 and 5.5, no extra compensation or extension of time will be considered for any Project Site conditions that existed at the time of bidding (or at the time of execution of the Guaranteed Maximum Price Addendum). No verbal agreement or conversation with any officer, agent or employee of the Owner, before or after the execution of the Agreement, shall affect or modify any of the terms or obligations herein contained.

- T. <u>Project Specification Errors</u>. If the Contractor, during the Work, finds that the drawings, specifications or other Contract Documents cannot be followed, the Contractor shall immediately inform the Owner in writing, and the Owner shall promptly check the accuracy of the information. Any Work done after such discovery, until any necessary changes are authorized, will be done at the Contractor's sole risk of non-payment and delay.
- U. Remediation of Contamination. Owner and Contractor recognize that remediation of subsurface conditions may be necessary due to potential hazardous materials contamination. Because the presence or extent of any contamination is not known, Contractor shall include no cost in the Contract Sum, and no time in the Poject Shedule, for cost or delays dule will provide a period of that might result from any necessary remediation. The Project S. time between demolition activities and the start of the next activity commence any remediation if needed. Contractor shall use all reasonable efforts in scheduling the Project to minimize the likelihood that remediation delays construction. ha vdov materials remediation Work which Contractor agrees to perform shall be a Change Order or amendment ne pur uant consistent with the following:
 - (1) The dates of Substantial completion shall be equitably adjusted based on delays, if any, a gred it conjection with remediation efforts.
 - and any Subcontractors which have mobilized on the Project (2) Contract for demonstrated costs of overhead operations at the Site, shall aring any period of delay of more than seven (7) days, except ct Site that Work proceeds concurrently with remediation. The of Posts to be reimbursed are limited to those reasonably incurred te during the delay period (such as trailers or offices, telephones, and the like); equipment dedicated to the Project and located at the Project Site; salaries and associated costs of personnel dedicated to the Project to the extent that they do not perform work on other projects; and other jobsite costs that are reasonable and which are incurred during the delay period. Subcontractors and suppliers which have not mobilized are limited to the costs set forth in Section 2.4.U(3).
 - (3) Contractor and any Subcontractor or supplier on the Project who is eligible for compensation shall be paid any demonstrated costs of escalation in materials or labor, and reasonable costs of off-site storage of materials identified to the Project, arising because of any delay of more than seven (7) days. Such Contractor, Subcontractors and suppliers are obligated to take all reasonable steps to mitigate escalation costs, such as through early purchase of materials.

- (4) Contractor, for itself and all Subcontractors and suppliers on the Project, hereby agrees that the extension of time for delays under Section 2.4.U(1), and payment of the costs identified in Sections 2.4.U(2) and/or Section 2.4.U(3), are the sole remedies for costs and delays described in this Section, and waives all claims and demands for extended home office overhead (including, but not limited to, "Eichleay" claims), lost profit or lost opportunities, and any special, indirect, or consequential damages arising as a result of delays described in this Section. The Contract Sum shall be adjusted to reflect payment of allowable costs.
- (5) If any delay described in this section causes the time or cost for the Project to exceed the Contract Time or the Contact Sum, then the Owner may terminate the Agreement pursuant to Section 14.2.
- (6) Contractor and any Subcontractor or supplier reeking additional costs under this Section 2.4.U. shall promptly submit extracts or any costs as requested by Owner, and detailed back-up for all costs when payment is sought or whenever reasonably requested by Owner. All costs are auditable, at Owner's discretion. Bid, estimate and prompting information reasonably related to any request for additional compensation will be provided promptly upon request.
- (7) Contractor shall include provisions in its subcontracts and purchase orders consistent with this S. v. on.

V. Interfacing.

- (1) The Construction shartake such measures as are necessary to ensure proper construction as a delivery of the Project, including but not limited to providing to all procurement of long-lead items, the separate construction subcontractors, and the general conditions items are performed without duplication of overlap to maintain completion of all Work on schedule. Particular attention shall be given to provide that each Subcontractor bid package clearly identifies the Work included in that particular separate subcontract, its scheduling for start and completion, and its relationship to other separate contractors.
- (2) Without assuming any design responsibilities of the Architect/Engineer, the Contractor shall include in the Progress Reports required under this Section 2.4 comments on overlap with any other separate subcontracts, omissions, lack of correlation between drawings, and any other deficiencies noted, in order that the Architect/Engineer may arrange for necessary corrections.
- W. <u>Job Site Facilities</u>. The Contractor shall arrange for all job site facilities required and necessary to enable the Contractor and Architect/Engineer to perform their respective duties and to accommodate any representatives of the Owner which the Owner may choose to have present on the Project Site.

- X. <u>Weather Protection</u>. The Contractor shall provide temporary enclosures of building areas to assure orderly progress of the Work during periods when extreme weather conditions are likely to be experienced. The Contractor shall also be responsible for providing weather protection for Work in progress and for materials stored on the Project Site. A contingency plan shall be prepared upon request of the Owner for weather conditions that may affect the construction.
- Y. Payment and Performance Bond. Prior to the construction commencement date, the Contractor shall obtain, for the benefit of and directed to the Owner, a Payment and Performance Bond satisfying the requirements of Section 255.05, Florida Statutes, covering the faithful performance by the Contractor of its obligations under the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the construction of the Project on the Project Site and the payment of all obligations arising thereunder, including all payments to Subcontractors, laborers, and materialmen. The surety selected by the Contractor to provide the Payment and Performance Bond shall be approved by the Owner prior to the issuance of such Bond, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed provided that the surety is rated for better by Best's Key Guide, latest edition. For Changes in the Work that result in an inclusive in the Contract Sum, Owner reserves the right to require the Contractor to secure and deliver a Vave rides to the Payment and Performance Bond.
- Z. <u>Construction Phase</u>; <u>Building Time</u>, <u>Code aspections</u>. Unless otherwise provided, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all constructions rimits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such primits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work.
 - The cwn and Architect/Engineer shall provide such **Building Pern** (1) information to an Pen. ling Authority as is necessary to obtain approval mitting, uthority to commence construction prior to beginning from the Contractor shall pull any required building permit, and construct asible for delivering and posting the building permit at the shall be re rior to the commencement of construction. The cost of the ermit is included in the Contract Sum. The Owner and Ingineer shall fully cooperate with the Contractor when and Architect where cessary.
 - (2) Code Inspections. The Project requires detailed code compliance inspection during construction in disciplines determined by any Permitting Authority. These disciplines normally include, but are not necessarily limited to, structural, mechanical, electrical, plumbing, general building and fire. The shall notify the appropriate inspector(s) and Architect/Engineer, no less than 24 hours in advance, when the Work is ready for inspection and before the Work is covered up. All inspections shall be made for conformance with the applicable ordinances and building codes. Costs for all re-inspections of Work found defective and subsequently repaired shall not be included as Project Costs and shall be borne by the Contractor or as provided in the contract between Contractor and Subcontractor.

- (3) <u>Contractor's Personnel</u>. The Contractor shall maintain sufficient off-site support staff and competent full-time staff at the Project Site authorized to act on behalf of the Contractor to coordinate, inspect, and provide general direction of the Work and progress of the Subcontractors. At all times during the performance of the Work, the Owner shall have the right to demand replacement of Contractor Personnel to whom the Owner has reasonable objection, without liability to the Contractor.
- (4) <u>Lines of Authority</u>. To provide general direction of the Work, the Contractor shall establish and maintain lines of authority for its personnel and shall provide this information to the Owner and all other affected parties, such as the code inspectors of any Permitting Authority, the Subcontractors, and the Architect/Engineer. The Owner and Architect/Engineer may attend meetings between the Contractor and his Subcontractors; however, such attendance is optional and shall not diminish either the authority or responsibility of the Contractor to administer the subcontracts.

Quality Control. The Contractor shall deve d maintain a program, acceptable to the Owner and Architect/Engineer, to assure quality control of the construction. The Contractor shall be responsible for and supervisi k of all Subcontractors, providing instructions to each when their Work does not sonform to the equirements of the Project Plans and Specifications, and the Contractor shall continue to coordinate the Work of each Subcontractor to ensure that corrections are made in a time man, r so as to not affect the efficient progress of the Intractor and the Architect/Engineer over the Work. Should a disagreement occur bety tits sale a scretion and in addition to any other remedies the acceptability of the Work, the Ow provided herein, shall have the right to termine the acceptability, provided that such determination is consistent with standards for construction projects of this type and generally accepted industry standards for orke ship in the State of Florida.

lanagemen of Subcontractors. All Subcontractors shall be compensated BB. in accordance with A The Contractor shall solely control the Subcontractors. The Contractor shall negotiate all Ch hge Orders and Field Orders with all affected Subcontractors and shall review the costs and advise the Owner and Architect/Engineer of their validity and reasonableness, acting in the Owner's best interest. When there is an imminent threat to health and safety, and Owner's Project Representative concurrence is impractical, the Contractor shall act immediately to remove the threats to health and safety and shall subsequently fully inform Owner of all such action taken. The Contractor shall also carefully review all shop drawings and then forward the same to the Architect/Engineer for review and actions. The Architect/Engineer will transmit them back to the Contractor, who will then issue the shop drawings to the affected Subcontractor for fabrication or revision. The Contractor shall maintain a suspense control system to promote expeditious handling. The Contractor shall request the Architect/Engineer to make interpretations of the drawings or specifications requested of him by the Subcontractors and shall maintain a business system to promote timely response. The Contractor shall inform the Architect/Engineer which shop drawings or requests for clarification have the greatest urgency, to enable the Architect/Engineer to prioritize requests coming from the Contractor. The Contractor shall advise the Owner and Architect/Engineer when timely response is not occurring on any of the above.

CC. Job Requirements.

- (1) The Contractor shall provide each of the following as a part of its services hereunder:
 - (a) Maintain a log of daily activities, including manpower records, equipment on site, weather, delays, major decisions, etc;
 - (b) Maintain a roster of companies on the Project with names and telephone numbers of key personnel;
 - (c) Establish and enforce job rules governing parking, clean-up, use of facilities, and worker discipline;
 - (d) Provide labor relations management and equal opportunity employment for a harmonious, project;
 - (e) Provide and administer a safety program for the Project and monitor for subcontractor compliance who relieving them of responsibilities to perform York in accordance with best acceptable practice;
 - (f) Provide a quality contra program as provided under Section 2.4.C above;
 - (g) Provide spicella eou, office supplies that support the construction efforts which are onsumed by its own forces;
 - (h) Privide travel to and from its home office to the Project Site and to take other places within Manatee County as required by the Project;
 - Vify that tests, equipment, and system start-ups and operating and maintenance instructions are conducted as required and in the presence of the required personnel and provide adequate records of same to the Architect/Engineer;
 - (j) Maintain at the job site orderly files for correspondence, reports of job conferences, shop drawings and sample submissions, reproductions of original Contract Documents including all addenda, change orders, field orders, additional drawings issued after execution of the Agreement, Owner/Architect/Engineer's clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents, Progress Reports, as-built drawings, and other project related documents;
 - (k) Keep a diary or log book, recording hours on the job site, weather conditions, data relative to questions of extras or deductions; list of visiting officials and representatives or manufacturers, fabricators,

suppliers and distributors; daily activities, decisions, observations in general and specific observations in more detail as in the case of observing test procedures, and provide copies of same to Owner/Architect/Engineer;

- (l) Record names, addresses and telephone numbers of all Contractors, Subcontractors and major suppliers of materials and equipment;
- (m) Furnish Owner/Architect/Engineer periodic reports, as required, of progress of the Work and Contractor's compliance with the approved progress schedule and schedule of shop drawing submissions;
- (n) Consult with Owner/Architect/Engineer in advance of scheduling major tests, inspections or start of important phases of the Work;
- (o) Verify, during the course of the Vork, that certificates, maintenance and operations manuals and other day requires to be assembled and furnished are applicable to the items at transplant, and deliver same to Owner/Architec Engineer for review prior to final Acceptance of the Warrand
- (p) Cooperate with Ow er the administration of grants.
- (2) The Contractor shall provide personnel and equipment, or shall arrange for separate Subconsistors to provide each of the following as a Project Cost:
 - (a) Stoices of independent testing laboratories, and provide the necessary testing of materials to ensure conformance to contract requirements; and
 - b) Proting and distribution of all required bidding documents and shop dr wings, including the sets required by Permitting Authority aspectors.
- DD. <u>As-Built Drawings</u>. The Contractor shall continuously review as-built drawings and mark up progress prints to provide as much accuracy as possible. Prior to, and as a requirement for authorizing final payment to the Contractor due hereunder, the Contractor shall provide to the Owner an original set of marked-up, as-built Project Plans and Specifications and an electronic format of those records showing the location and dimensions of the Project as constructed, which documents shall be certified as being correct by the Contractor and the Architect/Engineer. Final as-built drawings shall be signed and sealed by a registered Florida surveyor.
- EE. <u>Progress Reports</u>. The Contractor shall forward to the Owner, as soon as practicable after the first day of each month, a summary report of the progress of the various parts of the Work, to include those parts of the Work in fabrication and in the field, stating the existing status, estimated time of completion and cause of delay, if any. Together with the summary report, the Contractor shall submit any necessary revisions to the original schedule for the Owner's review

and approval. In addition, more detailed schedules may be required by the Owner for daily traffic control.

- FF. Contractor's Warranty. The Contractor warrants to the Owner and Architect/Engineer that materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be of good quality and new unless the Contract Documents require or permit otherwise. The Contractor further warrants that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents and will be free from defects, except for those inherent in the quality of the Work the Contract Documents require or permit. Work, materials, or equipment not conforming to these requirements will be considered defective. The Contractor's warranty excludes remedy for damage or defect caused by abuse, alterations to the Work not executed by the Contractor, improper or insufficient maintenance, improper operation, or normal wear and tear and normal usage. If required by the Architect/Engineer, the Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.
 - (1) Contractor shall use its best efforts and duradiligence to ensure that during the warranty period, those entities or individual who have provided direct warranties to the Owner as required by the Natract Pocuments perform all required warranty Work in a timely manner and at the sole cost and expense of such warranty providers. Any such cost or expense not paid by the warranty providers shall be rated by the Contractor, to include any costs and attorney's fees incurred it warranty-read litigation between Contractor and any Subcontractors.
 - (2) The Contractor shall seek guarantees and warranties of Subcontractors, equipment supports and nate ialmen, and assemble and deliver same to the Owner in a manner at will facilitate their maximum enforcement and assure that meaningful implementation. The Contractor shall collect and deliver to be Contractor any specific written guaranties or warranties given by others as remarked by subcontracts.
 - (3) At the Owner request, the Contractor shall conduct, jointly with the Owner and the Architect/Engineer, no more than two (2) warranty inspections with caree (3) years after the Substantial Completion Date.
 - GG. <u>Apprentices</u>. If Contractor employs apprentices, their performance of Work shall be governed by and shall comply with the provisions of Chapter 446, Florida Statutes.
 - HH. Schedule of Values. Unit prices shall be established for this Agreement by the submission of a schedule of values within ten (10) days of receipt of the Notice to Proceed. The schedule shall include quantities and prices of items equaling the Contract Sum and will subdivide the Work into components in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction. Such prices shall include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work. Upon request of the County, the Contractor shall support the values with data which will substantiate their correctness.
 - II. Other Contracts. The Owner reserves the right to let other contracts in connection with this Work. The Contractor shall afford other contractors reasonable

opportunity for the introduction and storage of their materials and execution of their work, and promptly connect and coordinate the Work with theirs.

ARTICLE III COMPENSATION

- **3.1** Compensation. The Contract Sum constitutes the total compensation (subject to authorized adjustments) payable to Contractor for performing the Work. All duties, responsibilities and obligations assigned to or undertaken by Contractor shall be at Contractor's expense without change in the Contract Sum.
- A. <u>Adjustments</u>. The Contract Sum may only be changed by Change Order or by a written amendment. Any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract Sum shall be based on written notice delivered by the party making the claim to the other party. Notice of the amount of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within fifteen (15) days from the beginning of such occurrence and shall be accompanied by claimant's written tatem at that the amount claimed covers all amounts to which the claimant is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event. Failure to deliver a claim within the requisite 15-day period shall constitute a waiver of the right to pursue said claim.
- B. <u>Valuation</u>. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any claim for an increase or decrease in the Contract unranall be determined in one of the following ways (at Owner's discretion):
 - (1) In the case of U. Price Vol. in accordance with Section 3.1.C, below; or
 - (2) By mutu, sceptant of a lump sum; or
 - (3) On the basis of the cost of the Work, plus a negotiated Contractor's fee for verhead an profit. Contractor shall submit an itemized cost breakdown oper cer with supporting data.
- C. <u>Unitable Work</u>. The unit price of an item of Unit Price Work shall be subject to re-evaluation and adjustment pursuant to a requested Change Order under the following conditions:
 - (1) If the total cost of a particular item of Unit Price Work amounts to 5% or more of the Contract Sum and the variation in the quantity of the particular item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs by more than 15% from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - (2) If there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
 - (i) If Contractor believes that it has incurred additional expense as a result thereof; or
 - (ii) If Owner believes that the quantity variation entitles it to an

- adjustment in the unit price; or
- (iii) If the parties are unable to agree as to the effect of any such variations in the quantity of Unit Price Work performed.
- **3.2 Schedule of Compensation.** All payments for services and material under the Contract Documents shall be made in accordance with the following provisions.
- A. <u>Periodic Payments for Services</u>. The Contractor shall be entitled to receive payment for Construction Services rendered pursuant to Section 2.4 in periodic payments which shall reflect a fair apportionment of cost and schedule of values of services furnished prior to payment, subject to the provisions of this Section.
- B. <u>Payment for Materials and Equipment</u>. In addition to the periodic payments authorized hereunder, payments may be made for material and ecompment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Project Site, or another location, subject to prior approval and acceptance by the Owner on each occasion.
- C. <u>Credit toward Contract Sum.</u> All pyments for Construction Services made hereunder shall be credited toward the payment of the Contract Sum as Contractor's sole compensation for the construction of the Project.
- 3.3 Invoice and Payment. All payment for services and materials under the Contract Documents shall be invoiced and paid in accordance with the following provisions.
- A. <u>Invoices</u>. The Cotrac shall submit to the Owner periodic invoices for payment, in a form acceptable to be Owner which shall include a sworn statement certifying that, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge information and belief, the construction has progressed to the point indicated, the quality by the Work covered by the invoice is in accord with the Project Plans and Specifications, and the Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount requested, along with the cost reports in quite a pursuant to Article II, showing in detail all monies paid out, Project Costs accumulated, or Project Cost incurred during the previous period. This data shall be attached to the invoice.
- B. <u>Additional Information; Processing of Invoices</u>. Should an invoiced amount appear to exceed the Work effort believed to be completed, the Owner may, prior to processing of the invoice for payment, require the Contractor to submit satisfactory evidence to support the invoice. All Progress Reports and invoices shall be delivered to the attention of the Owner's Project Representative. Invoices not properly prepared (mathematical errors, billing not reflecting actual Work done, no signature, etc.) shall be returned to the Contractor for correction.
- C. <u>Architect/Engineer's Approval</u>. Payment for Work completed shall be subject to the Architect/Engineer approving the payment requested by the Contractor and certifying the amount thereof that has been properly incurred and is then due and payable to the Contractor, and identifying with specificity any amount that has not been properly incurred and that should not be paid.

- D. Warrants of Contractor with Respect to Payments. The Contractor warrants that (1) upon payment of any retainage, materials and equipment covered by a partial payment request will pass to Owner either by incorporation in construction or upon receipt of payment by the Contractor, whichever occurs first; (2) Work, materials and equipment covered by previous partial payment requests shall be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests, or encumbrances; and (3) no Work, materials or equipment covered by a partial payment request which has been acquired by the Contractor or any other person performing Work at the Project Site, or furnishing materials or equipment for the Project, shall be subject to an agreement under which an interest therein or an encumbrance thereon is retained by the seller or otherwise imposed by the Contractor or any other person.
- E. <u>All Compensation Included</u>. Contractor's compensation includes full payment for services set forth in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to overhead, profit, salaries or other compensation of Contractor's officers, partners and/or employees, general operating expenses incurred by Contractor and relating to this Project, including the cost of management, supervision and data processing staff, job office expenses and other similar items.

ARTIC E SUBCO TRA TORS

- 4.1 Subcontracts. At the owner represents, the Contractor shall provide Owner's Project Representative with copies of a project and final subcontracts, including the general and supplementary conditions (1996).
- A. <u>Subcontracty Generally</u>. All subcontracts shall: (1) require each Subcontractor to be bound to Contractor to the same extent Contractor is bound to Owner by the terms of the Contract Dominers, as those terms may apply to the portion of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, (2) provide for the assignment of the subcontracts from Contractor to Owner at the action of Owner, upon termination of Contractor, (3) provide that Owner will be an additional indemnified party of the subcontract, (4) provide that Owner will be an additional insured on all insurance policies required to be provided by the Subcontractor, except workers' compensation, (5) assign all warranties directly to Owner, and (6) identify Owner as an intended third-party beneficiary of the subcontract.
- (1) A Subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct contract with Contractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Subcontractor. The term "Subcontractor" does not include a separate contractor or subcontractors of a separate contractor.
- (2) A Sub-subcontractor is a person or entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform a portion of the Work at the site. The term "Sub-subcontractor" is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number and means a Sub-subcontractor or an authorized representative of the Sub-subcontractor.

B. <u>No Damages for Delay</u>. Except when otherwise expressly agreed to by Owner in writing, all subcontracts shall provide:

"LIMITATION OF REMEDIES – NO DAMAGES FOR DELAY. The Subcontractor's exclusive remedy for delays in the performance of the contract caused by events beyond its control, including delays claimed to be caused by the Owner or Architect/Engineer or attributable to the Owner or Architect/Engineer and including claims based on breach of contract or negligence, shall be an extension of its contract time and shall in no way involve any monetary claim."

Each subcontract shall require that any claims by the Subcontractor for delay must be submitted to the Contractor within the time and in the manner in which the Contractor must submit such claims to the Owner, and that failure to comply with the conditions for giving notice and submitting claims shall result in the waiver of such claims.

- C. <u>Subcontractual Relations</u>. The Contractor had require each Subcontractor to assume all the obligations and responsibilities which the Contractor was the Owner pursuant to the Contract Documents, by the parties to the extens of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor. Said obligations shall be made in warm an shall reserve and protect the rights of the Owner and Architect/Engineer, with espect to the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, so that the subcontracting the of will not prejudice such rights. Where appropriate, the Contractor shall require each lubce tractor to enter into similar agreements with its sub-subcontractors.
- D. <u>Insurance</u>; Acts a <u>Monitorian</u>. Insurance requirements for Subcontractors shall be no more stringent than the requirements imposed on the Contractor by the Owner. The Contractor shall be responsible to the acts and omissions of its employees, agents, Subcontractors, their agents and accatoyees, and all other persons performing any of the Work or supplying materials under a contract to the Contractor.
- 4.2 Relationship ar Responsibilities. Except as specifically set forth herein with respect to direct materials ansitions by Owner, nothing contained in the Contract Documents or in any Contract Document does or shall create any contractual relation between the Owner or Architect/Engineer and any Subcontractor. Specifically, the Contractor is not acting as an agent of the Owner with respect to any Subcontractor. The utilization of any Subcontractor shall not relieve Contractor from any liability or responsibility to Owner, or obligate Owner to the payment of any compensation to the Subcontractor or additional compensation to the Contractor.
- **4.3 Payments to Subcontractors; Monthly Statements.** The Contractor shall be responsible for paying all Subcontractors from the payments made by the Owner to Contractor pursuant to Article III, subject to the following provisions:
- A. <u>Payment</u>. The Contractor shall, no later than ten (10) days after receipt of payment from the Owner, out of the amount paid to the Contractor on account of such Subcontractor's Work, pay to each Subcontractor the amount to which the Subcontractor is entitled in accordance with the terms of the Contractor's contract with such Subcontractor. The Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make

payments to sub-Subcontractors in a similar manner. After receipt of payment from Owner, if the need should arise to withhold payments to Subcontractors for any reason, as solely determined by Contractor, the Contractor shall promptly restore such monies to the Owner, adjusting subsequent pay requests and Project bookkeeping as required.

- B. <u>Final Payment of Subcontractors</u>. The final payment of retainage to Subcontractors shall not be made until the Project has been inspected by the Architect/Engineer or other person designated by the Owner for that purpose, and until both the Architect/Engineer and the Contractor have issued a written certificate that the Project has been constructed in accordance with the Project Plans and Specifications and approved Change Orders. Before issuance of final payment to any Subcontractor without any retainage, the Subcontractor shall submit satisfactory evidence that all payrolls, material bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Project have been paid or otherwise satisfied, warranty information is complete, as-built markups have been submitted, and instruction for the Owner's operating and maintenance personnel is complete. Final payment may be made to certain select Subcontractors whose Work is satisfactorily completed prior to the completion of the Project, but only upon approval of the Owner's Project Representative.
- **4.4 Responsibility for Subcontractors.** As provided it Section 2.4.BB, Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Nork under a direct or indirect Contract with Contractor just as Contractor is regionsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- **4.5** Contingent Assignment of a book racts. Each subcontract agreement for a portion of the Work is assigned by the Contract to to the Owner, provided that:
 - (1) assignment is excited any after termination of the Contract by the Owner for sause pursuant to Article XIV and only for those subcontract agreement that he Owner accepts by notifying the Subcontractor and Contractor awriting; and
 - (2) is subject to the prior rights of the surety, if any, obligated under bor relating to the Agreement.

When the Owner accepts the assignment of a subcontract agreement, the Owner assumes the Contractor's rights and obligations under the subcontract. Upon such assignment, if the Work has been suspended for more than thirty (30) days, the Subcontractor's compensation shall be equitably adjusted for increases in cost resulting from the suspension. Upon such assignment to the Owner, the Owner may further assign the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity. If the Owner assigns the subcontract to a successor contractor or other entity, the Owner shall nevertheless remain legally responsible for all of the successor contractor's obligations under the subcontract.

ARTICLE V CHANGES IN WORK

5.1 General. Changes in the Work may be accomplished after execution of the Agreement, and without invalidating the Agreement, by Change Order, Work Directive Change

or order for a minor change in the Work, subject to the limitations stated in this Article V and elsewhere in the Contract Documents. A Change Order shall be based upon agreement among the Owner, Contractor and Architect/Engineer; a Work Directive Change requires agreement by the Owner and Architect/Engineer and may or may not be agreed to by the Contractor; an order for a minor change in the Work may be issued by the Architect/Engineer alone. Changes in the Work shall be performed under applicable provisions of the Contract Documents, and the Contractor shall proceed promptly, unless otherwise provided in the Change Order, Work Directive Change or order for a minor change in the Work.

- 5.2 Minor Changes in the Work. The Owner or Architect/Engineer shall have authority to order minor changes in the Work not involving adjustment in the Contract Sum or extension of the Contract Time and not inconsistent with the intent of the Contract Documents. Such change will be effected by written order signed by the Architect/Engineer and shall be binding on the Owner and Contractor. The Contractor shall abide by and perform such minor changes. Such changes shall be effected by a Field Directive or a Work Directive Change. Documentation of changes shall be determined by the Construction Team, and displayed monthly in the Progress Reports. Because such changes shall not affect the Contract Sum to be paid to the Contractor, they shall not require a Change Order pursuant to Section 5.6.
- 5.3 Emergencies. In any emergency affective the safety of persons or property, the Contractor shall act at its discretion to prevent three and datage. Jury, or loss. Any increase in the Contract Sum or extension of time claimed by the Contractor ecause of emergency Work shall be determined as provided in Section 5.6. However, whenever practicable, the Contractor shall obtain verbal concurrence of the Owner's Inject appresentative and Architect/Engineer where the act will or may affect the Contract Sum of Contract Time.
- the Satractor encounters conditions at the site that are 5.4 **Concealed Conditions.** realed p vsical conditions that differ materially from those (1) subsurface or otherwise of indicated in the Contract Documents of Sunknown physical conditions of an unusual nature, that differ materially from these orderally found to exist and generally recognized as inherent in construction activities of the character provided for in the Contract Documents, the Contractor the Owner and the Architect/Engineer before conditions are shall promptly provide pr disturbed and in no event later han ten (10) days after first observance of the conditions. The Architect/Engineer will purptly investigate such conditions and, if the Architect/Engineer determines that they differ materially and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the Work, will recommend an equitable adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time, or both. If the Architect/Engineer determines that the conditions at the site are not materially different from those indicated in the Contract Documents and that no change in the terms of the Contract is justified, the Architect/Engineer shall promptly notify the Owner and Contractor in writing, stating the reasons. If the Contractor disputes the Architect/Engineer's determination or recommendation, the Contractor may proceed as provided in Article VIII. If the Owner disputes the Architect/Engineer's determination or recommendation, the Owner may appeal directly to the Purchasing Official and shall thereafter follow the process set forth in Section 8.5.
- 5.5 Hazardous Materials. In the event the Contractor encounters on the Project Site material reasonably believed to be hazardous, petroleum or petroleum related products, or other hazardous or toxic substances, except as provided in Section 2.4.U, the Contractor shall immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to the Owner and the

Architect/Engineer in writing. The Work in the affected area shall not thereafter be resumed except by Change Order or written amendment, if in fact the material or substance has not been rendered harmless. The Work in the affected area shall be resumed when the Project Site has been rendered harmless, in accordance with the final determination by the Architect/Engineer or other appropriate professional employed by Owner. The Contractor shall not be required to perform without its consent any Work relating to hazardous materials, petroleum or petroleum related products, or other hazardous or toxic substances. In the event the Contractor encounters on the Project Site materials believed in good faith to be hazardous or contaminated material, and the presence of such hazardous or contaminated material was not known and planned for at the time the Contractor submitted its Bid (or Guaranteed Maximum Price proposal), and it is necessary for the Contractor to stop Work in the area affected and delays Work for more than a seven (7) day period, adjustments to the Contract Sum and/or Contract Time shall be made in accordance with this Article V.

5.6 Change Orders; Adjustments to Contract Sum

- A. <u>Change Orders Generally</u>. The increase or decrease in the Contract Sum resulting from a change authorized pursuant to the careact 20cur ents shall be determined:
 - (1) By mutual acceptance of a lamp sum amount properly itemized and supported by sufficient substintiating data, to permit evaluation by the Architect/Engineer and Dater;
 - (2) By unit prices stand in Agreement or subsequently agreed upon; or
 - (3) By any other mand mutually agreeable to Owner and Contractor.

If Owner and Contract of are unable to agree upon increases or decreases in the Contract Sum and the Architect/Enginee certifies patche work needs to be commenced prior to any such agreement, the Contractor, provided it receit es a written Change Order signed by or on behalf of the Owner, shall promptly proceed with the Work involved. The cost of such Work shall then be determined on the basis of the reasonable expenditures of those performing the Work attributed to the change. However, in the event a Change Order is issued under these conditions, the Owner, through the Architect/Engineer, will establish an estimated cost of the Work and the Contractor shall not perform any Work whose cost exceeds that estimated without prior written approval by the Owner. In such case, the Contractor shall keep and present in such form as the Owner may prescribe an itemized accounting, together with appropriate supporting data of the increase in overall costs of the Project. The amount of any decrease in the Contract Sum to be allowed by the Contractor to the Owner for any deletion or change which results in a net decrease in costs will be the amount of the actual net decrease.

5.7 Owner-Initiated Changes. Without invalidating the Agreement and without notice to any Surety, Owner may, at any time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work. These will be authorized by a written amendment, a Field Directive, a Change Order, or a Work Directive Change, as the case may be. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the

Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided). A Work Directive Change may not change the Contract Sum or the Contract Time; but is evidence that the parties expect that the change directed or documented by a Work Directive Change will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Sum or Contract Time.

- **5.8** Unauthorized Work. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents.
- **5.9 Defective Work.** Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders (or written amendments) covering changes in the Work which are ordered by Owner, or which may be required because of acceptance of defective Work, without adjustment to the Contract Sum.
- Estimates for Changes. At any time Architect/E gineer may request a quotation from Contractor for a proposed change in the Work. Within the enty-size (21) calendar days after receipt, Contractor shall submit a written and detailed proposal a con increase or decrease in the Contract Sum or Contract Time for the proposed change. Architec Encheer shall have twentyone (21) calendar days after receipt of the detailed proposal to respond in writing. The proposal for performance that will result directly or shall include an itemized estimate of all costs and derwis direct a, itemized estimates shall be in indirectly from the proposed change. Unless a sufficient detail to reasonably permit an analys. by Architect/Engineer of all material, labor, s, an shall cover all Work involved in the change, equipment, subcontracts, overhead costs and or a pacted. Notwithstanding the request for whether such Work was deleted, added, chalge Work and aintain the progress schedule. Delays in the quotation, Contractor shall carry on be considered non-prejudicial. submittal of the written and detailed pro osan
- **5.11** Form of Proposal Conses. The form of all submittals, notices, Change Orders and other documents permitted or equired to be used or transmitted under the Contract Documents shall be determined by the Owner. Standard Owner forms shall be utilized.
- 5.12 Changes to Con act Time. The Contract Time may only be changed pursuant to a Change Order or a writte Chendment to the Contract Documents. Any claim for an extension or shortening of the Contract Time shall be based on written notice delivered by the party making the claim to the other party. Notice of the extent of the claim with supporting data shall be delivered within fifteen (15) days from detection or beginning of such occurrence and shall be accompanied by the claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant has reason to believe it is entitled to because of the occurrence of said event. The Contract time will be extended in an amount equal to time lost due to delays beyond the control of Contractor. Such delays shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by Owner or others performing additional Work; or to fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions or acts of God. Failure to deliver a written notice of claim within the requisite 15-day period shall constitute a waiver of the right to pursue said claim.

ARTICLE VI ROLE OF ARCHITECT/ENGINEER

6.1 General.

- A. <u>Retaining</u>. The Owner shall retain an Architect/Engineer (whether an individual or an entity) lawfully licensed to practice in Florida. That person or entity is identified as the Architect/Engineer in the Agreement and is referred to throughout the Contract Documents as if singular in number.
- B. <u>Duties</u>. Duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of the Architect/Engineer as set forth in the Contract Documents shall not be restricted, modified or extended without written consent of the Owner and Architect/Engineer. Consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- C. <u>Termination</u>. If the employment of the Architect/Engineer is terminated, the Owner shall employ a successor Architect/Engineer as to whom the Contractor has no reasonable objection and whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the Architect/Engineer.
- **6.2** Administration. The Architect/Engineer will provide diministration of the Agreement as described in the Contract Documents and will be an even's representative during construction until the date the Architect/Engineer approve the final Application for Payment. The Architect/Engineer will have authority to act on botan of the Owner only to the extent provided in the Contract Documents.
- Site Visits. The Arch *Eng neer will visit the site at intervals appropriate Α. to the stage of construction, or as otherwise a rewhethe Owner, to become generally familiar on of he York complete, and to determine in general if with the progress and quality of the the Work observed is being performed in many indicating that the Work, when fully completed, will be in accordance with the tract Downents. Unless specifically instructed by Owner, the quir make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to Architect/Engineer will not be check the quality or quantity of Work. The Architect/Engineer will not have control over, charge of, or respon foility for, he construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for the vafe autions and programs in connection with the Work, since these are solely the Contractor's right and responsibilities under the Contract Documents.
- B. Reporting. Based on the site visits, the Architect/Engineer will keep the Owner reasonably informed about the progress and quality of the portion of the Work completed, and report to the Owner (1) known deviations from the Contract Documents and from the most recent construction schedule submitted by the Contractor, and (2) defects and deficiencies observed in the Work. The Architect/Engineer will not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Architect/Engineer will not have control over or charge of and will not be responsible for acts or omissions of the Contractor, Subcontractors, or their agents or employees, or any other persons or entities performing portions of the Work.
- 6.3 Interpretation of Project Plans and Specifications. The Architect/Engineer will be the interpreter of the requirements of the Project Plans and Specifications. Upon receipt of comments or objections by Contractor or Owner, the Architect/Engineer will make decisions on all claims, disputes, or other matters pertaining to the interpretation of the Project Plans and Specifications.

- **6.4 Rejection of Non-Conforming Work.** Upon consultation with Owner, the Architect/Engineer shall have the authority to reject Work which does not conform to the Project Plans and Specifications.
- 6.5 Correction of Work. The Contractor shall promptly correct all Work rejected by the Architect/Engineer for being defective or as failing to conform to the Project Plans and Specifications, whether observed before or after the Substantial Completion Date and whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed. The Contractor shall bear all costs of correcting such rejected Work, including compensation for Architect/Engineer's additional services made necessary thereby.
- 6.6 Timely Performance of Architect/Engineer. The Contractor shall identify which requests for information or response from the Architect/Engineer have the greatest urgency and those items which require prioritizing in response by the Architect/Engineer. The Contractor shall also identify the preferred time period for response and shall request a response time which is reasonably and demonstrably related to the needs of the Project and Contractor. If nse arganreasonable, Owner Architect/Engineer claims that Contractor's expectations for a reshall require Architect/Engineer to communicate such claim to Contects in writing together with the specific time necessary to respond and the date upon which such response will be made. If Contractor believes that Architect/Engineer is rov ling mely services or responses, Contractor shall notify Owner of same in writing not less than wo (2) weeks before Contractor believes performance or response time from Trob' ect/Engineer is required without risk of delaying the Project.

A VIRES VII OWNER'S RIGHLS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- 7.1 Project Site: Title The Owner shall provide the lands upon which the Work under the Contract Docume as is to be lone, except that the Contractor shall provide all necessary additional land required from precetion of temporary construction facilities and storage of his materials, together with right of access to same. The Owner hereby represents to the Contractor that it currently has and with anintain up through and including the Substantial Completion Date, good title to all of the real property constituting the Project Site. Owner agrees to resolve, at its expense, any disputes relating to the ownership and use of the Project Site which might arise during construction.
- 7.2 Project Plans and Specifications; Architect/Engineer. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that Owner has previously entered into an agreement with Architect/Engineer. Pursuant to the terms of such agreement, the Architect/Engineer, as an agent and representative of Owner, is responsible for the preparation of Project Plans and Specifications which consist of drawings, specifications, and other documents setting forth in detail the requirements for the construction of the Project. All such Project Plans and Specifications shall be provided either by Owner or the Architect/Engineer, and Contractor shall be under no obligation to provide same and shall be entitled to rely upon the accuracy and completeness of the Project Plans and Specifications provided by the Architect/Engineer and all preliminary drawings prepared in connection therewith. The Contractor will be furnished a reproducible set of all drawings and specifications reasonably necessary for the performance of Contractor's services hereunder and

otherwise ready for printing. The Contractor shall be notified of any written modification in the agreement between Owner and Architect/Engineer.

- 7.3 Surveys; Soil Tests and Other Project Site Information. Owner shall be responsible for providing a legal description and certified land survey of the Project Site in a form and content and with such specificity as may be required by the Architect/Engineer and Contractor to perform their services. To the extent deemed necessary by Owner and Architect/Engineer, and solely at Owner's expense, Owner may engage the services of a geotechnical consultant to perform test borings and other underground soils testing as may be deemed necessary by the Architect/Engineer or the Contractor. Contractor shall not be obligated to provide such surveys or soil tests and shall be entitled to rely upon the accuracy and completeness of the information provided; subject, however, to the provisions of Section 2.4.S hereof. Owner shall provide Contractor, as soon as reasonably possible following the execution of the Contract Documents, all surveys or other survey information in its possession describing the physical characteristics of the Project Site, together with soils reports, subsurface investigations, utility locations, deed restrictions, easements, and legal descriptions then in its possessig for control. Upon receipt of all surveys, soils tests, and other Project Site information, Contractor shall promptly advise Owner of any inadequacies in such information and of the need for any additional surveys, soils or subsoil tests. In performing this Work, Contractor shall use the standard of the experienced contractors and will use its best efforts timely to identify all problems or omissions. Owner shall not be responsible for any delay or damages to the Contractor for any visible or disclosed site conditions or disclosed deficiencies in the Project Site which should have been identified by Contractor and corrected by Owner prior to the execution of the long act Documents.
- Communication. 7.4 The Owner's Project Information; ment or equests for information submitted by the Own or decisions pertaining thereto within a reasonable Representative shall examine any Contractor and shall advise Contractor le delay the progress of the Contractor's services. Contractor period of time to avoid unreaso shall indicate if any such docume ts o yesis warrant priority consideration. However, decisions pertaining to approval of the Project Schedule as it relates to the date of Substantial Completion, the Project Cost, Confector's compensation, approving or changing the Contract Sum shall only be effective when approve to your in the form of a written Change Order or amendment to the Contract Documents. Owner reserves the right to designate a different Owner's Project Representative provided aractor is notified in writing of any such change. Owner and Architect/Engineer may communicate with Subcontractors, materialmen, laborers, or suppliers engaged to perform services on the Project, but only for informational purposes. Neither the Owner nor the Architect/Engineer shall attempt to direct the Work of or otherwise interfere with any Subcontractor, materialman, laborer, or supplier, or otherwise interfere with the Work of the Contractor. Owner shall furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents promptly.
- **7.5 Governmental Body.** The Contractor recognizes that the Owner is a governmental body with certain procedural requirements to be satisfied. The Contractor has and will make reasonable allowance in its performance of services for such additional time as may be required for approvals and decisions by the Owner and any other necessary government agency.
- 7.6 Pre-Completion Acceptance. The Owner shall have the right to take possession of and use any completed portions of the Work, although the time for completing the entire Work

or such portions may not have expired, but such taking possession and use shall not be deemed an acceptance of any Work not completed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

7.7 Ownership and Use of Drawings, Specifications and Other Instruments of Service.

- (1) The Architect/Engineer and the Architect/Engineer's consultants shall be deemed the authors and owners of their respective instruments of service, including the Project Plans and Specifications, and will retain all common law, statutory and other reserved rights, including copyrights. The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-subcontractors, and material or equipment suppliers shall not own or claim a copyright in the instruments of service. Submittal or distribution to meet official regulatory requirements or for other purposes in connection with this Project is not to be constructed as publication in derogation of the Architect/Engineer's or Architect/Engineer's consultants' reserved right.
- (2) The Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-sub ctors and material or equipment suppliers are authorized to use and reproduce the drawings and olel and clusively for execution of the specifications provided to the s aut. Azation shall bear the copyright Work. All copies made ader t notice, if any, shown on he roject Plans and Specifications or other The Contractor, Subcontractors, instruments of ંગી હ subcontractors, and n equipment suppliers may not use the sations of other projects or for additions to this Project drawings or sp outside the scope of the York without the specific written consent of the sitect/Engineer and the Architect/Engineer's consultants. Owner,
- 7.8 Owner's Project Pepresentative. Owner's Project Representative is Owner's Agent, who will act a directed by and under the supervision of the Owner, and who will confer with Owner/Architec Englished regarding his actions. The Owner's Project Representative's dealings in matters pertaining to the on-site Work shall, in general, be only with the Owner/Architect/Engineel Contractor and dealings with Subcontractors shall only be through or with the full knowledge of Contractor.
- A. <u>Responsibilities</u>. Except as otherwise instructed in writing by Owner, the Owner's Project Representative will:
 - (1) Attend preconstruction conferences; arrange a schedule of progress meetings and other job conferences as required in consultation with Owner/Architect/Engineer and notify those expected to attend in advance; and attend meetings and maintain and circulate copies of minutes thereof;
 - (2) Serve as Owner/Architect/Engineer's liaison with Contractor, working principally through Contractor's superintendent, to assist in understanding the intent of the Contract Documents. As requested by Owner/Architect/Engineer, assist in obtaining additional details or information when required at the job site for proper execution of the Work;

- (3) Report to Owner/Architect/Engineer whenever he believes that any Work is unsatisfactory, faulty or defective or does not conform to the Contract Documents;
- (4) Accompany visiting inspectors representing public or other agencies having jurisdiction over the project; record the outcome of these inspections and report to Owner/Architect/Engineer;
- (5) Review applications for payment with Contractor for compliance with the established procedure for their submission and forward them with recommendations to Owner/Architect/Engineer; and
- (6) Perform those duties as set forth elsewhere within the Contract Documents.
- B. <u>Limitations</u>. Except upon written instructions of Owner, Owner's Project Representative shall not:
 - (1) Authorize any deviation from the Contract Comments or approve any substitute materials or equipment,
 - (2) Exceed limitations on Oyder/Architect Egineer's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents;
 - (3) Undertake any of the rections, ilities of Contractor, Subcontractors or Contractor's standard, a expedite the Work;
 - (4) Advise of r issue directions relative to any aspect of the means, methods, technique see access or procedures of construction unless such is specifically called for in the Contract Documents;
 - (5) Advice of or issue directions as to safety precautions and programs in connectic with the Work;
 - (6) Authorize Owner to occupy the project in whole or in part; or
 - (7) Participate in specialized field or laboratory tests.

ARTICLE VIII RESOLUTION OF DISAGREEMENTS; CLAIMS FOR COMPENSATION

8.1 Owner to Decide Disputes. The Owner shall reasonably decide all questions and disputes (with the exception of matters pertaining to the interpretation of the Project Plans and Specifications which shall be resolved by the Architect/Engineer pursuant to Section 6.3) that may arise in the execution and fulfillment of the services provided for under the Contract Documents, in accordance with the Procurement Ordinance.

- **8.2 Finality.** The decision of the Owner upon all claims, questions, disputes and conflicts shall be final and conclusive, and shall be binding upon all parties to the Contract Documents, subject to judicial review as provided in Section 8.5 below.
- 8.3 No Damages for Delay. If at any time Contractor is delayed in the performance of Contractor's responsibilities under the Contract Documents as the result of a default or failure to perform in a timely manner by Owner or Owner's agents or employees, Contractor shall not be entitled to any damages except for compensation specifically authorized in Article III. Contractor's sole remedy will be a right to extend the time for performance. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from any available remedy against any responsible party other than Owner. Contractor shall be responsible for liquidated damages for delay if otherwise provided for in the Contract Documents.
- **8.4 Permitted Claims Procedure.** Where authorized or permitted under the Contract Documents, all claims for additional compensation by Contractor extensions of time affecting the Substantial Completion Date, for payment by the Owner of osts, damages or losses due to casualty, Force Majeure, Project Site conditions or otherwise, all be overned by the following:
 - (1) All claims must be submitted as a request for Charge Order in the manner as provided in Article V.
 - (2) The Contractor must somit a notice of claim to Owner's Project Representative and to the Architect/Engineer within fifteen (15) days of the beginning of such occurrence. Failure to submit a claim within the requisite 15-day period shall contracte a vaiver of the right to pursue said claim.
 - Within twenty (2) day of submitting its notice of claim, the Contractor shall subject to the towner's Project Representative its request for Change Order, which sall include a written statement of all details of the claim, including a description of the Work affected.
 - (4) After receipt of a request for Change Order, the Owner's Project Representative, in consultation with the Architect/Engineer, shall deliver to the Charactor, within twenty (20) days after receipt of request, its written response to the claim.
 - (5) In the event the Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on the terms of a Change Order, the Owner shall have the option to instruct the Contractor to proceed with the Work. In that event, the Owner shall pay for those parts of the Work, the scope and price of which are not in dispute. The balance of the disputed items in the order to proceed will be resolved after completion of the Work, based upon completed actual cost.
 - (6) The rendering of a decision by Owner with respect to any such claim, dispute or other matter (except any which have been waived by the making or acceptance of final payment) will be a condition precedent to any exercise by Owner or Contractor of such right or remedies as either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by laws or regulations in respect of any such claim, dispute or other matter.

- **8.5** Contract Claims and Disputes. After completion of the process set forth in Section 8.4 above, any unresolved dispute under this Agreement shall be decided by the Purchasing Official in accordance with Section 2-26-63 of the Manatee County Code of Laws, subject to an administrative hearing process as provided in Section 2-26-64. The decision of the hearing officer in accordance with Section 2-26-64 of the Manatee County Code of Laws shall be the final and conclusive decision subject to exclusive judicial review in circuit court by a petition for certiorari.
- **8.6** Claims for Consequential Damages. The Contractor and Owner waive claims against each other for consequential damages arising out of or relating to this Agreement. This mutual waiver includes:
 - damages incurred by the Owner for rental expenses, for losses of use, income, profit, financing, business and reputation, and for loss of management or employee productivity or at the services of such persons, unless any of such damages or losses accove d by insurance placed by the Contractor; and
 - damages incurred by the Contracts for principal office expenses including the compensation of personal state and there, for losses of financing, business and reputation, and for loss of profit except anticipated profit arising directly from the Wark

This mutual waiver is applicable, without line in ion, wall consequential damages due to either party's termination in accordance with article XIV. Nothing contained in this Section 8.6 shall be deemed to preclude assessment of hours. direct damages, when applicable, in accordance with the requirements of the Connect Documents.

ARTICLE IX INDEMNITY

9.1 Indemnity.

A. <u>Indemnification Generally</u>. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, Architect/Engineer, Architect/Engineer's consultants, and agents and employees of any of them from and against claims, damages, losses and expenses, including but not limited to attorney's fees, arising out of or resulting from performance of the Work, provided that such claim, damage, loss or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property, but only to the extent caused by the negligent acts or omissions of the Contractor, a Subcontractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether such claim, damage, loss or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall not be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity which would otherwise exist as to a party or person described in this Section 9.1.

- B. <u>Indemnification</u>; <u>Enforcement Actions</u>. The Contractor's duty to indemnify and hold harmless the Owner in Section 9.1 above shall extend to fines, penalties and costs incurred by the Owner as related to any enforcement action taken by local, state, regional or federal regulatory entities. The Owner may deduct any of such fines, penalties and costs as described in this Section from any unpaid amounts then or thereafter due the Contractor under the Contract Documents. Any of such fines, penalties and costs not so deducted from any unpaid amounts due the Contractor shall be payable to the Owner at the demand of the Owner, together with interest from the date of the demand at the maximum allowable rate.
- C. <u>Claims by Employees</u>. In claims against any person or entity indemnified under this Section 9.1 by an employee of the Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Section 9.1.A. shall not be limited by a limitation on amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for the Contractor or a Subcontractor under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.
- 9.2 Duty to Defend. The Contractor shall defend the wner it any action, lawsuit, mediation or arbitration arising from the alleged negligence, ack assness or intentionally wrongful conduct of the Contractor and other persons employed or unlized by the Contractor in the performance of the Work. Notwithstanding any other provisions within this Article IX, so long as Contractor, through its own counsel, performs it obligation to defend the Owner pursuant to this Section, Contractor shall not be required to any the Owner's costs associated with the Owner's participation in the defense.

ARTICLE X ACCONTING R CORDS; OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS

- 10.1 Accounting Lords. Records of expenses pertaining to all services performed shall be kept in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and procedures.
- 10.2 Inspection and Audit. The Contractor's records shall be open to inspection and subject to examination, audit, and/or reproduction during normal working hours by the Owner's agent or authorized representative to the extent necessary to adequately permit evaluation and verification of any invoices, payments or claims submitted by the Contractor or any of its payees during the performance of the Work. These records shall include, but not be limited to, accounting records, written policies and procedures, Subcontractor files (including proposals of successful and unsuccessful bidders), original estimates, estimating worksheets, correspondence, Change Order files (including documentation covering negotiated settlements), and any other supporting evidence necessary to substantiate charges related to the Contract Documents. They shall also include, but not be limited to, those records necessary to evaluate and verify direct and indirect costs (including overhead allocations) as they may apply to costs associated with the Contract Documents. For such audits, inspections, examinations and evaluations, the Owner's agent or authorized representative shall have access to said records from the effective date of the

Contract Documents, for the duration of Work, and until three (3) years after the date of final payment by the Owner to the Contractor pursuant to the Contract Documents.

- 10.3 Access. The Owner's agent or authorized representative shall have access to the Contractor's facilities and all necessary records to conduct audits in compliance with this Article. The Owner's agent or authorized representative shall give the Contractor reasonable advance notice of intended inspections, examinations, and/or audits.
- 10.4 Ownership of Documents. Upon obtainment of Substantial Completion or termination of the Agreement, all records, documents, tracings, plans, specifications, maps, evaluations, reports, transcripts and other technical data, other than working papers, prepared or developed by the Contractor shall be delivered to and become the property of the Owner. The Contractor at its own expense may retain copies for its files and internal use.

ARTICLE XI PUBLIC CONTRACT LAWS

11.1 Equal Opportunity Employmen

- A. <u>Employment</u>. The Coltractor stell not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because a race, creed sex, color, national origin, disability or age, and will take affirmative action to ensure the all employees and applicants are afforded equal employment opportunities with at discrimination because of race, creed, sex, color, national origin, disability or age. Such a tion all be taken with reference to, but shall not be limited to, recruitment, employment job as isoment, promotion, upgrading, demotion, transfer, layoff or termination, rates of training or retaining, including apprenticeship and on-the-job training.
- B. <u>Participat in</u>. No person shall, on the grounds of race, creed, sex, color, national origin, disability the ge, be excluded from participation in, be denied the proceeds of, or be subject to discrimination in the performance of the Agreement.
- 11.2 Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986. Contractor acknowledges that it is responsible for complying with the provisions of the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, located at 8 U.S.C. Section 1324, et seq., and regulations relating thereto. Failure to comply with the above statutory provisions shall be considered a material breach and shall be grounds for immediate termination of this Agreement.
- 11.3 No Conflict of Interest. The Contractor warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Contractor to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any person, company, corporation, individual, or firm other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Contractor, any fee, commission, percentage, gift or any other consideration, contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement.

- A. <u>No Interest in Business Activity</u>. By accepting award of this Agreement, the Contractor, which shall include its directors, officers and employees, represents that it presently has no interest in and shall acquire no interest in any business or activity which would conflict in any manner with the performance of services required hereunder, including without limitation as described in the Contractor's own professional ethical requirements. An interest in a business or activity which shall be deemed a conflict includes but is not limited to direct financial interest in any of the material and equipment manufacturers, suppliers, distributors, or contractors who will be eligible to supply material and equipment for the Project for which the Contractor is furnishing its services required hereunder.
- B. <u>No Appearance of Conflict</u>. The Contractor shall not knowingly engage in any contractual or professional obligations that create an appearance of a conflict of interest with respect to the services provided pursuant to the Agreement. The Contractor has provided the Affidavit of No Conflict, incorporated into the Contract Documents as Exhibit "C", as a material inducement for Owner entering the Agreement. If, in the sole discretion of the County Administrator or designee, a conflict of interest is deemed to exist or arise during the term of this Agreement, the County Administrator or designee may cancel as Agreement, effective upon the date so stated in a written notice of cancellation, without penalty the Owner.
- 11.4 Truth in Negotiations. By execution on the Contract Documents, the Contractor certifies to truth-in-negotiations and that wage ratio and other factual unit costs supporting the compensation are accurate, complete and current at the time of Contracting. Further, the original Contract Sum and any additions thereto shall be directed to exclude any significant sums where the Owner determines the Contract Sum and included due to inaccurate, incomplete or non-current wage rates and other factual unit costs. Such adjustments must be made within one (1) year after final payment to the Contract.
- 11.5 Public Entity Crimes. To Contractor is directed to the Florida Public Entity Crimes Act, Section 287.133, Flor Statutes, specifically section 2(a), and the Owner's requirement that the Contractor caply with it in all respects prior to and during the term of the Agreement.

ARTICLE XII FORCE MAJEURE, FIRE OR OTHER CASUALTY

12.1 Force Majeure.

A. <u>Unavoidable Delays</u>. Delays in any performance by any party contemplated or required hereunder due to fire, flood, sinkhole, earthquake or hurricane, acts of God, unavailability of materials, equipment or fuel, war, declaration of hostilities, revolt, civil strife, altercation or commotion, strike, labor dispute, or epidemic, archaeological excavation, lack of or failure of transportation facilities, or any law, order, proclamation, regulation, or ordinance of any government or any subdivision thereof, or for any other similar cause to those enumerated, beyond the reasonable control and which with due diligence could not have been reasonably anticipated, shall be deemed to be events of Force Majeure and any such delays shall be excused. In the event such party is delayed in the performance of any Work or obligation pursuant to the Contract Documents for any of the events of Force Majeure stated in this Section 12.1, the date for

performance required or contemplated by the Contract Documents shall be extended by the number of calendar days such party is actually delayed.

- B. <u>Concurrent Contractor Delays</u>. If a delay is caused for any reason provided in Section 12.1.A.and during the same time period a delay is caused by Contractor, the date for performance shall be extended as provided in 12.1.A. but only to the extent the time is or was concurrent.
- C. <u>Notice; Mitigation</u>. The party seeking excuse for nonperformance based on Force Majeure shall give written notice to the Owner, if with respect to the Contractor, or to the Contractor if with respect to the Owner, specifying its actual or anticipated duration. Each party seeking excuse from nonperformance based on Force Majeure shall use its best efforts to rectify any condition causing a delay and will cooperate with the other party, except that neither party shall be obligated to incur any unreasonable additional costs and expenses to overcome any loss of time that has resulted.
- Casualty; Actions by Owner and Contractor, Ouring the construction period, if the Project or any part thereof shall have been damaged or designed, in whole or in part, the Contractor shall promptly make proof of loss; and Owner and Consector shall proceed promptly to collect, or cause to be collected, all valid claims which any have arisen against insurers or others based upon such damage or destruction. The Courte or wall diffeently assess the damages or destruction and shall prepare an estimate of the cast, exp hses, a other charges, including normal and ordinary compensation to the Contractor, ne essary for reconstruction of the Project ans d Specifications. Within fifteen (15) days substantially in accordance with the Projec following satisfaction of the express condition a crib 1 in subsections (1), (2) and (3) below, the tly to commence reconstruction and to complete the Contractor covenants and agrees di dange by fire or other casualty to the Project to reconstruction or repair of any loss substantially the same size, flo content, and general appearance as prior to such loss rea, cubi or damage:
 - Receipt by the Owner or the trustee of the proceeds derived from collection value claims against insurers or others based upon such damage or destruction, and receipt of other sums from any source such that the funds necessary to pay the Project Cost and any additions to the Project Cost necessitated for repair or reconstruction are available;
 - (2) Written agreement executed by the Contractor and the Owner, by amendment to the Contract Documents or otherwise, authorizing and approving the repair or reconstruction and any additions to the Project Cost necessitated thereby, including any required adjustment to the Contract Sum; and
 - (3) Final approval by the Owner of the Project Plans and Specifications for such repair or reconstruction and issuance of any required building permit.
- 12.3 Approval of Plans and Specifications. The Owner agrees to approve the plans and specifications for such reconstruction or repair if the reconstruction or repair contemplated by such plans and specifications is economically feasible, and will restore the Project, or the damaged portion thereof, to substantially the same condition as prior to such loss or damage, and such plans

and specifications conform to the applicable laws, ordinances, codes, and regulations. The Owner agrees that all proceeds of any applicable insurance or other proceeds received by the Owner or the Contractor as a result of such loss or damage shall be used for payment of the costs, expenses, and other charges of the reconstruction or repair of the Project.

12.4 Notice of Loss or Damage. The Contractor shall promptly give the Owner written notice of any significant damage or destruction to the Project, defined as loss or damage which it is contemplated by Contractor will increase the Contract Sum or extend the Substantial Completion Date, stating the date on which such damage or destruction occurred, the then expectations of Contractor as to the effect of such damage or destruction on the use of the Project, and the then proposed schedule, if any, for repair or reconstruction of the Project. Loss or damage which the Contractor determines will not affect the Contract Sum or Substantial Completion Date will be reported to Owner and Architect/Engineer immediately, and associated corrective actions will be undertaken without delay.

ARTICLE XIII REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND SOVEN INTS

13.1 Representations and Warranties of Co. ractor. The Contractor represents and warrants to the Owner each of the following.

	Α. 7	The Contracto	r is a consi	tin tio	company	, organi	zed und	ler the laws	of the
State of		, authori	zed to	ansa	business	in the	State	of Florida,	with
		as the prima	ry quality	in age	t. Contra	actor has	s all rec	quisite powe	er and
authority to car	rry on its	business as m	ondu	ted,	own or ho	ld its pr	operties	, and to ente	r into
and perform its	s obligati	ons hereunde	ra. Un.	each	instrumen	t to whi	ch it is	or will be a	party,
and is in good	standing	in the S	f Flor. 1a.	•					

- B. Each Control Document to which the Contractor is or will be a party constitutes, or when aftered into will constitute, a legal, valid, and binding obligation of the Contractor enforceable age is the Contractor in accordance with the terms thereof, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, or similar laws from time to time in effect which affect antors' rights generally and subject to usual equitable principles in the event that equitable remedies are involved.
- C. There are no pending or, to the knowledge of the Contractor, threatened actions or proceedings before any court or administrative agency, within or without the State of Florida, against the Contractor or any partner, officer, or agent of the Contractor which question the validity of any document contemplated hereunder, or which are likely in any case, or in the aggregate, to materially adversely affect the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereunder, or materially adversely affect the financial condition of the Contractor.
- D. The Contractor has filed or caused to be filed all federal, state, local, or foreign tax returns, if any, which were required to be filed by the Contractor, and has paid, or caused to be paid, all taxes shown to be due and payable on such returns or on any assessments levied against the Contractor.

- E. Neither Contractor nor any agent or person employed or retained by Contractor has acted fraudulently or in bad faith or in violation of any statute or law in the procurement of this Agreement.
- F. The Contractor shall timely fulfill or cause to be fulfilled all of the terms and conditions expressed herein which are within the control of the Contractor or which are the responsibility of the Contractor to fulfill. The Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means and methods of construction.
- G. It is recognized that neither the Architect/Engineer, the Contractor, nor the Owner has control over the cost of labor, materials, or equipment, over a Subcontractor's methods of determining bid prices, or over competitive bidding, market, or negotiating conditions.
- H. During the term of the Contract Documents, and the period of time that the obligations of the Contractor under the Contract Documents shall be in effect, the Contractor shall cause to occur and to continue to be in effect those instruments, documents, certificates, and events contemplated by the Contract Documents that are applicable to, and the responsibility of, the Contractor.
- I. The Contractor shall assist and sooperate with the Owner and shall accomplish the construction of the Project in accordance with the Contract Documents and the Project Plans and Specifications, and will not knowingly visite any laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders that are or will be applicable the eto.
- J. Contractor warrants and quaractees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Docume at and will no be defective, and that Owner, representatives of Owner, and governmental agencies with justicitional interests will have access to the Work at reasonable times for their conservation inspecting and testing. Contractor shall give Architect/Engineer timely notice of puliness of the Work for all required approvals and shall assume full responsibility includes, costs, in obtaining required tests, inspections, and approval certifications and/or a ceptance, unless otherwise stated by Owner.
- K. If any W k (including Work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered with written concurrence of Architect/Engineer, it must, if requested by Architect/Engineer, be uncovered for observation. Such uncovering shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor has given Architect/Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Architect/Engineer has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice. Neither observations by Architect/Engineer nor inspections, tests, or approvals by others shall relieve Contractor from Contractor's obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- L. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers, or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof and terminate payments to the Contractor until the cause for such order has been eliminated. Contractor shall bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs for satisfactory reconstruction or removal and replacement with non-defective Work, including, but not limited to fees and charges of Architect/Engineers, attorneys and other professionals and any additional expenses experienced by Owner due to delays to other

Contractors performing additional Work and an appropriate deductive change order shall be issued. Contractor shall further bear the responsibility for maintaining the schedule and shall not be entitled to an extension of the Contract Time or the recovery of delay damages due to correcting or removing defective Work.

- M. If Contractor fails within seven (7) days after written notice to correct defective Work, or fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may correct and remedy any such deficiency to the extent necessary to complete corrective and remedial action. Owner may temporarily exclude Contractor from all or part of the site, temporarily take possession of all or part of the Work, Contractor's tools, construction equipment and machinery at the site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, all for such duration as is reasonably necessary to correct the deficiency. All direct and indirect costs of Owner in exercising such rights and remedies will be charged against Contractor in an amount approved as to reasonableness by Architect/Engineer and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions.
- al Corpletion Date or such N. If within three (3) years after the Substance longer period of time as may be prescribed by laws or regulations or terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Document, any Work is found to be defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Own d accordance with Owner's written If it has been sected by Owner, remove it from instructions, either correct such defective Work the site and replace it with non-defective Work. Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of such instruction, Owner may have defeative Work corrected/removed and all direct, Land replacement will be paid by Contractor. indirect and consequential costs of such ren ov Failing payment by the Contractor potw that ding any other provisions of the Contract Documents to the contrary, Owner shall ave bright to bring a direct action in the Circuit Court to recover such costs.
- 13.2 Representations of the Owner. To the extent permitted by law, the Owner represents to the Contractor that each of the following statements is presently true and accurate:
 - A. The Own is a validly existing political subdivision of the State of Florida.
- B. The Owner has all requisite corporate or governmental power and authority to carry on its business as now conducted and to perform its obligations under the Contract Documents and each Contract Document contemplated hereunder to which it is or will be a party.
- C. The Contract Documents and each Contract Document contemplated hereby to which the Owner is or will be a party has been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of, and has been or will be duly executed and delivered by, the Owner, and neither the execution and delivery thereof nor compliance with the terms and provisions thereof or hereof: (a) requires the approval and consent of any other person or party, except such as have been duly obtained or as are specifically noted herein; (b) contravenes any existing law, judgment, governmental rule, regulation or order applicable to or binding on the Owner; or (c) contravenes or results in any breach of, default under, or result in the creation of any lien or encumbrance upon the Owner under any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, bank loan, or credit agreement, the charter, ordinances, resolutions, or any other agreement or instrument to which the Owner is a

party, specifically including any covenants of any bonds, notes, or other forms of indebtedness of the Owner outstanding on the date of the Contract Documents.

- D. The Contract Documents and each document contemplated hereby to which the Owner is or will be a party constitutes, or when entered into will constitute, a legal, valid, and binding obligation of the Owner enforceable against the Owner in accordance with the terms thereof, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, or similar laws from time to time in effect which affect creditors' rights generally, and subject to usual equitable principles in the event that equitable remedies are involved.
- E. There are no pending or, to the knowledge of the Owner, threatened actions or proceedings before any court or administrative agency against the Owner which question the validity of the Contract Documents or any document contemplated hereunder, or which are likely in any case or in the aggregate to materially adversely affect the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereunder or the financial or corporate condition of the Owner.
- F. The Owner shall use due diligence to tirely finall or cause to be fulfilled all of the conditions expressed in the Contract Documents who have within the control of the Owner or which are the responsibility of the Owner to fulfill.
- G. During the pendency of the itself and while the obligations of the Owner under the Contract Documents shall be in effect, the Owner soul cause to occur and to continue to be in effect and take such action as may be necessary to enforce those instruments, documents, certificates and events contemplated by the Yonth of Documents that are applicable to and the responsibility of the Owner.
- H. The Owner shall sist cooperate with the Contractor in accomplishing accordance with the Contract Documents and the Project Plans the construction of the Project t keepingly violate any laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, and Specifications, and will i orders, contracts, or agreements at are or will be applicable thereto or, to the extent permitted by law, enact or ado t any resolution, rule, regulation, or order, or approve or enter into any contract or agreement in adh issuing any bonds, notes, or other forms of indebtedness, that will result in the Contract Doc ments or any part thereof, or any other instrument contemplated by and material to the time and effective performance of a party's obligations hereunder, to be in violation thereof.

ARTICLE XIV TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION

- 14.1 Termination for Cause by Owner. This Agreement may be terminated by Owner upon written notice to the Contractor should Contractor fail substantially to perform a material obligation in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents through no fault of the Owner. In the event Owner terminates for cause and it is later determined by a court of competent jurisdiction that such termination for cause was not justified, then in such event such termination for cause shall automatically be converted to a termination without cause pursuant to Section 14.2.
 - A. Nonperformance. If the Contractor fails to timely perform any of its

obligations under the Contract Documents, including any obligation the Contractor assumes to perform Work with its own forces, or if it persistently or repeatedly refuses or fails, except in case for which extension of time is provided, to supply enough properly skilled workmen or proper materials, or fails, without being excused, to maintain an established schedule (failure to maintain schedule shall be defined as any activity that falls thirty (30) days or more behind schedule) which has been adopted by the Construction Team, or it fails to make prompt payment to Subcontractors for materials or labor, or disregards laws, rules, ordinances, regulations, or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction, or otherwise is guilty of substantial violations of the Agreement the Owner may, after seven (7) days written notice, during which period the Contractor fails to perform such obligation, make good such deficiencies and perform such actions. The Contract Sum shall be reduced by the cost to the Owner of making good such deficiencies, and the Contractor's compensation shall be reduced by an amount required to manage the making good of such deficiencies. Provided, however, nothing contained herein shall limit or preclude Owner from pursuing additional damages from Contractor because of its breach.

- B. <u>Insolvency</u>. If the Contractor is adjudged bankrupt, or if it makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or if a receiver is appointed because its insolvency, then the Owner may, without prejudice to any other right or remedy, and after giving the Contractor and its surety, if any, fourteen (14) days written notice, and during which period the Contractor fails to cure the violation, terminate the Agreement. In such case, the Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment. Owner shall be entitled to receive any further payment.
- C. <u>Illegality</u>. Ownermay term ate the Agreement if Contractor disregards laws or regulations of any public body a ving insidiction.
- Rights of The Owner may, after giving Contractor (and the surety, D. if there is one) seven (7)-days v ten notice, terminate the services of Contractor for cause; exclude Contractor from the Proje Site and take possession of the Work and of all Contractor's nachinery at the Project Site and use the same to the full extent tools, construction equipment an they could be used (without liab lity to Contractor for trespass or conversion); incorporate in the Work all materials and equal ent stored at the Project Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as Owner may deem expedient. In such case, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment beyond an amount equal to the value of material and equipment not incorporated in the Work, but delivered and suitably stored, less the aggregate of payments previously made. If the direct and indirect costs of completing the Work exceed the unpaid balance of the Contract Sum, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such costs incurred by Owner shall be verified by Owner in writing; but in finishing the Work, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest quote for the Work performed. Contractor's obligations to pay the difference between such costs and such unpaid balance shall survive termination of the Agreement. In such event and notwithstanding any other provisions of the Contract Documents to the contrary, Owner shall be entitled to bring a direct action in the Circuit Court to recover such costs.
- 14.2 Termination without Cause by Owner. The Owner, through its County Administrator or designee, shall have the right to terminate the Agreement, in whole or in part, without cause upon sixty (60) calendar days' written notice to the Contractor. In the event of

such termination for convenience, the Owner shall compensate Contractor for payments due through the date of termination, and one subsequent payment to cover costs of Work performed through the date of termination, subject to the terms and conditions of Section 3.1. The Contractor shall not be entitled to any other further recovery against the Owner, including, but not limited to, anticipated fees or profit on Work not required to be performed, or consequential damages or costs resulting from such termination.

- A. Release of Contractor. As a condition of Owner's termination rights provided for in this subsection, Contractor shall be released and discharged from all obligations arising by, through, or under the terms of the Contract Documents, and the Payment and Performance Bond shall be released. Owner shall assume and become responsible for the reasonable value of Work performed by Subcontractors prior to termination plus reasonable direct close-out costs, but in no event shall Subcontractors be entitled to unabsorbed overhead, anticipatory profits, or damages for early termination.
- B. <u>Waiver of Protest</u>. Contractor hereby valves any right to protest the exercise by Owner of its rights under this Section that my aprily under the Procurement Ordinance.
- 14.3 Suspension without Cause. Owner may at any time and without cause, suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not also that minet (90) days by written notice to Contractor, which will fix the date on which Wax will be respected. Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, directly attributable to any suspension if Contractor makes an approved anim therefor.
- 14.4 Termination Based Lev. Abandonment, Casualty or Force Majeure. If, after the construction commencement date (i) Consist or abandons the Project (which for purposes of this paragraph shall mean the constitution of all construction and other activities relating to the Project, excluding those which are new cry to wind down or otherwise terminate all outstanding obligations with respect to the Project, and no recommencement of same within one hundred twenty (120) days following the date of cessation), or (ii) the Project is stopped for a period of thirty (30) consecutive days are parinstance of Force Majeure or the result of a casualty resulting in a loss that cannot be corrected or restored within one hundred twenty (120) days (excluding the time required to assess the large and complete the steps contemplated under Section 12.2), the Owner shall have the right to terminate the Agreement and pay the Contractor its compensation earned or accrued to date.
- 14.5 Vacation of Project Site; Delivery of Documents. Upon termination by Owner pursuant to Section 14.2 or 14.4, Contractor shall withdraw its employees and its equipment, if any, from the Project Site on the effective date of the termination as specified in the notice of termination (which effective date shall not be less than two (2) working days after the date of delivery of the notice), regardless of any claim the Contractor may or may not have against the Owner. Upon termination, the Contractor shall deliver to the Owner all original papers, records, documents, drawings, models and other material set forth and described in the Contract Documents.
 - **14.6** Termination by the Contractor. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, the

Work is suspended for a period of more than ninety (90) consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or Owner fails to act on any Application for Payment or fails to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due; then Contractor may, upon fourteen (14) days written notice to Owner terminate the Agreement and recover from Owner payment for all Work executed, any expense sustained plus reasonable termination expenses. In lieu of terminating the Agreement, if Owner has failed to act on any Application for Payment or Owner has failed to make any payment as aforesaid, Contractor may upon fourteen (14) days written notice to Owner stop the Work until payment of all amounts then due.



GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE (GMP) ADDENDUM to AGREEMENT for CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AT RISK SERVICES

THIS GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE (GMP) ADDENDUM TO THE AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AT RISK SERVICES ("GMF Addendum") is made and entered into this day of,, by and between Manatee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida, referred to herein as "Owner", and the firm of incorporated in the State of and registered and icensed to do business in the State of Florida, referred to herein as "Construction Manager".
WHEREAS, Owner and Construction Manager entered into the Agreement for Construction Management at Risk Services (the "Agreement") under which Construction Manager is providing the professional construction management services requisite to the implementation of the construction of the (as further defined in the Agreement, the 'Project"); and
WHEREAS, the Agreement provides that prior to commencement of the Construction Phase, Construction Manager and Cornel must agree upon a Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) for the construction of the Project, to be established and memorialized in an addendum supplementing. Le Agreement; and
WHEREAS, the Project has been designed and permitted to a point sufficient that Construction Manager and Owner, average ed upon a GMP, as set forth herein.
NOW THEREFORE, Two cand Construction Manager, in consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafte section, and the mutual covenants set forth in the Agreement, the sufficiently of which is hereby acknowledged, agree as follows:
Pursuant to Section 2 of the Agreement, the Owner and Construction Manager establish a GMP Contract Time for the Work as set forth below. All capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the Contract Documents and in the General Conditions.
2. GMP; Contract Documents The Construction Manager's GMP for the Work, including the estimated Cost of the Work (\$) and the Construction Manager's Fee (\$), is a total of dollars (\$). This price is for the performance of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents listed and attached to this Addendum and marked Exhibits A through J, as follows:
(a) Exhibit A. Construction Manager's GMP submittal, including Project Plans
and Specifications, addenda and General, Supplementary and other

	Conditions of the Agreement on which the GMP is based, pages
	through , dated ;
(b)	Exhibit B. Allowance items, pages through , dated;
(c)	Exhibit C. Assumptions and Clarifications made in preparing the GMP,
	pages through , dated;
(d)	Exhibit D. Project Schedule, pages through, dated;
(e)	Exhibit E. Alternate Prices, pages through , dated; and
(f)	Exhibit F. Unit Prices, pages through, dated
(g)	Exhibit G. Affidavit of No Conflict;
(h)	Exhibit H. Certificate(s) of Insurance;
(i)	Exhibit I. Payment and Performance Bond;
(j)	Exhibit J. Standard Forms:
	i. Application for Payment
	ii. Certificate of Substantial Complet on
	iii. Final Reconciliation/W ranty afidavit
	iv. Change Order

Additional Contract Documents include the Agreement and attached General Conditions of the Construction Agreement, Addenda issued prior to execution of the Agreement, the Request for Poposal, the Construction Manager's proposal, permits, notice of chief to a rard, Notice to Proceed, purchase order(s), written amendments, Change Clerks), Work Directive Change(s) and Field Directive(s). No other documents shall be considered Contract Documents.

3.	<u>Contract Time</u> ; <u>Liquidated Damages</u> . The Construction Manager shall achieve
	Substantial Completion of the Work within () days of receipt of the
	Notice to Proceed. Time is of the essence in the Contract Documents and all
	obligations thereunder. If the Construction Manager fails to achieve Substantial
	Completion of the Work within the Contract Time and as otherwise required by the
	Contract Documents (to include not only the entire Work but any portion of the Work
	for which a separate Substantial Completion Date is agreed on), the Owner shall be
	entitled to retain or recover from the Construction Manager, as liquidated damages
	and not as a penalty, the sum of \$ per calendar day, commencing on the first
	day following expiration of the Contract Time and continuing until the actual date of
	Substantial Completion. Such liquidated damages are hereby agreed to be a
	reasonable estimate of damages the Owner will incur as a result of delayed
	completion of the Work. The Owner may deduct liquidated damages as described in
	this paragraph from any unpaid amounts then or thereaft of due the Construction
	Manager under this Agreement. Any liquidated damages not so deducted from any
	unpaid amounts due the Construction Manager shall be parable to the Owner at the
	demand of the Owner, together with interest from the dat of the demand at the
	maximum allowable rate.

4. Effect of GMP

This Addendum shall constitute the GMR Adden am for purpose of satisfying the requirements of Article 5 of the Agreement and shall supplement and amend the Agreement such that all references to the GMP shall be construed to refer to the GMP set forth herein, as such GMP may adjusted pursuant to the terms of the Agreement. All terms of the Agreement, as supplement of hereby, shall remain in full force and effect.

[Signature Page to Follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this GMP Addendum to be duly executed by their authorized representatives:

CONSTRUCTION MANAGER	
BY:	
Printed Name:	
Title:	
Date:	
MANATEE COUNTY, a political subdivisio of the State of Florida	on .
Procurement Official	. V /
Date:	
9 '	